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1 (Whereupon, the referred to 1 to?
2 document was marked as Exhibit 2, 2 Q. Yes.
3 and is attached hereto and made a 3 A.  Okay.
4 part hereof.) 4 Q. Yes. Title 92.
5 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 5 A.  That's fine.
6 Q. So how often -- well, how often do 6 Q. Okay. So I think you mentioned
7 the boards meet, the Advocacy Board and the 7 that the Enforcement -- well, who -- who
8 Enforcement Board? 8 receives the complaints? Let me ask that.
9 A.  Well, it depends. We -- as you're 9 A.  Generally, the complaints --
10 aware, we've been in a pandemic for 18 months 10 like -- well, again, if the complaint originated
11 now. So that dynamic has changed, but during 11 from someone walking in off the street, it would
12 the, quote/unquote, normal times when there's 12 go through the admin, who would do the initial
13 not a pandemic, we're not living in a virtual 13 intake. And then, that person would sign off on
14 world, they would meet monthly. 14 the intake, and then it would be given to an
15 Q. Both -- each board meets monthly? 15 investigator to start the investigation process.
16 A.  Yes. 16 Q. Okay. Any other -- so you
17 Q. Okay. Well, what typically happens 17 mentioned the person off the street. And then,
18 at the Enforcement Board meeting? 18 I guess, the --
19 A. They have an agenda. They discuss 19 A.  Or typically --
20 the various topics on that agenda. And then, 20 Q. -~ could it be any other method?
21 there's a reconsideration portion of that 21 A. T'msorry. Go ahead.
22 meeting, which is like if the HRC has determined 22 Q. Isaid -- go ahead. What's the
23 that a particular complaint should be dismissed, 23 other method?
24 the complaining party can ask for 24 A.  Orif we were to receive one from
25 reconsideration of that dismissal through the 25 EEOC, so the EEOC may have already vetted it and
38 40
1 Enforcement Board, which they will make that 1 said, hey, you need to investigate this, then
2 decision at a meeting. 2 our investigator would continue to investigate
3 Q. Gotit. And what typically happens 3 it pursuant to the process. Again, that's if we
4 at an Advocacy Board meeting? 4 received one from the EEOC.
5 A. Same sort of thing. Again, agenda. 5 And then, the Enforcement Board one
6 You may have an executive director's report and 6 would originate with the Enforcement Board
7 that also happens in the Enforcement Board, as 7 saying we've got information regarding alleged
8 well, executive director's report. And then, at 8 discriminatory behavior or discriminatory
9 the Advocacy Board, there may be sub-committee 9 actions, and the Enforcement -- the complaint
10 reports, not always, it just kind of depends on 10 would originate with the Enforcement Board, but
11 if there's something to report out. And then, 11 then ultimately, it would go to the investigator
12 you have the chair's report, and then any new 12 for the Human Relations Commission and it would
13 business, old business. 13 follow that process.
14 Q. Okay. Allright. Well, let's talk 14 Q. Okay. And how are these -- to kind
15 about the -- the process of receiving 15 of get granular, how are the complaints
16 complaints. I think you mentioned that before. 16 received. Is there -- does it have to be
17 And just a terminology point, when I say the 17 someone walking off the street, can it be
18 ordinance, I'm going to be referring to the 18 through an email?
19 Discriminatory Practice Ordinance. 19 A.  Well, we ask that the complaints be
20 Right? That's the ordinance that 20 sworn, so nine times out of ten it's sworn in
21 I'm talking about. So we can just kind of use 21 person. But because of the issues with the
22 that terminology for simplification. 22 pandemic, we have incorporated sort of this
23 Is that okay with you? 23 virtual style to receiving complaints.
24 A.  Just to clarify, are you meaning 24 But again, once we get back to,
25 like Title 92? Is that what you're referring 25 quote/unquote, normal after this pandemic, we
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1 ask the person to come in, because we ask people 1 actual correct document.
2 to assign -- ascribe their name, because it's a 2 But this appears to be the
3 sworn complaint that they've filled out against 3 complaint document that is utilized by the Human
4 another party. 4 Relations Commission for a complaint of
5 Q.  So typically, can someone file a 5 discrimination that comes through our door.
6 complaint online? 6 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay. Well, let me
7 A. They can, but again, that was 7 mark that one as 4 (sic).
8 because of the pandemic. There's -- there's 8 (Whereupon, the referred to
9 other rules that go along with that to file a 9 document was marked as Exhibit 3,
10 complaint online. I'm not 100 percent sure how 10 and is attached hereto and made a
11 the online process works, because that occurred 11 part hereof.)
12 after I left the Human Relations Commission. 12 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
13 All complaints received prior to 13 Q. And we mentioned -- so we have this
14 the pandemic were sworn and signed in person. 14 form and you mentioned an online form.
15 Q.  So do you know if that online 15 Is there any other --
16 process is going to continue? 16 MR. SCRUGGS: Go ahead.
17 A. Don't know. 17 THE COURT REPORTER: I thought this
18 Q. Gotit. And who is the current 18 one was 3? Thave -- 1 was the notice, 2 was
19 executive director? 19 Metro Ordinance Section 32, and this was -- the
20 A.  Of the Human Relations Commission? 20 complaint form is 3.
21 Q. Yes. 21 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay. Let's do 3,
22 A. Yes. Thatis Ms. Verna Goatley, 22 then.
23 V-e-r-n-a, Goatley, G-0-a-t-I-e-y. 23 THE COURT REPORTER: Sorry. I just
24 Q. And did you talk to her today in 24 want to keep us on track.
25 preparation for this deposition? 25 MR. SCRUGGS: Oh, trust me, I
42 44
1 A. No. 1 greatly appreciate it. I always need someone to
2 Q. Allright. Let me show you another 2 keep me on track for more than one reason in my
3 form -- another document. I'm getting a bit 3 life. So this will be Exhibit 3.
4 quicker with this, I think. 4 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
5 Okay. Is this the complaint form 5 Q.  So we have this form and you
6 that is used to file a complaint with the 6 mentioned the online form. Is there any other
7 Commission? 7 form that the Commission uses?
8 A. Is this evidenced in the binder? 8 A.  Not that the Commission uses. If
9 MS. HINKLE: Ibelieve that is in 9 we receive a referral from the EEOC, they may
10 your binder, Kendall. 10 have a different sort of information form, but
11 THE WITNESS: Number 4? 11 that's -- that's a record kept by the EEOC, not
12 MS. HINKLE: Number 4, yeah. 12 by Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission.
13 MR. SCRUGGS: And what -- what 13 Q. Okay. So no other forms that you
14 exhibit are we on now? We're on 3. 14 know of?
15 Right? 15 A.  Not that I know of, no.
16 THE COURT REPORTER: Yes. This -- 16 Q. Okay. Is all the information --
17 this will be Exhibit Number 3. 17 MS. HINKLE: Is this form -- sorry
18 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay. 18 to interrupt.
19 (Whereupon, the referred to 19 MR. SCRUGGS: What was that?
20 document was marked as Exhibit 3, 20 MS. HINKLE: Is this just a
21 and is attached hereto and made a 21 two-page document that you have pulled up and
22 part hereof.) 22 marked as Exhibit 3? Would you mind just to
23 A. Yeah. And the reason I had to 23 kind of scroll through and see --
24 refer to it is it's -- you've got it zoomed in 24 MR. SCRUGGS: Oh, yeah.
25 so far, I just wanted to make sure it was the 25 MS. HINKLE: Okay. Thank you.
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1 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 1 A.  Well, I wouldn't call it a low bar,
2 Q. Sois -- and it lists a bunch of 2 it's just you -- you fill out this information,
3 blanks for information. Is all the information 3 you file a complaint alleging discrimination.
4 in the form required? Must all the information 4 Q. Gotit. And you try to make it
5 in the form be filled out? 5 easy to do, I'd assume?
6 A. I'msorry, I'm not understanding 6 A.  We try to make it -- the process
7 your question. Does all this information need 7 efficient, but at the same time, we try to make
8 to be filled out? Is that what you said? 8 it effective to ensure we address discrimination
9 Q. Yes. Yes. Say, what happens if 9 that occurs within our community.
10 someone didn't fill out some of the information? 10 Q. Can someone file a complaint
11 A.  Well, the information that's 11 anonymously?
12 contained in this form needs to be filled out to 12 A. No.
13 the complainant's knowledge -- to the best of 13 Q. No?
14 their knowledge. 14 Now, in the middle there, there's a
15 So for example, there may be —- 15 section that says because of, check one. But it
16 like on a property ownership, there may be 16 doesn't ask for the protected status of the
17 another property owner that's subsequently we 17 person filing the complaint?
18 would have to amend the complaint to include 18 Is that correct?
19 that additional property owner, because the 19 A.  Well, the person that's filing the
20 complainant themselves wouldn't know about the 20 complaint is saying I was discriminated against
21 person. 21 because of one of these reasons. That's what
22 So I mean, you see this a lot, like 22 they're alleging.
23 in landlord/tenant situations. But we have the 23 Q. Okay. Socan someone allege
24 person fill this out to the best of their 24 discrimination -- what happens when someone
25 knowledge, and then we have them affirm and 25 alleges discrimination on behalf -- committed on
46 48
1 swear that this is -- this information is true 1 behalf of someone else?
2 and accurate within the complaint. 2 MS. HINKLE: Object to the form.
3 Q. Gotit. So none of the information 3 You can answer.
4 is absolutely required. 4 A.  Well, we would -- we would have
5 Is that right? 5 that - that's not the complainant. The
6 A.  Well, I mean, that -- | mean, that 6 complainant is the person who -- who encountered
7 depends. We need the name for someone to give 7 the discrimination. So if someone is saying
8 notification that a complaint has been filed 8 someone is discriminating against this party,
9 against them. 9 then we would say that party needs to come in
10 Q. Okay. So the -- well, let me ask 10 and file a complaint.
11 you this. So the respondent's name is required, 11 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
12 but is there any other information that is 12 Q. Okay. So the complaint -- how does
13 required for the Commission to process a 13 that work? Do you just not accept the complaint
14 complaint? 14 in that situation?
15 A. Notreally. I mean, it just - 15 A.  Well, if the person isn't the one
16 information we receive, we follow up and 16 that's been discriminated against, they don't
17 investigate. If in the course of that 17 file the complaint.
18 investigation we uncover more information, we 18 Q. Okay. Let's see here. Now, at the
19 may go back to the complainant to verify 19 top, it mentions -- it has name and street
20 information that they previously either may have 20 address. Is that information just used for
21 forgotten or they just didn't know at the time 21 contact information?
22 when they filed their complaint. 22 A.  Yes.
23 Q. Gotit. Soit's a pretty low bar 23 Q. Isitused to assess anything else?
24 to file the complaint. 24 A. Not to my knowledge.
25 Correct? 25 Q.  So what happens when someone puts
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1 an address that's not in the Metro County 1 how does the Commission go about determining its
2 Government area? 2 jurisdiction?
3 A.  Well, they can live outside of 3 A.  That's a legal question that we
4 Metro and still file a complaint as long as the 4 take with our county attorney. So for example,
5 alleged discriminatory behavior occurred within 5 let's say a landlord does not live in Louisville
6 the jurisdiction of Louisville Metro Government. 6 Metro jurisdiction, but they own property inside
7 Q. Okay. 7 of Louisville Metro, and the alleged
8 A. Soif they live in Indiana or 8 discriminatory behavior occurred because of the
9 something, but I work in Louisville, I can file 9 rental disagreement on that property that's
10 a complaint at the HRC, even if T live in 10 located in Metro, that's how we determine
11 Indiana. 11 questions of jurisdiction.
12 Q. Gotit. Orifyou live outside the 12 So it's a legal question that our
13 Metro Government -- rephrase. 13 legal representatives give us, you know, the yea
14 Or if the - a business is outside 14 or nay on, basically.
15 the Metro Government and declines a service via 15 Q. Okay. And when is that
16 email to someone in the Metro area? 16 determination made?
17 A. Iwould need more information to be 17 A.  It's usually done at the beginning
18 able to answer that. That's -- that's more - 18 of the process. If we have jurisdiction, then
19 we would need more facts and evidence to 19 we can -- we can investigate it. So if there's
20 determine our jurisdiction over that company or 20 a question of jurisdiction, then we would submit
21 business or whoever. 21 that question to our legal representatives
22 Q. Okay. Well, how -- how would 22 usually at the beginning of the process.
23 you -- how do you go about determining 23 Q. So you accept a complaint, and then
24 Jjurisdiction? 24 determine jurisdiction? Is that the process?
25 A.  As set forth in the ordinance. 25 A.  Imean, again, it depends. 1 mean,
50 52
1 Q. Repeat that. I'm sorry. 1 if the complainant comes in off the street,
2 A. 1It's set forth in the ordinance. 2 let's say, and says ABC Corporation is
3 The ordinance provides the jurisdiction of the 3 discriminating against me, and they give us the
4 Human Relations Commission's ability to enforce 4 name and the address of the company, we start
5 discrimination in Louisville Metro. 5 the process at that point in time to determine
6 Q.  So how does the Commission 6 everything, you know, jurisdiction, is this a
7 determine, again, a complaint that is filed 7 protected class that's pursuant checked to the
8 out -- a complaint that is filed by an entity 8 box. I mean, there's -- there's a whole lot of
9 located outside the Metro Government area? 9 stuff that goes into the investigative process.
10 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 10 Again, usually a complainant that
11 A.  I'm--Tguess I'mnot 11 comes into our - into the office and makes a
12 understanding your question. So if the 12 complaint against somebody, they are -- they're
13 complainant lives outside of Metro? Is that 13 relatively affiliated with them or they know who
14 what you're asking? 14 that person is and they're able to give us that
15 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 15 information.
16 Q. Yes. Yes. Let's do the 16 And based on the information they
17 complainant lives outside the Metro. 17 give us, generally, jurisdiction is not a
18 A.  And then -- and so then, what is 18 problem, but it can arise in the course of an
19 the question? 19 investigation. Like I said, at the beginning of
20 Q. I'msorry, let me - let me 20 the investigation if we determine that this -
21 rephrase. 21 the defendant does not live in Louisville Metro
22 In a situation when the 22 or they're outside of our jurisdiction, what --
23 complainant - let me rephrase. 23 can we still exercise jurisdiction over that
24 In a situation when the respondent 24 party.
25 lives outside the Metro County Government area, 25 There's a process in evidence and
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1 facts that go into all that that we have to make 1 Q. Gotit. Gotit.
2 that determination. 2 So when is the -- I assume that at
3 Q. Gotit. So--well, let me ask you 3 some point someone has to file an answer to the
4 this. In a situation where there's questionable 4 complaint.
5 jurisdiction, is that something you go to the 5 Correct?
6 lawyers after the complaint is filed or do you 6 A.  Well, yeah, because there's a
7 ask the respondent to respond to the complaint 7 default portion in the ordinance. If you don't
8 first? 8 file an answer within a certain amount of time,
9 A.  I'mean, after the complaint is 9 which is again outlined in the ordinance
10 filed, sometimes they can go concurrently. I 10 procedure, then it's technically default.
11 mean, it really just depends. I mean, when the 11 Q. So when is that -- when does that
12 issue comes up, we address it from a legal 12 obligation kick in? Does it kick in immediately
13 standpoint. 13 after someone files a complaint or does someone
14 Q. Okay. Allright. So let's - let 14 review the complaint for substance?
15 me point you back to the document here. And I 15 A.  Twould have to review the
16 think we've noted at the end there's a sign -- a 16 ordinance which gives the timelines on when
17 space for this to be sworn at the -- on the 17 responses are due. I think it's 92.09 -1
18 second page. 18 think, of the ordinance that you referred to
19 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the 19 carlier.
20 affirmative.) 20 Q. Gotit. Well, I guess when does
21 Q.  And so does that happen -- when 21 the Commission -- or when the Commission
22 someone comes off the street, they have to sign 22 officials send out the request to respond to the
23 this and swear it under oath. 23 complaint?
24 Is that right? 24 A.  Again, that's -- that's in the
25 A.  Yeah, before a notary. Yes. 25 ordinance. I'd have to refresh my recollection
54 56
1 Q. Before a notary? Okay. 1 of the ordinance. That's all right with you?
2 So can someone call a complaint in? 2 Q. Well, let me rephrase it in this
3 A.  Generally, what happens is if we 3 sense. I'm asking for when -- if an analysis --
4 receive a phone call, we encourage them to come 4 if a review happens and when that review
5 and file a complaint in person, because again, 5 happens, between the time a complaint is filed
6 it has to be sworn with the Commission stamp and 6 and the obligation to respond to the complaint
7 all that stuff. So -- 7 starts.
8 Q. Gotit. So do you -- when the call 8 MS. HINKLE: Object to the form.
9 happens, do you receive the information, and 9 A. Again, I - I'd have to refer to
10 then say -- and take it down, and then say come 10 the ordinance on when the actual sort of watch
11 in or do you just at the beginning of the call 11 starts, meaning when the -- I guess, you know,
12 say just come on -- you need to come on in? 12 like when formal notification has been given.
13 A.  I'mean, that kind of depends. 13 Again, I'd have to refer to the ordinance to
14 Usually the admin -- administrative staff 14 give you the exact timeline on how that process
15 receives that information if it's a telephone 15 starts.
16 call. And the general sort of procedure is if 16 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
17 there's something -- if they feel that there's 17 Q.  Well, I'm not asking so much for
18 something to it, meaning, hey, Mr. So-And-So or 18 the timeline, I'm asking for when is a -- or
19 Mrs. So-And-So, we would need you to come in and 19 first of all, is a review done of the complaint
20 file a formal complaint if you feel that you've 20 form to determine if the complaint goes forward?
21 been discriminated against. 21 A. By whom?
22 I mean, the admin staff doesn't 22 Q. By Commission officials, any --
23 necessarily make the determination whether or 23 anyone who works for the Commission.
24 not discrimination occurred, they just encourage 24 A.  Well, generally, after the form has
25 people to come in and file a complaint. 25 been sworn and signed by a complainant, it's
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1 given to the investigator, who then has a 1 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
2 certain time limit to start looking at 2 Q. Now, Mr. Boyd, to me, this appears
3 information, verifying information, things like 3 to be the online form that the Commission uses.
4 that. 4 A. Okay. Is this
5 Q. Gotit. So does that investigator 5 Q. Isthat--
6 review the form -- or review the complaint for 6 MS. HINKLE: No, it's different.
7 substance, for example? 7 THE WITNESS: Different? Okay.
8 A.  Youmean like to determine if 8 A.  Yeah. I'm -- I'm not very familiar
9 actual discrimination occurred? 9 with the online form.
10 Q. To determine if the process 10 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
11 continues. 11 Q. Okay. Well, do you know -- so the
12 A.  Sure. I mean, they - again, they 12 online form is somewhat similar, but is a little
13 receive specific information from both the 13 different. For example, it asks where did the
14 complainant, any witnesses, and things like 14 event happen.
15 that. 15 Do you see that line?
16 Again, as we mentioned earlier, if 16 A.  Yes.
17 it becomes like a legal question of like 17 Q. So --and that line is not on the
18 jurisdiction or something like that, then we 18 earlier form -- or that question exactly is not
19 have to defer to our attorneys on legal 19 on the earlier form. So do you know why that
20 questions that may arise in the process. 20 change occurred?
21 But ultimately, the investigator is 21 A. No.
22 trained -- is trained to investigate to 22 Q. Do you know how that information is
23 determine whether or not there's a likelihood of 23 used by officials?
24 discrimination that occurred based on what's 24 A.  No.
25 been presented in that form and presented from 25 Q. Gotit. Sois thata fact that the
58 60
1 complainants and witnesses and everything like 1 investigator uses to evaluate the complaint?
2 that. 2 A. T'm not sure because, again, I'm
3 Q. Got it. And if the investigator 3 not -- I'm not familiar with why that was put
4 makes that determination, then at some point he 4 into this form, because I'm not familiar with
5 asks for the respondent to respond. 5 this form.
6 Is that right? 6 Q. Okay. Did you talk to any
7 A. Ibelieve so, yes. Keep in mind, 7 investigators about what process they use to
8 as the respondent is presenting information back 8 gather information?
9 to the HRC, additional witnesses can provide 9 A.  For the deposition?
10 information. Because sometimes witnesses aren't 10 Q. For the deposition.
11 always readily available or may be reluctant to 11 A. No, I did not.
12 get involved. So there could be a concurrency 12 Q. Okay. And again, at the end of the
13 of those two things going on at the same time. 13 form, it asks for desired outcome. Again,
14 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay. Let me go to 14 that's different from the earlier form.
15 the next form here. I'm moving a bit faster, I 15 Do you have any -- do you know why
16 guess. 16 that -- why that question was added?
17 Okay. I'm putting another document 17 A.  No. Again, I --Thad nothing to
18 on the screen. [ think this is Exhibit 18 do with this form, how it got put together or --
19 Number 4. 19 or how it's utilized.
20 Why don't we go ahead and enter 20 Q. Gotit. And in your preparation
21 that. 21 for the deposition, none of this came up.
22 (Whereupon, the referred to 22 Is that right?
23 document was marked as Exhibit 4, 23 A. Yes. Correct.
24 and is attached hereto and made a 24 Q. Allright. Okay. Let me show you
25 part hereof.) 25 one more form here. Okay. And this appears to
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1 be an intake questionnaire that the Commission 1 A.  Well, a person, for example, who
2 uses. 2 may be mixed race may identify as Caucasian or
3 Is that correct? 3 African American or whatever, but they -- they
4 MS. HINKLE: Could you just give us 4 declare themselves as African American. [ mean,
5 the Bates number? I think Kendall has that in 5 it's - it's just a clarification as to what
6 front of him, but I just want to make sure it's 6 their race is, what their national origin is. 1
7 the same thing. 7 mean, that's -- it's just explanatory
8 MR. SCRUGGS: Sure. It's 8 information as to what protected class the
9 Bates 1167. 9 complainant is a member of.
10 Go ahead and mark this one as 5. 10 Q. But there's no section for declared
11 (Whereupon, the referred to 11 sexual orientation or declared sex.
12 document was marked as Exhibit 5, 12 Why is that?
13 and is attached hereto and made a 13 A.  Tdon't know.
14 part hereof.) 14 Q. Youdont? Did you review this
15 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 15 document in preparation for your 30(b)(6)
16 Q. Okay. Is that correct? Is this 16 deposition?
17 the intake questionnaire that the Commission 17 A, Yes, briefly.
18 uses? 18 Q. Okay. Down under the -- under the
19 A. It's what it appears to be, yes. 19 harm section there, it mentions denial of goods,
20 Q. So who -- who fills out this form? 20 denial of services, denial of facilities, denial
21 What -- what was that? I didn't -- didn't hear 21 of privileges.
22 that. 22 Do you see that section?
23 A. It would be the admin staff. 23 A.  Yes.
24 Q. The admin staff? Okay. It 24 Q. Okay. What's the difference
25 mentions walk-in, telephone, and referral. 25 between those boxes?
62 64
1 Do you see that box at the top? 1 A.  What are the -- the complainants
2 A.  Yes. 2 coming in and saying they were denied. The
3 Q. So when someone calls in, the admin 3 discrimination that they incurred, how did you
4 staff fills out all this information? 4 incur discrimination, I was harmed because I was
5 A.  Yes, to the best of their ability. 5 denied a good or service.
6 Yes. 6 Q. Gotit. And what -- what's the
7 Q. Okay. The -- in the section on 7 difference between being denied a service and
8 protected class, it mentions national origin, 8 being denied an advantage?
9 declared national origin, race, declared race. 9 A. Tt depends on the facts and
10 Do you see that? 10 circumstances of that complainant.
11 A.  Yes. 11 Q. What -- well, what facts and
12 Q. So what's the difference between 12 circumstances are those?
13 those? 13 A.  Again, it depends on what comes
14 A. Between what, declared race and 14 through the door.
15 race? 15 Q. Gotit. Cansomeone -- can the
16 Q. Yes. 16 intake person check multiple boxes?
17 A. Imean, I would assume that it's 17 A.  Yes.
18 the person -- the complainant that's saying [ am 18 Q. Got it. Now, on the second page,
19 X, Y and Z. I am African American or [ am 19 there's a section that says complaint filed yes
20 Ethiopian or I am whatever -- whatever their 20 or 1o.
21 declaration is is what they're alleging the 21 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
22 discrimination occurred. 22 affirmative.)
23 Q. So how is that different than -- so 23 Q.  So when -- when is this form used
24 there's - is there discrimination based on race 24 when a complaint is not filed?
25 and discrimination based on declared race? 25 A.  When s this form used when a
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1 complaint is not filed? Again, this is -- 1 just own the residence. So they would not be a
2 Q.  Yeah. 2 business provider.
3 A. - an initial -- initial sort of 3 Q. And what about a non-profit
4 communication between one of the admin staff and 4 organization?
5 the person making the allegations. 5 A. It's a business.
6 Q.  So why is there a box for someone 6 Q.  Oh, you consider -- what's
7 to click that says no, complaint not filed? 7 considered a business there encompasses
8 A.  Because sometimes a person may 8 non-profit organizations?
9 decide they want to go get independent legal 9 A. Right. I mean, type of business,
10 counsel and do it themselves. Or they may 10 not for profit, exercise group or something, I
11 decide that they don't want to follow through. 11 don't know, just -- it depends on the
12 I mean, there's some people that are intimidated 12 information, again, we get from the complainant.
13 with the process, so they just don't follow 13 Q. Does the -- do any Commission
14 through, so they don't want to file a complaint. 14 officials help someone fill out these -
15 Q.  So this isn't - strike that. 15 MR. SCRUGGS: Well, let me take
16 So someone can just walk in, fill 16 this down real quick, because this was -- this
17 out a form and make allegations, but then not 17 was 5.
18 file a complaint? 18 Correct?
19 A, Tt'srare, but yes. 19 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
20 Q. Okay. And in that situation, 20 Q. Can Commission officials help
21 the -- does the process just end? 21 people fill out these forms.
22 A.  Yes. Because nobody wants to file 22 A.  What do you mean --
23 a -- if the person doesn't want to file a 23 MS. HINKLE: Object to the form.
24 complaint, there's nothing further to do. 24 A. What do you mean by Commission
25 Q. Okay. In the respondent 25 official? Because I indicated that it's the
66 68
1 information section on the first page -- if you 1 admin staff that walks the person through this.
2 can go back to the first page there. Under 2 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
3 respondent one, it mentions type of business 3 Q. Okay. Let's talk about the written
4 what was denied. 4 form that we looked at earlier that someone
5 Do you see that? 5 files to file a complaint. Does -
6 A.  Yes. 6 A.  The complaint form paper? Is that
7 Q. Is that information required? 7 what you're referring to?
8 A. Imean, to the - to the best of 8 Q. Yes. Yes, the sworn complaint.
9 the complainant's knowledge of what -- what type 9 Can intake officials help someone
10 of business it is and what they were denied. 10 fill out this form?
11 Q. Well, how does the Commission 11 A. Ifthe person, for example, has a
12 handle the situation when it's not a business? 12 disability or can't read, the intake person can
13 A.  I'mnot understanding what you mean 13 help populate the information, but they cannot
14 when it's not a business? If it's not a 14 basically tell the complainant what to put in
15 business, that -- I'm going to assume that would 15 here. So in that situation.
16 be left blank if it wasn't a business, if it was 16 But no, intake official or anybody
17 an individual person. 17 that works for the Human Relations Commission
18 Q.  Or adifferent type of entity, for 18 will not fill this out for somebody and then
19 example, non-profit? 19 tell them to signit. That's not the way that
20 A.  No. I--like -- because we have 20 works.
21 hate crimes. And so like if a person is a 21 Q. Gotit. Can officials suggest
22 victim of a hate crime by, let's say, a neighbor 22 additional claims or ask for additional
23 or something like that, that wouldn't be a 23 information?
24 business, that would be a person. Or we have 24 A.  We can ask for additional
25 landlords who don't own rental businesses, they 25 information after the initial sort of
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1 investigation begins. Because, for example, as 1 section, mentions that any member of the Human
2 I mentioned earlier, we may find another party 2 Relations Commission Enforcement who has reason
3 who may be responsible for the alleged 3 to believe an unlawful practice has occurred may
4 discrimination or there may be a protected class 4 file a complaint.
5 that wasn't considered before all of a sudden 5 A. Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
6 appear. So then, we can add that amended 6 affirmative.)
7 information to the complaint. 7 Q. Is that correct?
8 Q. Okay. So let's talk about who can 8 A, Yes.
9 file a complaint. And we mentioned -- we 9 Q. Can a person acting on behalf of a
10 touched on that briefly. 10 commissioner file a complaint?
11 And let me probably go ahead and 11 A.  Acting on behalf of a commissioner?
12 show you another document, just to make things 12 I've never seen or heard that before, no.
13 quicker. 13 Q. Can any other Metro official file a
14 All right. Do you see this 14 complaint?
15 document? 15 A.  On behalf of somebody else or on
16 A.  Yes. 16 behalf of themselves?
17 MR. SCRUGGS: Allright. Thisis a 17 Q.  On behalf of themselves.
18 copy of the Ordinance, Chapter 92. And let's go 18 A, Well, that -- that depends who -
19 ahead and mark this, [ believe, as Exhibit 6. 19 who they're filing the complaint against.
20 (Whereupon, the referred to 20 Meaning if they're filing it against another
21 document was marked as Exhibit 6, 21 Metro official or another Metro employee,
22 and is attached hereto and made a 22 there's an inside process on how we deal with
23 part hereof.) 23 complaints that way. But if a Metro employee
24 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 24 suffered discrimination outside of employment,
25 Q. SoI'm going to point you to -- let 25 they are more than welcome to come and file a
70 72
1 me get to this other section here. All right. 1 complaint with the Commission.
2 I'm going to point you to a section about the 2 Q.  What about through this process
3 complaint procedure, 92.09 Section (A). 3 here, the second section talks about any member
4 A.  Okay. 4 who has reason to believe an unlawful practice
5 Q. And it mentions there, any person 5 has occurred. Can a member of the Advocacy
6 or persons claiming to be aggrieved by an 6 Board file a complaint through that process?
7 unlawful practice by this chapter may file a 7 A. Ifthey are the aggrieved member.
8 written complaint. 8 If they are not aggrieved, they can refer
9 Do you see that? 9 information to the Enforcement Board, who can
10 A.  Yes. 10 then file a complaint pursuant to the procedure
11 Q. Okay. So does that include a 11 outlined herein.
12 person acting on a person's behalf, like a 12 Q. Okay. So you talked about
13 lawyer? 13 referring information to the Enforcement Board.
14 A. I'mean, again, the information that 14 Can someone -- what does that process look like?
15 we would receive would need to be sworn by the 15 A.  Well, if any person, regardless if
16 person who's been impacted or who's been -- who 16 they're a member of the Advocacy Board or, you
17 suffered the grievance. I mean -- 17 know, Mr. or Mrs. Off-the-Street, if they
18 Q. So alawyer can't -- a lawyer can't 18 provide the Enforcement Board specific
19 file a complaint on behalf of his or her client? 19 information because they believe unlawful
20 A.  With the agency, no. We generally 20 discrimination has occurred, the Enforcement
21 ask the aggrieved party to come in and sign the 21 Board may make a complaint based on the
22 complaint. Because again, it's a signed and 22 discrimination that has allegedly occurred.
23 sworn affidavit alleging discrimination. 23 Q. Okay. So someone could see some
24 Q. Gotit. And it also mentions 24 information on the news and refer that to the
25 that -- later on in that paragraph, same 25 Enforcement Board? And then, the Enforcement
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1 Board can file a complaint? 1 A. Tmean, pursuant to the process,
2 A. Most likely. I mean, it's not 2 you know, it's the same way that a complaint is
3 automatic that the Enforcement Board would file 3 filed with the agency. So it's whenever they've
4 a complaint. I mean, there would have to be 4 been given, you know, the information that they
5 some information gathering, pursuant to the 5 feel would substantiate a claim, then they would
6 process that we just outlined here. 6 proceed forward.
7 Q.  Well -- so take me through that 7 Q. And who makes that determination?
8 process. Someone sees something in this news, 8 Does each individual board member make that
9 they email the Enforcement Board member -- 9 determination?
10 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the 10 A.  For the complaint?
11 affirmative.) 11 Q. Yes.
12 Q.  --and then what happens? 12 A.  No. No. It's usually -- if that
13 A. The Enforcement Board member would 13 Enforcement member has done the complaint
14 receive more specific information from the 14 process and signed a complaint, then it's
15 person or persons who sent them that email. And 15 submitted forward. Usually, the Enforcement
16 then at that point in time, the Enforcement 16 Board member has identified themselves as saying
17 Board member may fill out the complaint, just 17 I would like to file a complaint pursuant to the
18 pursuant to this process, alleging unlawful 18 process because of information that I have
19 discriminatory behavior or practices. 19 received of alleged discriminatory behavior.
20 Q.  So does that Enforcement Board 20 Q.  Yeah. And I guess I'm asking how
21 member gather more information or does he ask 21 did they determine whether the information they
22 another employee of the Commission to gather 22 received rises to the level of being worthy of
23 that information? 23 filing a complaint.
24 A.  Well, the only time an employee of 24 A. Tbelieve that process is outlined
25 the Commission gathers more information on an 25 in 92.09 (B).
74 76
1 allegation of discrimination is after a sworn 1 Q. Okay. And that section says any
2 complaint has been received. 2 member of the -- I think -- or I think it's
3 Q. Okay. But except in the situation 3 actually A. Let me refer you to A there.
4 where someone emails the Enforcement Board 4 It says, any member of the Human
5 member, you know, they see something, that 5 Relations Commission Enforcement who has reason
6 Enforcement Board member can ask for more 6 to believe an unlawful practice has occurred may
7 information from the person. 7 file a complaint.
8 Is that right? 8 A. Right. But I'm referring to
9 A.  From the person who is making the 9 92.09 (B), claims filed with Human Relations
10 allegation. 10 Enforcement by individuals should -- and it
11 Q. Okay. And just to be clear, anyone 11 gives the specific information, as well.
12 can send information to the Enforcement Board 12 Q. Gotit. So it has to have that
13 officials. 13 specific information.
14 Correct? To start that process? 14 Correct?
15 A.  Yes. I mean, we're a public 15 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
16 agency. Anybody can send allegations of 16 affirmative.) Yes.
17 discrimination at any time. 17 Q.  So when -- who -- strike that.
18 Q. Gotit. I'm going to take this 18 Has the -- does the Commission give
19 document down and show you another document. 19 the Enforcement commissioners any guidance on
20 Allright. So let's talk -- let's 20 what constitutes a reasonable belief that an
21 focus in on this process that the Enforcement 21 unlawful practice has occurred?
22 Board member uses. So when -- when can the 22 A. No. You know, once we have
23 Enforcement Board member file a complaint? 23 received the verified sworn complaint and the
24 A.  When can they file a complaint? 24 initial investigation has occurred, let's say
25 Q. Yes. 25 that, for example, that no reasonable cause
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1 exists, the only guidance that would be provided 1 action?
2 is that there is not enough information to 2 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
3 substantiate unlawful discrimination. 3 A.  I'mnot aware of any policy like
4 Therefore, no probable cause exists or no 4 that, no.
5 reasonable cause exists. That's the only sort 5 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
6 of guidance that is given to an Enforcement 6 Q. Okay. So an Enforcement Board
7 Board member or anybody, for that matter, that 7 official can do that.
8 comes in through the door. 8 Correct?
9 Q. Gotit. Soan Enforcement Board 9 A.  Ifthey choose to do so.
10 member, they determine what information is 10 Q. Gotit. So are you familiar with
11 worthy to file -- to justify filing a complaint 11 the concept of testers, Mr. Boyd?
12 or not? 12 A.  Yes. Oh, yes. Uh-huh. (Witness
13 A. Tdon't know if I would call it 13 answers in the affirmative.)
14 worthy, they -- they file the information that's 14 Q.  So Enforcement Board officials can
15 in their possession that they know when they 15 act as testers.
16 file their complaint. 16 Is that right?
17 Q. Gotit. And there is no -- again, 17 A.  Well, we actually have testers in
18 there is no -- well, strike that. 18 the HRC, part-time testers, who do
19 There's no limit that the 19 discriminatory testing.
20 Commission puts on when Enforcement Board 20 Q. Okay. But could Enforcement Board
21 members may file a complaint. 21 officials also act as testers?
22 Is that right? 22 A.  Ifthey choose to, but again, the
23 A.  I'm not sure [ understand what you 23 HRC is not directing them to do testing work.
24 mean by limit, that they can -- what do you mean 24 Q. Okay. Is there any policy that
25 by limits put on a member of the Enforcement 25 prevents Enforcement Board members from filing a
78 80
1 Board. 1 complaint based on discriminatory actions they
2 Q.  Again, I'm just trying to think -- 2 have witnessed taken against someone else?
3 for example, think of a process when someone 3 A. Not that I'm aware of.
4 emails an Enforcement Board member official -- a 4 Q. Okay. And I think we mentioned
5 member of the Enforcement Board, someone emails 5 there's no policy that prevents commissioners
6 a member of the Enforcement Board, I saw this 6 from filing a complaint based on information
7 happen in the community, it's then up to that 7 they've seen in the news?
8 Enforcement Board member to decide whether to 8 A. No, no policy that I'm aware of.
9 file a complaint or not? 9 No.
10 A.  It's in their discretion if they 10 Q. Okay. So that's something that
11 want to do a deeper dive to determine what 11 Enforcement Board members could do?
12 information that they're receiving to verify -- 12 A.  It's within their discretion if
13 you know, to justify filing a verified 13 they want to do that. But again, we have the
14 complaint. That's up to the individual. 14 complaint procedure and process that we adhere
15 Q. Gotit. So there's no policy, for 15 to.
16 example, that the Commission provides to these 16 Q. Absolutely. And that process
17 members that says you need to gather more 17 really comes later. Once they file the
18 information. 18 complaint, that kicks off that process?
19 Is that right? 19 A.  Once an official sworn complaint
20 A.  Only what's contained in the 20 has been filed.
21 ordinance, pursuant to the complaint procedure 21 Q. Gotit. Is there any policy that
22 process. 22 prevents Enforcement Board members from filing a
23 Q. Is there any policy preventing 23 complaint based on -- based on seeing
24 Enforcement Board officials from calling up a 24 discriminatory advertising?
25 business to see if they engage in discriminatory 25 A. Not that I'm aware of, no, no

CNP MSJ 00740

20 (Pages 77 to 80)

Taylor Court Reporting Kentucky
(502) 671-8110 Fax(502) 671-8116




Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 414 of 565 PagelD #:
Kendall Bo646(b)(6) Representative

May 25, 2021
81 83
1 policy. 1 Q. Four? And so that four as of
2 Q. Gotit. Soan Enforcement Board 2 2000 --
3 member could see a discriminatory ad, and then 3 A. 2020, March of 2020 was the last
4 file a complaint with the Commission. 4 time I had dealt with testing cases.
5 Correct? 5 Q. Gotit. And so it could be more,
6 A. Pursuant to the procedure, yes. 6 could be less today.
7 Q. Gotit. Has the Commission ever 7 Right?
8 refused to accept a complaint from an 8 A.  Correct. Yes.
9 Enforcement Board member? 9 Q.  And is that the only responsibility
10 A.  Not that I'm aware of. 10 that these people have is to engage in testing
11 Q. Has the Commission ever reprimanded 11 activities?
12 an individual commissioner for filing complaints 12 A.  Yes. They engage in testing
13 without enough information? 13 activities and provide the information that they
14 A. Not that I'm aware of. 14 received as part of that test to the HRC for the
15 Q. Has an Enforcement Board member 15 HRC to make a determination whether or not cause
16 ever filed a complaint? 16 exists to file a sworn complaint for alleged
17 A. Ibelieve so, yes. 17 discrimination.
18 Q. Do you know how many times? 18 Q. So do the testers themselves file a
19 A.  Not off the top of my head, no. 19 complaint and swear under oath?
20 Q. Can you tell me about -- are there 20 A.  No. It's a Commission-generated
21 any situations -- can you tell me about the 21 complaint from the Commission itself, based on
22 situations that you do know about? 22 the information we've received from the tester.
23 MS. HINKLE: Let me just caution 23 Q. So this -- in a sense, an
24 the witness to be mindful of the confidentiality 24 individual Enforcement Board member can file
25 rules with respect to details of individual 25 complaints, but then also the Commission itself
82 84
1 complaints. 1 can file a complaint.
2 A.  Yes. The one that I'm aware about 2 Is that right?
3 was filed against an establishment that had 3 A.  Only on information received, yes,
4 advertised something on social media that was 4 meaning the tester information that we received.
5 purported to be discriminatory behavior. 5 Q.  And are these full-time positions?
6 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 6 A.  Who?
7 Q. So it was filed against a public 7 Q.  The four testers that you employed.
8 accommodation? 8 A.  No, these are all part -- they -
9 A. Yes. Or abusiness, yes. 9 when I was the director, they were all part-time
10 Q. Yeah. And was the basis of that 10 positions.
11 complaint an allegation of discrimination by a 11 Q. Okay. And did you always have four
12 public accommodation? 12 testers throughout the duration of your tenure?
13 A, Yes. 13 A.  Youmean, as -- when I was
14 Q. Allright. Let's switch - I think 14 director?
15 we've talked about the -- the process for the - 15 Q. Correct.
16 well, let me ask this. You mentioned that HRC 16 A.  Yes. Yes.
17 has its own testers. 17 Q. Before you were director, do you
18 Is that right? 18 know how many testers the Commission used?
19 A. It's compensated testers. They're 19 A. No,Ido not.
20 technically employees. 20 Q. Would that be -- would that
21 Q. Okay. How many testers does HRC 21 information be located somewhere?
22 employ? 22 A.  That's personnel information, so
23 A. Currently, I'm not sure. When I 23 I'm not clear about the rules behind personnel
24 was the director, we had four. They are all 24 information, but they would be considered Metro
25 part-time. 25 employees for the time that they were doing the
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1 testing with the HRC. So that's -- that's how 1 A.  Oh, well, generally, the executive
2 that information would be gathered. 2 director or assistant director, with the
3 Q. Does the Commission keep a record 3 assistance of an admin, may just do blind
4 of how many testers it uses? 4 testing by pulling several properties that are
5 A. TI'msure they do. That's -- that's 5 listed, for example, like online, like
6 a question better suited for the current 6 apartments.com or something like that, pull
7 director. 7 several properties, give those properties to the
8 Q. Okay. And these testers, they test 8 tester, then have them go through the -- through
9 across the categories, housing, employment, 9 the gambit of giving a hypothetical situation to
10 public accommodations? 10 that property.
11 A.  Mostly housing, but yes, across all 11 And depending on what the
12 categories. 12 property's answers are, information they
13 Q.  Sojust to be clear, they engage -- 13 received from that property, relay that
14 they can engage in testing activities for public 14 information back to the executive director, who
15 accommodations? 15 then makes a determination as to whether or not
16 A, Yes. 16 a formal complaint should come from the
17 Q. And they have, in fact, engaged in 17 information received.
18 testing activities with respect to public 18 Q. How --does the executive director
19 accommodations? 19 ever get - receive information from the news
20 A. T'msorry, you weren't clear. What 20 and direct people to engage in testing activity?
21 did you say, again? 21 A.  Well, with the situation with the
22 Q. Have these testers engaged in 22 Fourth Street Live that I spoke of, I believe
23 testing activity with respect to public 23 that was news initiated. But again, that was
24 accommodation? 24 before my tenure, so I can't - I can't speak to
25 A. TI'mnot sure about recently, but | 25 exactly how that process went. But I believe
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1 believe they have done so in the past. Again, 1 the initial information was received from news
2 the majority of their testing is through 2 media, and then the testers went out and did
3 housing. 3 what they did.
4 Q. Okay. What do you remember about 4 Q. Okay. Do --all right. Let's go
5 the testing activity they engaged in with 5 back to the process. I think we've talked about
6 respect to public accommodation? 6 how the Enforcement Board members can file a
7 A. Tt was before my tenure, but 7 complaint. Why don't you take a look at 92.09
8 believe a couple of testers were used for Fourth 8 or the ordinance, again. And it mentions any
9 Street Live, which is an entertainment district 9 person or persons claiming to be aggrieved by an
10 here in Louisville, for alleged discriminatory 10 unlawful practice may file a complaint.
11 behavior based on race. 11 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
12 But again, this has been 15, 16 12 affirmative.)
13 years ago. It's been a long time ago. 13 Q. Soin that track, any person means,
14 Q. Okay. Who -- who directs the 14 for example, any employee of the Metro
15 testers? 15 Government can file a complaint.
16 A.  The testers report directly to the 16 Right?
17 assistant director and the director. 17 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
18 Q. Okay. Well, how do they determine 18 A.  Any employee of the Metro
19 which entities to engage in testing activity 19 Government can file a complaint?
20 with? 20 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
21 A.  Who the testers or - 21 Q. Exactly. Ifthey are alleging
22 Q. Yeah. Well, does the executive 22 that — if they are an aggrieved party?
23 director direct them to engage in certain 23 A. Yeah. I mean, as I mentioned
24 activities? Do they make up -- does each tester 24 earlier, if a person is employed by Metro
25 make up their own mind? How does that work? 25 Government and they feel they've been
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1 discriminated against, they are more than free 1 that's discrimination, we should investigate
2 to come file a complaint with the Commission. 2 that. There's the totality of everything that
3 Q. Gotit. Sois there any policy 3 we've received.
4 that prevents individuals from engaging in 4 THE WITNESS: And Mr. Scruggs, do
5 testing activity from filing a complaint? 5 you think at 12:30 we could take a restroom
6 A. Individuals such as? 6 break, please?
7 Q. Just an individual member of the 7 MR. SCRUGGS: Yes. I'm almost done
8 community. 8 with a little section. What about we plow
9 A.  Well,  mean, we don't -- we don't 9 through for five or 10 minutes, and then take a
10 take -- we don't do testing with individuals in 10 break? Is that okay?
11 the community. We only have testers within HRC. 11 THE WITNESS: That's fine. Thank
12 So I wouldn't know anything about individuals 12 you.
13 doing testing, and then bringing that 13 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
14 information to the HRC. I've never seen that 14 Q. Okay. Have the admin officials
15 happen before. 15 ever refused to take a complaint because the
16 Q. Well, is there any policy that 16 information provided was insufficient?
17 prevents an individual person, individual 17 A.  Not that I'm aware of.
18 citizen, a private citizen, from going around 18 Q. There's not been a situation where
19 and engaging in testing activity, and then 19 the admin officials look at a complaint and says
20 filing a complaint? 20 this is frivolous, so I'm going to reject it?
21 A.  Well, if the person, for example, 21 A. Not that I'm aware of.
22 is going and looking for an apartment and they 22 Q. Okay. That kind of -- that
23 feel that they have encountered discrimination 23 determination is made by the investigation
24 based upon inquiries that they've made, they can 24 officer.
25 file a complaint with the agency. But again, 25 Is that right?
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1 the complaint process and the information 1 A.  Generally in the process of a
2 contained in the complaint process is heavily 2 complaint is determined to be frivolous, the
3 dependent -- heavily dependent upon the facts 3 process will bring that out sooner than later.
4 and circumstances and evidence that are received 4 It's not one party that determines something is
5 by the Commission. 5 frivolous, it's the facts and information that
6 So a person unilaterally going out 6 determines the frivolous nature of a complaint.
7 and doing a bunch of testing, and then 7 Q. So when is the first step at which
8 submitting information to the Commission has 8 that determination can be made?
9 never been done before. I'm not aware of 9 A.  And it depends. During the initial
10 anybody ever doing that. 10 filing of the complaint, if the investigator or
11 Q. Okay. Is there any policy that 11 someone feels that the information is
12 prevents that? 12 insufficient or frivolous or something like
13 A. Not that I'm aware of, no. 13 that, a discussion is had and we may even
14 Q.  So maybe another way of saying that 14 involve, you know, legal counsel to determine
15 is do Commission officials evaluate complaints 15 the frivolous nature of what's been reported in
16 of whether a person -- whether a complainant 16 the complaint.
17 indeed wanted the services they asked for? 17 Q. Okay.
18 A, Well, we look at the alleged 18 A.  There's no real -- there's no one
19 discrimination that has occurred, whether it's a 19 time or period or person that makes that
20 denial of services or goods or just not even 20 determination. It's - it's a collective sort
21 responding like back to a phone call or email or 21 of decision.
22 something. There's a whole bunch of facts and 22 Q. But the intake official doesn't
23 information that goes into the complaint 23 make that determination?
24 process. So it's not one sort of singular fact 24 A. No, not one person does. No.
25 or circumstance that the Commission says, well, 25 Q. Soin a situation where a complaint
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1 is frivolous, the intake officer takes the 1 to come file a complaint, and then, maybe a few
2 information, and then that goes to an 2 from the Enforcement Board itself.
3 investigation officer. Can that investigation 3 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay. All right.
4 officer then end the process or does that 4 Why don't we let you go to the restroom and I
5 investigation officer ask the respondent for - 5 can go to the restroom and take a little break?
6 for information? 6 THE WITNESS: Thank you.
7 A.  Well, in any thorough 7 THE COURT REPORTER: We're off
8 investigation, if there appears to be some 8 record.
9 frivolous nature to what's been asserted, 9
10 usually the investigator would touch base back 10 * ok ok
11 with the complainant to get clarification on 11 (Of the record.)
12 things that have been alleged. 12 koKX
13 Once that information has been 13
14 gathered, the investigator could either bring it 14 THE COURT REPORTER: We're back on
15 to the executive director or could reach out to 15 the record.
16 legal counsel to ask what their opinion is on 16
17 what's been purported in the complaint. 17 ok
18 Q. Okay. Does the Commission accept 18 CONTINUED EXAMINATION
19 complaints filed on behalf of testing 19 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
20 organizations? 20 Q. Allright. Mr. Boyd, we're back.
21 A. Not that I'm aware of, no. 21 Just a few kind of clean-up questions, and then
22 Q.  Are - are there any penalties 22 we can keep plowing forward.
23 associated with someone filing a frivolous 23 I think we were talking about when
24 complaint? 24 an aggrieved party could file a complaint. And
25 A. No, not that I'm aware of,  mean, 25 if I remember correctly, you mentioned as an
94 96
1 besides dismissal of the complaint if it's 1 example a situation when someone -- when a
2 determined to be frivolous. But there's nothing 2 business refuses to accept someone's phone
3 punitive or anything done to punish that 3 calls.
4 individual for filing a frivolous complaint. 4 Do you remember that?
5 Q. Has the Commission actually ever 5 A.  Well, I mean, I remember us sort of
6 penalized someone for filing a frivolous 6 throwing various scenarios out where we would
7 complaint? 7 take a complaint from someone who felt that they
8 A.  No, not that I'm aware of. 8 were aggrieved by a practice or something like
9 Q. Has there ever been one person who 9 that, yes.
10 has filed multiple complaints? 10 Q. Gotit. So ina situation where
11 A. Not that I know of personally, but 11 someone feels aggrieved by a business because
12 that doesn't mean it hasn't happened. I mean, 12 that business refuses to accept their phone
13 the Commission has been in existence for a long 13 calls, the Commission would accept that
14 time, so there's a possibility that that has 14 complaint?
15 occurred. 15 A.  Again, depending on all the facts
16 Q. Okay. And which -- who typically 16 and information we have.
17 files complaints. Is it aggrieved parties, does 17 Q. Gotit. But that singular fact
18 it come through the human -- the Enforcement 18 wouldn't preclude the Commission from accepting
19 Board? Where do complaints typically come from? 19 that complaint?
20 A.  We receive complaints from all 20 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
21 different sources. I would say that a majority 21 A. Not necessarily. Again, it's all
22 of our complaints either originate with the 22 dependent upon the facts and evidence that we
23 EEOC, who then sends us the file, or we have 23 have.
24 someone walk in off the street or who's made an 24 Q. Okay. Ithink we're -- we also had
25 inquiry over the phone and has been encouraged 25 a discussion about when the Enforcement Board
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1 members can initiate a complaint or file a 1 information we have. If'it's just information
2 complaint. And when an individual files a 2 based upon seeing something on TV and no other
3 complaint, not -- not an Enforcement Board 3 additional information has been gathered or no
4 official, but when just a person off the street 4 determination has been made based upon the
5 files a complaint, does that complaint ever get 5 information that has been gathered, and then the
6 referred to the Enforcement Board officials? 6 executive director at that point in time decides
7 A. The only time a complaint gets 7 that no reasonable cause exists, it could still
8 taken to the Enforcement Board is for a 8 go for reconsideration, but the reconsideration
9 reconsideration. A reconsideration is once 9 would be based upon the information already
10 there's been determined that there's no 10 received.
11 reasonable or probable cause exists because of 11 So with the hypothetical that you
12 alleged discrimination, that person -- the 12 just provided, more information would be needed
13 complainant can have that decision revisited by 13 in order to determine why reasonable cause was
14 the Enforcement Board, based upon all the 14 denied in the first place.
15 information that has been received at that point 15 Q. Inthis process where I think you
16 in time. 16 mentioned the investigation officials gathering
17 Once a person takes a 17 more information, do they ever gather more
18 reconsideration to the Enforcement Board, no 18 information from the respondents?
19 additional information or evidence can be 19 A. Ttdepends. Sometimes respondents
20 presented to the Enforcement Board. At that 20 are told by legal counsel not to say anything.
21 time, the Enforcement Board can only make a 21 Other times, respondents may provide a slew of
22 decision based on the information that has 22 information. It just depends on the
23 already been made to make that determination 23 case-by-case basis.
24 initially. 24 Q. Gotit. But before an answer is
25 Q. So -- but in that reconsideration 25 filed, an investigative official can ask a
98 100
1 phase, could the Enforcement Board then decide 1 respondent to provide information of their own
2 to file its own complaint, based on the 2 accord?
3 information that was given? 3 A. Sure. I mean, you can always ask.
4 A. No. Generally, if the -- if the 4 As far as receiving it, that's a different
5 reconsideration is denied, the case stands on - 5 question, but basically you can always ask,
6 the case remains based upon what's -- the 6 especially for clarification purposes or
7 decision that's already been made. So if the 7 something like that. But again, the respondent
8 executive director said no -- no probable cause, 8 is not obliged to necessarily provide
9 no reasonable causes exists, the 9 information, especially after receiving legal
10 reconsideration -- Enforcement Board affirms, 10 counsel.
11 and then that's the end of that. 11 Q. So we talked a little bit about
12 If in a situation where more 12 testers. And you mentioned that the Commission
13 evidence or more information comes out regarding 13 had these testers for public accommodations.
14 that particular complaint or complainant, a new 14 Has the Commission used testers for employment?
15 complaint can be filed based upon new 15 A. Not that I know of. When I say
16 information that's been received. 16 that, meaning when I was director up until the
17 Q. Okay. And maybe an example would 17 time that I left the HRC, we did not use testers
18 help. So in a situation where someone files a 18 for employment cases. We used them strictly for
19 complaint -- an individual citizen, private 19 housing cases and possible -- well, no, strike
20 citizen files a complaint based on something 20 that. It was just all housing cases when I was
21 they see in the news, that complaint isn't 21 there.
22 sufficient to continue, would that complaint 22 Prior to me being there or
23 ever go before the Enforcement Board? 23 subsequently, I can't speak to that.
24 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 24 Q. Roughly, how many times were
25 A.  Again, it depends on the 25 complaints filed based on testing with respect
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1 to housing? 1 A. No, no policy. Again, we strictly
2 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 2 adhere to the requirements that are outlined in
3 A.  Yeah. There -- there was no real 3 92.
4 sort of magic number. I would be speculating to 4 Q. Okay. Or does the Commission have
5 say how many cases we ended up getting because 5 any practice that prevents -- that it does not
6 of a tester case. [ mean, we -- I do recall 6 accept those type of complaints?
7 that we actually did file complaints based on 7 A. No. No. No practice, no policy.
8 information received from testers, but I can't 8 Q. Allright. Why don't we quickly --
9 give you an approximation or exaction of what 9 we've been dancing around the process of the
10 that number is. 10 complaint. Why don't we just do a little bit
11 Q. You didn't look for that 11 sequentially, probably would help clarify things
12 information in preparation for your deposition 12 inmy mind. So why don't we kind of go through,
13 today? 13 I guess, the typical process.
14 A. DidIlook at that information? 14 A complaint has been filed. What
15 Q. Correct. 15 happens next?
16 A.  No. No, I did not. 16 A. I'm going to assume for purposes of
17 Q. Okay. Now, I think you also 17 this question that the complaint has already
18 mentioned that the Commission accepts complaints 18 been sworn and signed by the complainant and,
19 from persons located outside the Metro 19 now, the investigator is looking into the
20 Government area. 20 complaint. Is that okay?
21 Correct? 21 So the investigator, through the
22 A.  Again, it depends on if we have 22 process, looks at all the information that's
23 jurisdiction over the party that they're filing 23 been submitted, including witness information,
24 the complaint against, but yes, in the past we 24 any documents or evidence that was submitted as
25 have taken complaints from people that do not 25 part of the complaint, and notification has been
102 104
1 reside in Louisville Metro Government -- or 1 sent to the respondent.
2 Louisville -- I'm sorry, or reside in Louisville 2 Again, response from the respondent
3 Metro, I should say. 3 is sometimes dependent upon if they get legal
4 Q. Gotit. Sohow does the Commission 4 counsel, because sometimes legal counsel may
5 handle the situation when someone outside the 5 object to something that we've asked them or
6 area, outside the Metro area, sees a 6 something like that.
7 discriminatory ad by a business in the Metro 7 Also in that process is the
8 area? 8 opportunity for what we call conciliation,
9 A.  Again, that's all dependent upon 9 meaning for example, let's say, a landlord
10 the facts and circumstances. It's not uncommon 10 misunderstood something about an advertisement
11 to receive a complaint from someone who does 11 that they put forth. So an effort of
12 not -- who does not reside in Louisville Metro. 12 conciliating the agreement, they agree not to do
13 From my knowledge, most complaints, not all 13 that and to take like training or something like
14 complaints, that we receive for someone not 14 that for non-discriminatory advertisement in
15 living in Louisville Metro is because they were 15 housing.
16 personally aggrieved by the discriminatory 16 Again, this is all through a
17 action - the alleged discriminatory action. 17 timeline. So once all the information has been
18 I can't recall a situation where 18 gathered by the investigator, both from the
19 someone who did not live in Louisville Metro saw 19 complainant, the witnesses, all evidence
20 a discriminatory advertisement or something like 20 received. And ultimately, the respondent,
21 that and filed a complaint with -- with our 21 assuming that they did respond back with
22 office, at least when I was there. 22 specific evidence or a statement or something
23 Q. Is there -- does the Commission 23 like that or an answer, at that point in time
24 have any policy that prevents it from processing 24 the information is presented to the executive
25 that type of complaint? 25 director with a recommendation, but ultimately
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1 it's up to the executive director after 1 Q. And how does the investigative
2 reviewing the information that's been submitted 2 official determine whether to seek information
3 to make a determination as to whether or not 3 informally or just to have the respondent file
4 reasonable cause of unlawful discrimination does 4 an answer?
5 exist. 5 A. Idonl -- there's no real process
6 If reasonable cause does exist, at 6 inthat. If an investigator calls a respondent
7 that point in time a memo is generated by the 7 to clarify information or like if the respondent
8 executive director and signed by the executive 8 has submitted specific information as to why
9 director, and then we make a referral to our 9 they did not engage in discriminatory behavior,
10 legal counsel, which is the county attorney's 10 the investigator is always free to follow up.
11 office, to set it for hearing and to do -- and 11 Again, the process becomes a little
12 to take further action. 12 bit more complicated when the respondent has
13 Q. And so how is that process 13 gotten legal counsel. But when the respondent
14 different if an Enforcement Board member files a 14 has gotten legal counsel, the investigator has,
15 complaint? 15 on occasion, spoke with the legal counsel of the
16 A. Imean, it's not much different. 16 respondent, and then received or not received,
17 If it's Enforcement Board generated, the same 17 depending again on the legal representative's
18 investigative process takes place, and then the 18 decision to provide information.
19 executive director ultimately determines whether 19 If in the event that there's legal
20 or not there is reasonable cause to find that 20 counsel for the respondent that's really kind of
21 unlawful discrimination has occurred or 21 giving the investigator sort of a,
22 allegedly has occurred. And then, it goes again 22 quote/unquote, tough time about the
23 with the county attorney, who then will proceed 23 investigation, the executive director may ask
24 with how to have a hearing on it or how to 24 the investigator to call our legal counsel, just
25 conciliate the matter. 25 so that that communication can happen. Because
106 108
1 Q. And is the process any different if 1 technically, both entities are represented by
2 the Commission itself files the complaint, 2 legal counsel.
3 based -- for example, based on testing activity? 3 So from an ethical standpoint, it
4 A. No. No. Same process. I mean, 4 becomes when should not legal counsel be
5 again, there's little auspices at the very 5 communicating with legal counsel on a matter,
6 beginning of the process the way the complaint 6 even if it's still a preliminary investigation,
7 is generated, but the actual investigative 7 things of that sort.
8 process itself is pretty standard. 8 So there's that aspect of it, but
9 Q. Okay. So does the investigative 9 again, that's dependent upon where we are in the
10 officer -- when in this process is it determined 10 process, if the respondent has even gotten legal
11 that someone file an answer? 11 counsel and stuff like that. So that's kind of
12 A.  When is it determined in the 12 the way that shakes down.
13 process when someone files an answer? 13 But generally, the investigator is
14 Q. Yes. When -- I assume that 14 left with - with the duty to review all facts
15 whenever the -- whenever the Commission 15 and claims and evidence. There may be
16 determines that the respondent must file an 16 opportunities to clarify witness statements,
17 answer, they have to mail something to the 17 because sometimes witnesses forget things or
18 respondent. 18 sometimes a witness may not be 100 percent
19 Correct? 19 forthcoming in the information that they want to
20 A.  Yes, notice of the complaint goes 20 provide. So it's up to the investigator to
21 to the respondent -- well, the alleged 21 ensure the most comprehensive investigation that
22 respondent. Notice of complaint is filed with 22 they can do.
23 them and they're given a time period in which to 23 Q.  What happens if a respondent
24 either submit an answer or to at least respond 24 doesn't -- doesn't file an answer.
25 to the allegations. 25 A.  Ibelieve that's a default,
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1 pursuant to the process. If they just don't 1 of preliminary investigation within the first 30
2 even acknowledge receipt of the complaint itself 2 days. The ordinance itself puts time limits on
3 and don't file any sort of answer or response to 3 response times and things like that. I believe
4 what it is that we sent them, if we never have 4 we have 100 days or 180 days in order to get
5 received that, I think after so many days it's 5 something fully investigated and determined.
6 technically considered a default and the 6 But generally, we try to do that within the
7 Commission can proceed as it sees fit. 7 first 30 to 45 days, just because, again, when
8 Now, just because a person has been 8 you're dealing with witnesses and outside
9 defaulted doesn't necessarily mean that we're 9 parties and things of that nature, the sooner to
10 going to take action against the respondent. 10 the alleged discriminatory action that we can
11 Because again, it's dependent upon whether 11 get the information versus a few months later is
12 reasonable cause exists to - to pursue an 12 our best chance of capturing the evidence that
13 unlawful discrimination claim. 13 we need to prove the case or even to disprove
14 Q. What penalties or potential -- what 14 the case, if we determine that there's been no
15 potential penalties are associated with a 15 reasonable cause to find that unlawful
16 default? 16 discrimination has occurred.
17 A.  Depending on if we find that 17 Q. Can that 180 days be extended?
18 unlawful discrimination has occurred, the 18 A.  Generally, we would have legal
19 penalty section pursuant to the ordinance can be 19 counsel -- we would go to them for a legal
20 a fine or a stop to the unlawful discriminatory 20 opinion on that, because there would -- I
21 action. 21 believe the ordinance requires some sort of
22 Q. And when you say a stop, is that a 22 extenuating circumstance where both parties can
23 cease and desist order? 23 agree to extend that point in time. And I think
24 A. No, not necessarily a cease and 24 the ordinance -- I have it right here - permits
25 desist. For example, if we go through like a 25 that extension.
110 112
1 hearing, even if the respondent has not 1 Q. Okay. Well, you mentioned -
2 responded or shown up to the hearing, the 2 that's helpful.
3 hearing officer can order the discriminatory 3 You mentioned the investigative
4 behavior to quit or to end. So -- but no, no 4 report. And that is put together by the
5 cease and desist sort of order, it's just the 5 investigative official.
6 discriminatory behavior is - is ordered 6 Correct?
7 basically to be stopped, meaning if you continue 7 A. Yes. By the investigator, yes.
8 to advertise this way or you continue to tell 8 Q. And that's sent to the executive
9 certain groups of people that they can't live in 9 director?
10 this apartment complex or something like that, 10 A.  Yes. Along with the case file in
11 that action legally has to stop, because you're 11 case the - in case the director needs to look
12 in violation of the ordinance. 12 at something that they saw in the report that
13 Q. Now, I think you mentioned this, 13 they need clarification on.
14 but the -- a complainant can be represented by 14 Q. And is the report just a summary of
15 an attorney throughout the process. 15 the facts or does it contain a recommendation?
16 Is that right? 16 A. It's a summary of facts, summary of
17 A. Yes, that is correct. 17 evidence received, and a recommendation as to
18 Q. And so can a respondent? 18 whether or not cause exists. Again, the
19 A. Yes, that is correct. 19 ultimate decision is left with the executive
20 Q. Okay. How -- how long does the 20 director, so there could be a time where the
21 typical investigation at the beginning of the 21 executive director goes against the
22 process, how long does that typically last? 22 recommendation of the investigator.
23 A. Depending on the complexity and 23 Q. How does the executive director
24 severity of what has come to the -- you know, 24 make that probable or no probable cause
25 come with the complaint, we try to get this sort 25 determination?
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1 A. Based upon what's required to be 1 whether or not reasonable cause exists or not
2 proven in the ordinance. So if you're going to 2 that unlawful discrimination occurred.
3 have a finding of unlawful discrimination, you 3 Q. Okay. So what happens if the
4 have to have the facts and evidence that will 4 executive director determines no probable cause?
5 support more likely than not that discrimination 5 A. The complainant has the option of
6 did occur. 6 asking for a reconsideration with the
7 Q. Does the executive director bring 7 Enforcement Board, as I mentioned earlier or the
8 in other people to help make that evaluation? 8 complainant can just say, you know, well, thank
9 A.  Just legal counsel and, possibly, a 9 you, and go about their business, or the
10 conversation with the investigator that 10 complainant can ultimately still get an
11 investigated it. So for example, if the 11 attorney, private attorney, and pursue a private
12 investigator kind of went down a path, and then 12 legal matter outside of the office -- out of the
13 kind of quit and then went somewhere else to 13 office of HRC.
14 explore that path that they didn't go down, the 14 Q. Gotit. Filing a lawsuit in
15 executive director may have a conversation with 15 Jefferson County Court? Is that what you're
16 that person just to say why did you not explore 16 referring to?
17 this or was there something there that made you 17 A.  Yes. Or insome instances federal
18 decide to go this way. 18 court.
19 And again, that conversation would 19 Q. Got it. But that person could take
20 be had with legal counsel because, ultimately, 20 that route before filing a complaint at all.
21 that's what will have to be proven at a hearing. 21 Is that right?
22 Q. Could the executive director ask 22 A.  Yes. Uh-huh. (Witness answers in
23 the investigator to get more information? 23 the affirmative.) They -- anytime in the
24 A. Yes, they can. Keep in mind, 24 process they can always lawyer up and file a
25 again, we're running up against a deadline. So 25 private action.
114 116
1 if that's required, that would have to occur 1 Q. Okay. So does the Commission issue
2 relatively quickly. Because at the point that 2 right-to-sue letters?
3 the executive director has the -- has the case 3 A.  Wedont. The EEOC does. The EEOC
4 file and is making that determination, we're 4 would issue a right-to-sue letter at the
5 running up against a deadline as set forth in 5 conclusion of the investigation whether or not
6 the ordinance. 6 reasonable cause exists or not.
7 Q. Okay. And does the executive 7 So there's been instances where the
8 director issue a written determination as to 8 Commission found that no reasonable cause of
9 probable cause? 9 unlawful discrimination exists and we'll send
10 A. ltis, but it's the basic finding. 10 the file back to the EEOC. The EEOC still has
11 There's no -- no -- like there's no facts laid 11 within its discretion to issue a right-to-sue
12 out and there's no evidence laid out, it's just 12 letter because, again, the person has a right to
13 a basic finding of reasonable cause exists in 13 private -- private right of action.
14 this matter or reasonable cause does not exist, 14 Q. Okay. What happens if the
15 therefore, you know, recommend dismissal. 15 executive director determines there is probable
16 Q. Okay. You said that the -- I think 16 cause, what's the next step?
17 the three options before the executive director 17 A. At that point in time, notification
18 are probable cause, no probable cause, and then 18 is again sent out to the parties involved, and
19 that situation where the executive director asks 19 then the file and the information is
20 for more information. 20 subsequently forwarded to the county attorney's
21 Is that right? 21 office for, quote/unquote, prosecution or -- or
22 A. I'mean, in my view, there's really 22 a hearing, adjudication on the matter.
23 only two, probable cause, no probable cause. If 23 Q. Allright. And is that - if the
24 additional information is needed, ultimately, 24 executive director determines there is probable
25 that's going to go towards the decision of 25 cause, does it have to go to trial?
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1 A. No. No. They - the -- well, when 1 say legally been made whole.
2 we say trial and hearing, I'm using that sort of 2 Q.  Allright. Tell me about the trial
3 interchangeably. At any time before a hearing 3 process. So assuming it's not conciliated or
4 is had, the parties can agree -- can come to an 4 settled, then it goes to this trial process.
5 agreement. It doesn't have to necessarily go to 5 Right?
6 a hearing. 6 A.  Yeah. We go through a hearing
7 But procedure-wise, once probable 7 process. It's my understanding that the hearing
8 cause is found, to save -- you know, to comply 8 process is governed by like the Kentucky Trial
9 with the timeline of the ordinance, we have to 9 Rules and the Kentucky Administrative Rules. Go
10 give notification that a hearing is going to 10 through the Attorney General's Office to look
11 occur. And then, during that time period, 11 for a mediator or a hearing officer, whatever
12 again, either party can decide that they want to 12 you want to call them. You know, evidence is
13 reconcile or conciliate the matter. 13 entered, witnesses are interviewed or -- not
14 Q.  Are there any formal conciliation 14 interviewed, but cross-examined and things like
15 efforts made during this period? 15 that.
16 A.  Yeah. Generally during the time 16 And then, at the end of the
17 period when the investigation is occurring, we 17 hearing, the hearing officer makes a
18 do offer conciliations - a conciliation 18 determination and a final finding.
19 opportunity, especially for individuals like T 19 Q. Sois it somewhat like ina
20 mentioned earlier, landlords who were unaware 20 courtroom process? Is it similar to that?
21 that some action that they had taken violates 21 A.  Somewhat similar. Iwould say
22 the ordinance. 22 during the hearing process some of the more
23 What we found are some businesses 23 stringent rules around like Civil Procedure
24 and some individuals don't like to be called 24 aren't necessarily adhered to strictly. [ mean,
25 discriminatory, so they will look to rectify 25 I'm not criticizing the process, the process is
118 120
1 whatever the alleged conduct that aggrieved the 1 what it is pursuant to Kentucky law, but in
2 party to be fixed. Other times, the person 2 order to adjudicate some of these cases in a
3 doesn't feel that they've done anything, so they 3 more efficient and effective manner, sometimes
4 will go through the whole process. 4 the formalities of like jury selection and stuff
5 Q. What are the typical terms of that 5 like that are -- aren't followed, because it's
6 conciliation? Is it just agreed to stop the 6 not a jury trial, it's an administrative
7 discriminatory practice? Is there any - 7 hearing, technically.
8 anything else? 8 Q.  So who prosecutes the complaint at
9 A. Depending on the information we 9 the trial? Is it the complainant? Is it
10 have, stopping the discriminatory process or 10 someone else?
11 action, excuse me, or taking specific training, 11 A.  ltis the county attorney's office
12 especially when it comes to things like fair 12 with the assistance of the Human Relations
13 housing or like in an employment situation, 13 Commission. The complainant, once we get to the
14 there might be like sexual harassment training 14 hearing level, is technically a witness, even
15 or something like that, implicit bias training 15 though the complaint has been filed by the
16 is another one for individuals who may be 16 complainant. At that point in time, we get the
17 discriminated against in the work force. 17 complainant's information and they testify as a
18 So just depending on what the -- 18 witness, as the aggrieved party, and any other
19 what the charge is or what the alleged 19 witnesses. And then, of course, the
20 discriminatory behavior is within that specific 20 cross-examination process and entering of
21 complaint, we will conciliate it based upon 21 evidence and exhibits and things like that
22 what's been alleged. And then, basically, our 22 occurs, as well.
23 main charge is to stop the discriminatory 23 Q. Gotit. Sobecause the city
24 behavior, while at the same time ensuring that 24 official is the one doing the prosecuting, it's
25 the complainant has been made - I guess I can 25 a bit more like a criminal matter than a civil

CNP MSJ 00750

30 (Pages 117 to 120)

Taylor Court Reporting Kentucky
(502) 671-8110 Fax(502) 671-8116




Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 424 of 565 PagelD #:
Kendall Bo3656(b)(6) Representative

May 25, 2021
121 123
1 matter. 1 information. Any sort of legal, like subpoena
2 Is that fair? 2 or like interrogatories or something like that
3 A. No, I would say it's still - it's 3 is done through the county attorney's office.
4 civil in nature, meaning -- because there's no 4 Our investigators are not legally trained
5 likelihood that someone is going to go to jail 5 attorneys. They are just, you know, individuals
6 or anything like that. It's just when we say 6 whose main charge is to investigate claims.
7 like -- stuff like prosecute the claim, I mean, 7 So if we needed to do a subpoena or
8 it's an ordinal violation, but in Kentucky, an 8 something like that or if we needed to do
9 ordinance violation is prosecuted as a civil 9 interrogatories -- or in some situations, even
10 enforcement process. 10 if we have to do a deposition, that's done
11 Q.  And how is the hearing officer 11 through the county attorney's office.
12 selected? 12 Q. And can that be done at the
13 A.  Generally, the Attorney General's 13 investigation phase?
14 Office will submit names and the parties can 14 A.  Yes. That's generally when that is
15 basically strike names till they agree. Or 15 done. Because again, we need -
16 sometimes, the parties, especially if it's 16 Q. Okay.
17 defense attorneys and the county attorney's 17 A.  We need the most information that
18 office, they may just say, hey, let's get party 18 we can get in order to make a determination.
19 so-and-so, because they're really good at this 19 Q. But after the executive director
20 or, you know, we -- we both agree to that 20 issues a probable cause determination and the
21 person. But generally, we get names to strike. 21 matter is set for a hearing -
22 Q. And does the respondent typically 22 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
23 have a lawyer at this process? 23 affirmative.)
24 A.  Generally, yes. There have been 24 Q. - can -- can there be more
25 hearings where the respondent, you know, did the 25 subpoenas and more document requests in that
122 124
1 pro se sort of litigation, but at this point in 1 period?
2 the process, usually there is attorneys involved 2 A. That would be up to the attorneys
3 on both sides. 3 who are representing the parties in the matter.
4 Q. And does the complainant usually 4 It's up to the attorneys. Idon't - I don't
5 have an attorney, too? 5 know, you know -
6 A.  Sometimes they do, not always. I 6 Q. Well, I guess -- so that -- at
7 know in some of our more, I guess you could say, 7 least it's permitted is what -- during that
8 like egregious cases where, you know, there's 8 right before the hearing.
9 the likelihood that there's a big award that 9 Is that right?
10 could come out if they took it to a private 10 A.  Yeah. Again, the hearing follows
11 trial or something like that, the complainant 11 the Kentucky Rules of Civil Procedure and
12 can have an attorney. But I mean, it's -- it 12 administrative hearings. So yes, those
13 just kind of depends on -- again, on the case 13 subpoenas and things like that can be issued
14 and the person. 14 pursuant to those rules.
15 Sometimes the complainant doesn't 15 Q. Okay. So after the hearing, when
16 want to pay another attorney, you know, a lot of 16 the hearing officer makes the decision, does the
17 money when they've got the Human Relations 17 hearing officer make a decision right at the end
18 Commission and the county attorney's office 18 of the hearing, does he take under consideration
19 representing their interests against unlawful 19 and wait, and then issue a decision? What does
20 discrimination. 20 that look like?
21 Q. Let me go back. Ithink I missed 21 A.  Generally, all of the information
22 one thing in that kind of investigation phase. 22 is taken under advisement, and then the hearing
23 Can the investigator send out discovery requests 23 officer will issue a written opinion or written
24 or subpoenas? 24 findings.
25 A.  Generally, it's just a request for 25 Q.  And is that written document, does
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1 it look like a court opinion, almost? Does it 1 finding -- a finding that discrimination did
2 have these are the facts, these are the law? 2 occur and they can technically reverse the
3 A.  Yeah. It typically looks like an 3 hearing officer's decision.
4 ALJ opinion, administrative law judge opinion. 4 Again, that appeal is based upon
5 Q. Okay. And so what can the 5 the evidence that was submitted at the hearing
6 hearing -- what's the -- what different things 6 trial. So for example, if the complainant were
7 can the hearing officer order? 7 to get additional information like after the
8 A. Pursuant to the ordinance, they can 8 hearing or the final findings, that information
9 issue a civil fine, of course. And then, they 9 can't be used to appeal the hearing officer's
10 can order a stop to the discriminatory action. 10 final findings.
11 Q. Tguess let me take it back. So 11 In other words, the Enforcement
12 are the options -- are the options probable 12 Board hears the evidence as is and makes the
13 discrimination and no probable discrimination? 13 determination as to why the hearing officer was
14 Are those the kind of two branches, if you will? 14 right or wrong in their final findings.
15 A.  Well, the probability is determined 15 Q. Can the Enforcement Board remand to
16 at the executive level. The final findings and 16 do the hearing again?
17 findings of fact are done at the hearing level. 17 A. Tam not aware of that. I'm
18 So again, the hearing officer can 18 looking at 92.13 -- yeah. Under 92.13, the
19 make a determination, well, I find that Party X 19 appeal can be either affirmed, modified,
20 did discriminate against the complainant, 20 reversed, or remanded after review of the
21 therefore Party X is required to stop engaging 21 transcript and findings of the hearing officer.
22 in that activity and I hereby award, you know, 22 Q. Okay. So if there's no probable
23 the complainant $2,000, for example, something 23 cause determination, that can be appealed in the
24 like that. 24 Enforcement Board?
25 Q. Okay. But basically, the two 25 A, Well -
126 128
1 subsets are either no discrimination or 1 Q. And--
2 discrimination? Is there any other option? 2 A. I'msorry.
3 A.  Yeah. It's just a final finding of 3 Q. Goahead. Let me rephrase. You're
4 discrimination occurred, no discrimination -- or 4 right.
5 no finding of discrimination or a finding of 5 If there's a - if there's a ruling
6 discrimination has occurred. Yes. 6 of discrimination, that can be appealed to the
7 Q. Okay. And so -- so what type of -- 7 Enforcement Board. And if there is a ruling of
8 so if there is -- can either -- whether a 8 no discrimination, does that -- can that be
9 finding of no discrimination or discrimination, 9 appealed to the Enforcement Board or does that
10 can either of those be appealed? 10 go to Circuit Court?
11 A, Yes. Well, yes. A finding of no 11 A. Let'ssee. Under 92.13, an appeal
12 discrimination has occurred can be appealed to 12 from the determination of the hearing officer to
13 the Enforcement Board by the complainant, by and 13 the appeal panel can be made only by filing with
14 through the HRC. Same way as if there is a 14 the HRC Enforcement Board.
15 finding of discrimination, the respondent can 15 Q. Okay. Well, let me ask you this.
16 appeal through a Circuit Court filing. 16 Let's -- let's talk about penalties quickly.
17 Q. Gotit. So the appeal board is the 17 Let me point you to 92.12 --
18 Enforcement Board. 18 92.12(B) where it says, the hearing officer
19 Is that correct? 19 shall either dismiss the complaint on the merits
20 A. That's correct. 20 or order the respondent to cease and desist from
21 Q.  And what -- what can the appeal 21 the prohibited discriminatory practice?
22 board do on appeal? 22 Do you see that?
23 A.  Referring to 92.14 under the 23 A, Yes.
24 ordinance, basically the appeal can occur and - 24 Q. Soifthe hearing officer finds
25 excuse me one sec -- they can -- they can make a 25 that there -- finds that there is
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1 discrimination, he has to order the respondent 1 Q. Okay. Well, I'm going to put up --
2 to cease and desist. 2 share screen. Okay. I think I'm sharing a
3 Is that correct? 3 screen here -- let's do share. There we go.
4 A. He has to order the respondent to 4 Okay. I've put up a document on
5 cease and desist the prohibited discriminatory 5 the screen --
6 practice. 6 A. Tonly see Section --
7 Q. Okay. And then, he can also order 7 Q. Do you see this document?
8 affirmative action, as detailed in KRS Chapter 8 A.  Yeah. ButIonly see Section 1 to
9 344. 9 2.
10 Is that right? 10 Q.  Yes. Yeah. Sorry. I'm just
11 A. Imean, civil -- can you clarify, 11 pointing at the top for now. I'll represent
12 please? 12 this is Section 344.230, the section referenced
13 Q. Well, sure. At what - let me ask 13 there in the ordinance. Okay?
14 you. What can the hearing officer order in 14 A.  Okay.
15 terms of penalties? 15 Q.  And this section, if you -- if you
16 A. Again, the -- the cease and desist 16 look on here, lists some things that can be
17 of the discriminatory action and a civil fine, 17 ordered. For example, Section 3.
18 which is permissible under Kentucky lawful 18 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
19 ordinance violations. 19 affirmative.)
20 Q. How much is a civil fine? 20 Q. SoIwant to just quickly go
21 A. Tt depends on the final findings. 21 through what the Metro Commission can order. It
22 Like for example, if someone was discriminated 22 can order, as we talked about, a cease and
23 against by a landlord and they had to go find 23 desist order.
24 another place to live, and they had to incur 24 Correct?
25 like additional costs as a result of finding 25 A, Yes.
130 132
1 another place to live, the landlord could be 1 Q. And it can order compliance -
2 fined those costs. 2 reporting compliance.
3 I think there's caps on the amounts 3 Is that right?
4 as prescribed by law that can be awarded for 4 A.  Yes. Yes.
5 discriminatory violation. 5 Q. Can it order -- Section F there
6 Q. Cana public accommodation be 6 says posting notices in conspicuous places. Can
7 fined? 7 it order that?
8 A.  Yes. Yes. If there's a finding 8 A. Partofitis cut off by the zoom
9 that discrimination occurred, yes. 9 block. Can you scroll down just a little bit?
10 Q. And it's subject to those caps that 10 MS. HINKLE: Jonathan, I can have
11 you mentioned? 11 this printed in about 30 seconds, if you'd let
12 A.  Yes. Uh-huh. (Witness answers in 12 me do that. It's a little difficult to read on
13 the affirmative.) 13 the screen here.
14 Q. Let me -- all right. Let me point 14 MR. SCRUGGS: You want me to
15 you actually to 92.08, Section B(8). 15 enlarge. Ithink I can enlarge here. I mean,
16 A. Did you say B(8). 16 you're welcome to print it.
17 Q. B(8). Section B, then Number 8. 17 MS. HINKLE: Part of the issue is
18 All right. This talks about the powers of the 18 that your zoom box is concealing some of the
19 Human Relations -- the Enforcement Board. And 19 page. Tl just have it printed. I can
20 Section 8 says it has the power to issue 20 literally be back in 15 seconds.
21 affirmative orders that may include, but is not 21 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay.
22 limited to remedies enumerated in KRS 22 MR. CARROLL: The way the different
23 344.230(3). 23 photographs are on the page, it's actually
24 Do you see that? 24 covering up part of the subparagraphs, Jonathan,
25 A.  Yes. 25 is what it's doing.
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1 MR. SCRUGGS: Huh. 1 Commission could order it?
2 MR. CARROLL: Depending upon where 2 A. I'mnot 100 percent sure if this -
3 you are, at times it's actually been over parts 3 if it exists.
4 of the words. 4 Q. Well, let me go back to the top
5 THE WITNESS: Right. 5 here. And it mentions -- Number 3, affirmative
6 MR. CARROLL: At least the way we 6 action ordered under this section may include,
7 are here on our screen. Like right now -- right 7 but is not limited to -- so besides the things
8 now, part of Paragraph H is actually like 8 that we've talked about, we've talked about a
9 overlaid. And you may be different, but on 9 cease and desist order, a civil penalty,
10 ours, that's the way it's showing up. So you 10 compliance reporting.
11 can't read the whole paragraph or subparagraph. 11 Is there anything else the
12 MR. SCRUGGS: Oh, got it. 12 Commission can order?
13 (Off-the-record comments.) 13 A.  Well, I -- as it states here, 1
14 A.  So you said you were referring to 14 think there was something about guidance
15 344.230, Subsection 3? 15 programs or training to staff. So like, for
16 Q. 344.230, Section 3. 16 example, if a property manager needs to be
17 A.  Okay. 17 trained in unlawful discrimination practices in
18 Q. Going toward the end there, 18 real estate, that could be ordered that that
19 Subsection F. 19 property manager or the landlord themselves have
20 A.  Yes. Posting notices in 20 to take that training within a certain amount of
21 conspicuous places and the respondent's place of 21 time.
22 business informed prescribed by the Commission. 22 Q. Gotit. Could the Commission order
23 Q. Yeah. It says the Commission can 23 damages be paid?
24 order that. 24 A. I'mnotsure. The civil fines that
25 Correct? 25 have been instituted in some cases are
134 136
1 A.  Yes. 1 reflective of the damages that the complainant
2 Q. And what's in those notices? 2 had incurred in that situation, but each case is
3 A. It depends on the type of case. 3 different.
4 Anti-discriminatory notices, for example, like 4 Q. Can the Commission order that the
5 sexual harassment is illegal, listing sexual 5 respondent pay costs and attorney fees?
6 harassment, it might list those various things. 6 A. Ibelieve so, yes.
7 It depends on the type of case that it is. 7 Q. Okay. And that's for public
8 Q. Okay. What about in a public 8 accommodation complaints.
9 accommodation situation? 9 Is that correct?
10 A.  Again, it's all dependent upon what 10 A.  Or whatever the remedy available is
11 type of case it is. You know, XYZ organization 11 in the ordinance.
12 does not discriminate based upon race, so forth 12 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay. All right.
13 and so forth. 13 And let's mark that as Exhibit, I think, 7.
14 Q. Let me scroll down there to go to 14 (Whereupon, the referred to
15 Number 4 at the very end. Can the Commission 15 document was marked as Exhibit 7,
16 caused to be published the names of the persons 16 and is attached hereto and made a
17 who engaged in unlawful activities? 17 part hereof.)
18 A. Published where? I'm not very 18 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
19 familiar with publishing the names of persons 19 Q. Okay. Allright. Mr. Boyd, let me
20 who have been determined to engage in unlawful 20 show you another document. I'll do my best to
21 discrimination. 21 show this one. You probably have this one with
22 Q. Has the Metro Council ever ordered 22 you. It's a copy of your affidavit that you
23 that? 23 filed. Ibelieve it's the second affidavit, the
24 A.  Not to my knowledge, no. 24 supplemental affidavit that you filed in this
25 Q. Okay. Do you know if the Metro 25 matter. I can point you to Paragraph 4, if |
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1 didn't mention that. 1 counsel, I'm not at liberty to say right now,
2 MR. SCRUGGS: And we can mark this 2 but again, I would have to review the file to
3 as Exhibit 8. 3 see what occurred in that situation. Because
4 (Whereupon, the referred to 4 again, I signed this over a year ago.
5 document was marked as Exhibit 8, 5 Q. Okay. Well, let me see here. So
6 and is attached hereto and made a 6 just to be clear about your testimony, are you
7 part hereof.) 7 saying you don't remember or you do or are you
8 (Off-the-record comments.) 8 saying you have no knowledge about that or you
9 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 9 do have knowledge and you're not answering on
10 Q. Allright. Can you see your 10 advice of counsel?
11 affidavit there? 11 A. No.
12 A.  Yes. You said Paragraph 4? 12 MS. HINKLE: Can you clarify what
13 Q. Paragraph 4, that's right. So 13 the question was, Jonathan. I think you said
14 Paragraph 4 says that, based upon a reasonable 14 something general like can you -- what do you
15 inquiry, you found 173 complaints of 15 know about --
16 discrimination based on sexual orientation filed 16 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
17 since - since 2012 and the day of the 17 Q. Yeah. So that first -- yeah. So
18 affidavit. 18 that -- the initial, general question is that
19 Is that right? 19 first complaint, what was that about.
20 A.  No. Itsays 173 complaints based 20 A. Right. And again, without the file
21 on sexual orientation have been filed since - 21 here to refresh my recollection of that actual
22 it looks like it's 2002 and February of 2020. 22 complaint, I wouldn't be able to tell you right
23 Q. Okay. How did you -- what was the 23 now what that complaint was about, who the
24 reasonable inquiry that you did? 24 parties were or anything like that.
25 A. TIbelieve -- this was over a year 25 I would have to look at the party
138 140
1 ago. I believe one of our admins had pulled 1 names and look at the file to refresh my
2 together a list of cases that had been filed 2 recollection on what happened in both the 2012
3 based upon sexual orientation and had found 3 administrative hearing and the 2014
4 through the query that 173 complaints had been 4 administrative hearing.
5 filed in 18 years that alleged sexual 5 Q. Okay. Let me -- okay. I'm showing
6 orientation. 6 you a document on the screen there that, 1
7 Q. And is that complaints for all the 7 think, appears to be the complaint filed in that
8 categories, public accommodation, housing, and 8 first matter.
9 employment? 9 Does this help you remember?
10 A.  That's my understanding, yes, 10 A, Well, it looks like the
11 housing - housing, employment, and possibly 11 complainant's name was James -, filed
12 hate crimes. 12 an employment discrimination claim based on his
13 Q. Also hate crimes? Okay. So four 13 sexual orientation against ||
14 categories. 14 - out on Dixie Highway.
15 Now, it mentions of these types of 15 Q. So you see the explanation of the
16 cases, only two proceeded to an administrative 16 complaint. It looks like the complainant was
17 hearing, one in 2012 and one in 2014? 17 perceived as being gay.
18 A.  Yes. Yes. 18 Is that -
19 Q. What do you know about the one in 19 A. That's what it says, yes.
20 20127 20 Q. Okay. Have you done any other
21 A.  Without having the file in front of 21 research about this complaint?
22 me, I would have to look at the information that 22 A. No. Not recently, no.
23 was contained as to what happened in that 23 Q. Okay. So you don't have any
24 hearing. Again, with the parties and 24 knowledge about this complaint outside of what's
25 confidentialities, based upon my advice from 25 in these documents?
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1 A.  That's correct. If this happened 1 related case.
2 in 2012, that was before I was executive 2 Q. Okay. Let's go back here. All
3 director or anything like that. So this would 3 right.
4 have happened under a different director, 4 MR. SCRUGGS: Have we marked this
5 everything. 5 affidavit as an exhibit? I think -- we did?
6 Q. Do you know what happened with 6 THE COURT REPORTER: Yes. That's
7 respect to the second complaint, the one filed 7 been marked as Exhibit 8.
8 in2014? 8 MR. SCRUGGS: All right. Let's see
9 A. No. Again, I would have to refresh 9 here. Iapologize for -- well, why don't we
10 my recollection on what's incorporated in the 10 take a quick break, if you all don't mind.
11 document there. Again, [ wasn't the director in 11 Maybe like a 10-minute break?
12 2014. So without having looked at the actual 12 THE COURT REPORTER: We're off the
13 complaint of discrimination, I wouldn't be able 13 record.
14 to speak to what's contained in the - in the 14
15 file. 15 kR X
16 Q.  Well, before this deposition, did 16 (Off the record.)
17 you look at either of those complaints? 17 *oE X
18 A. Back when I did this affidavit, 18
19 these two - it's my understanding that these 19 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. We're
20 two were pulled and I reviewed the files. But 20 back on the record.
21 again, that's been over a year ago. 21
22 Q. Okay. So again, my question is in 22 ok X
23 preparation for this deposition, did you review 23 CONTINUED EXAMINATION
24 these complaints? 24 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
25 A.  No. No. 25 Q. Allright. Mr. Boyd, [ appreciate
142 144
1 Q. Letme go back —- 1 you being patient with me.
2 THE COURT REPORTER: Were we making 2 I'm going to show you another
3 that an exhibit? 3 document. Now, can you see that okay?
4 MR. SCRUGGS: That was - let's go 4 A.  Yes. Itlooks like it's an HRC
5 ahead and mark that last exhibit. 5 Advocacy Board meeting minutes -- or agenda,
6 THE COURT REPORTER: That was 9. 6 excuse me.
7 MR. SCRUGGS: It was 54, so we'll 7 Q. Yeah.
8 mark it as - 8 MR. SCRUGGS: Let's mark that as
9 THE COURT REPORTER: As?9. 9 the next exhibit.
10 MR. SCRUGGS: --as9. 10 THE COURT REPORTER: That will be
11 (Whereupon, the referred to 11 Exhibit 10.
12 document was marked as Exhibit 9, 12 MR. SCRUGGS: 10? Okay.
13 and is attached hereto and made a 13 (Whereupon, the referred to
14 part hereof.) 14 document was marked as Exhibit 10,
15 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 15 and is attached hereto and made a
16 Q. Allright. Let me go back to 16 part hereof.)
17 sharing of the screen here. So this is back to 17 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
18  your affidavit. 18 Q. Allright. So that's Exhibit 10.
19 So for the two complaints that are 19 Now, pointing to the second page -- I'll scroll
20 mentioned, the one in 2012 and 2014, do you know 20 down to the second page. And it -- these are
21 if they were public accommodation, employment, 21 the meeting minutes. And it mentions that --
22 housing, or hate crime? 22 the section that mentions Scooter B -- Triple
23 A. Not off the top of my head. Based 23 B's Facebook posting.
24 on the information that you showed me in the 24 Do you see that?
25 2012 case, that appears to be an employment 25 A.  Yes.
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1 MS. HINKLE: Could you scroll down 1 Q. Okay. And so what did the
2 just a little bit, Jonathan? It looks like 2 Enforcement Board do?
3 we're obscured by the -- 3 A. They -- they looked at the
4 THE WITNESS: No, the other way. 4 information that I provided to them. I think at
5 MS. HINKLE: Sorry. 5 that time, I maybe had a screen shot of the
6 MR. SCRUGGS: Is that good? 6 Facebook post or something like that and shared
7 MS. HINKLE: Yeah. 7 it with the Enforcement Board. And then,
8 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 8 ultimately, the Enforcement chair, which I
9 Q. Okay. So these are the meeting 9 believe was Chair Marie Dever, instituted a
10 minutes. Is this meeting public? Can anyone 10 formal complaint through the process and she
11 attend this meeting? 11 signed it. And it was through the normal
12 A.  Yes. 12 channels of -- you know, through the normal
13 Q. Okay. And so at this meeting, you 13 progress process.
14 talked about this Facebook posting. 14 Q.  And where is that complaint
15 Is that correct? 15 currently in process?
16 A.  Yes. 16 A. 1It's - I'm not exactly sure. You
17 Q. And did someone file a complaint 17 would have to ask the HRC where they are on
18 about that Facebook posting? 18 that. It's -- I think this is over a year old,
19 A.  With the HRC or -- what do you 19 s0 -- s0 I'm assuming it's either been
20 mean? 20 conciliated or it's still pending. Idon't
21 Q. Did anyone file a complaint with 21 know.
22 the Commission about that -- that Facebook post? 22 Q. Don't know? Well, did you talk to
23 A, Actually, I brought it to the 23 any officials at the Commission about this
24 Enforcement Board's attention and said that 24 complaint?
25 there should be something done about this, it 25 A. Recently?
146 148
1 violates the ordinance. 1 Q. Inpreparation for this deposition.
2 Q. Okay. So you did? How did you 2 A. No.
3 find out about it? 3 Q.  And was the basis for the complaint
4 A.  Twas scrolling through social 4 just the Facebook post or was there something
5 media and there was a lot of chatter on social 5 else?
6 media about Scooter Triple B's, which is a local 6 A.  The Facebook post initiated our
7 pub here in Louisville. And some of the 7 initial inquiry into this. And then, as more
8 controversial things that they were saying on 8 information was gathered by the Enforcement
9 Facebook, which included we only offer restrooms 9 chair, the formal complaint was signed against
10 to the people who were born biologically 10 the bar.
11 whatever was one of the posts. And another 11 Q. And was the formal complaint just
12 post, they were saying they had posted like a 12 against the Facebook post or was it something
13 confederate flag and said something derogatory 13 else?
14 from a racial standpoint, things like that. 14 A. 1--without seeing the actual
15 So that -- it came through on my 15 formal complaint, I couldn't tell you. Like I
16 radar through looking at -- through social media 16 said, the Facebook post is what prompted the
17 and seeing some of the hubbub around this 17 initial sort of inquiry by the Enforcement
18 particular place, this particular establishment. 18 chair, who ultimately filed the formal
19 Q. And you referred it to the 19 complaint.
20 Enforcement Board? 20 Q. Okay. Let me show you -- share
21 A. TInoted it to the Enforcement Board 21 screen. Okay. Let me -- I'm showing you
22 saying the Enforcement Board should take a look 22 another document.
23 at this and file a formal complaint against the 23 MR. SCRUGGS: We'll mark this as
24 bar for these transgressions -- these alleged 24 the next exhibit.
25 discriminatory transgressions. 25 THE COURT REPORTER: That will be
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1 1. 1 scribed by the chair of the Enforcement Board.
2 MR. SCRUGGS: Exhibit 11. 2 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay. I think we
3 (Whereupon, the referred to 3 marked this sign as the next exhibit.
4 document was marked as Exhibit 11, 4 Correct? Got it.
5 and is attached hereto and made a 5 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
6 part hereof.) 6 Q. Allright. I'm going to show you
7 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 7 another document here. You'd think I'd be
8 Q. Sois this a picture of the - of 8 getting better at -- quicker at sharing these
9 the sign that you saw that formed the basis of 9 documents.
10 the complaint? 10 Okay. I'm going to show you
11 A.  Are you referring to -- from 11 another document. It looks like it's the 2009
12 Scooter Triple B's? 12 Human Relations Commission Report.
13 Q. Yes. 13 Is that your understanding?
14 A. Yeah. Ibelieve this is what was 14 A. Ttlooks like that's what appears
15 one of the posts on Facebook that were seen. 15 to be on the screen. Again, some of it's
16 Like I indicated, there was also another post 16 partially obstructed because of the zoom photos.
17 involving like a confederate flag and racial 17 Q. Let's see here. Okay. I'm going
18 derogatory language, as well. 18 to take —-
19 Q. And was the basis for the complaint 19 MR. SCRUGGS: Let's mark this as
20 for -- was there -- was it just that there was a 20 the next Exhibit.
21 discriminatory sign or were there -- was the 21 THE COURT REPORTER: 12.
22 basis also other discriminatory action? 22 (Whereupon, the referred to
23 A.  Well, the discriminatory sign. The 23 document was marked as Exhibit 12,
24 sign says there's no transgender restrooms here. 24 and is attached hereto and made a
25 So it wasn't against the sign, it was about the 25 part hereof.)
150 152
1 treatment of customers if you go into the 1 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
2 establishment. Because there was - in addition 2 Q. AndI'm going to show you the next
3 to the sign on the Facebook post, there were - 3 page here, where it appears to list
4 there were things written by the owner of the 4 conciliations and settlements, 2008, 2009. And
5 bar saying something to the effect of we're 5 in this third line, it mentions, it looks like,
6 going to strictly enforce this and blah, blah, 6 two situations with McDonalds.
7 blah, blah, blah. 7 Do you see that?
8 So that's -- that's -- without 8 A.  Are you referring to Marlatt versus
9 seeing the actual complaint, I can't tell you 9 McDonalds and Eggers versus McDonalds?
10 exactly what the basis was filled out on the 10 Q. Yes, correct.
11 complaint, but this sign and subsequent social 11 And it looks like -- let's talk
12 media posts under that by the owner and 12 about Marlatt versus McDonalds. Do you know
13 everything like was what prompted an 13 what the basis of the complaint filed in that
14 investigation into this and why a formal 14 situation was?
15 complaint was filed. 15 MS. HINKLE: I'm going to object to
16 Q. Do you know if someone -- do you 16 questions about specific cases for the reasons
17 know if Triple B's actually excluded transgender 17 set forth in our recent briefing to Magistrate
18 people from certain restrooms? 18 Judge Lindsay. You know, there's a provision in
19 A. Tdo not know that, no. 19 the Fairness Ordinance which permits the
20 Q.  So you don't know whether the basis 20 publication of terms of conciliation agreements,
21 of the complaint was the discriminatory sign or 21 but that doesn't waive the confidentiality
22 some other action? 22 restrictions and requirements that apply to the
23 A. Not without seeing the formal 23 rest of the case file, as we've briefed to the
24 complaint. Twould have to see the formal 24 court.
25 complaint that was actually subscribed -- or 25 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay. Iappreciate
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1 Page 13. So it looks like in this section, it's 1 discrimination. That's what we investigate. We
2 a list of conciliations. And there are a few 2 investigate allegations of discrimination
3 conciliations that look like that -- it mentions 3 pursuant to the ordinance.
4 the Fair Housing Advocates, Incorporated, for 4 Q. Gotit. And I'm asking allegations
5 certain parties. For example, there is one, and 5 about refusal to rent, does that fall -- is that
6 then, for example, there is another one. 6 different than allegations about discriminatory
7 Do you know if those complaints 7 terms and conditions?
8 were filed by organizations? 8 A.  No, because you're discriminating
9 A. The same answer as I had with the 9 against a person because of their protective
10 other cases you asked me about in the other 10 class.
11 reports. Without having had seen the actual 1 Q.  So the discriminatory terms and
12 file, I can't tell you as to how they originated 12 conditions and privileges, what information
13 or how they were conciliated. And I did not 13 would the Commission look at to evaluate whether
14 review those for this deposition. 14 there are discriminatory terms and conditions
15 Q. Okay. Let me go back up to the 15 and privileges?
16 beginning, a few pages up. And it mentions -- 16 A.  Well, with that particular case,
17 let's see, Page 7. So let me direct you to one 17 again, I'd have to look at the case file, but as
18 of these. It talks about the -- and it's 18 a general answer to your question, terms,
19 Housing -- it mentions the Louisville Metro 19 conditions, and privileges are services that a
20 Human Relations Commission verses a party. 20 facility or a business that would provide to a
21 Does that indicate that the 21 person -- if they're provided in different terms
22 Commission itself filed that complaint? 22 or under different conditions because of a
23 A.  1-- again, without seeing the 23 person's protected class, that's still
24 file, I can't say for certain what's -- what's 24 discrimination in violation of the ordinance.
25 being implied here. It could be a 25 Q. Gotit. What about if one of the
158 160
1 Commission-oriented complaint, it could be an 1 business policies contains discriminatory terms,
2 Enforcement Board-oriented complaint. [ 2 conditions, and privileges?
3 don't -- I'd have to look at the file to see who 3 A. Ifit has - if it's discriminatory
4 swore the complaint and who filed the complaint. 4 and it's in violation of the ordinance, that's
5 Q. Let's see here. Let me point you 5 discrimination.
6 to Page 9. Okay. Let me point to this one 6 Q. Gotit. Allright.
7 here, the Prospect Park one. And it mentions 7 MR. SCRUGGS: We marked that as an
8 adverse action, discriminatory terms, conditions 8 exhibit.
9 and privileges. 9 Correct?
10 Does the Commission investigate 10 THE COURT REPORTER: Yes. That was
11 discriminatory terms and conditions in business 11 13.
12 practices? 12 MR. SCRUGGS: Got it.
13 A. The Commission investigates 13 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
14 allegations of discrimination where they occur. 14 Q. Allright. Mr. Boyd, I'm going to
15 So if it's an allegation of terms and conditions 15 hand -- show you another document. You probably
16 or services from a facility, again, that would 16 have it in your file. It's responses to
17 be based upon the facts and evidence that was 17 interrogatories. And I believe that you were
18 submitted to determine what the -- what 18 the person who signed these. We can look at the
19 discrimination occurred, whether it's through a 19 last page.
20 policy, whether it's through a practice, or 20 A.  T'msorry, did you say this was the
21 whatever it is. 21 first set of interrogatories?
22 Q. So is discriminatory terms and 22 Q. Correct, the first set.
23 conditions different than discriminatory refusal 23 MR. SCRUGGS: And we can go ahead
24 to rent? 24 and mark this as the next exhibit.
25 A. No. Discrimination is 25 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. That's
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1 14. 1 you to repeat your question, again. I'm sorry.
2 (Whereupon, the referred to 2 Q. Sure. So inthe response there, it
3 document was marked as Exhibit 14, 3 says Chelsey Nelson must offer the services set
4 and is attached hereto and made a 4 forth in Exhibit 2 on the exact same terms and
5 part hereof.) 5 conditions for both same-sex weddings and
6 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 6 opposite-sex weddings. Okay.
7 Q. Okay. I'm going to point you to 7 A.  Yes.
8 Number 3 -- response Number 3 there. You can 8 Q. Is that the equivalent of saying
9 take a moment to read it. 9 that Chelsey Nelson must offer the same services
10 A.  Are you referring to the term Metro 10 for both same-sex weddings and opposite-sex
11 ordinance? Is that what you're referring to? 11 weddings?
12 MS. HINKLE: I think he's looking 12 A.  Well, what is your definition of
13 at interrogatories. 13 services? I mean, whatever she purports to do
14 THE WITNESS: On, the 14 as a photography LLC is what she does for
15 interrogatories. Sorry. 15 opposite-sex weddings and same-sex weddings.
16 MS. HINKLE: Yeah. What page is 16 Q. Gotit. So whatever she does -
17 that one on, Jonathan? 17 whatever services she offers for opposite-sex
18 THE WITNESS: Page 4. 18 weddings, she has to offer for same-sex
19 MS. HINKLE: Page 4, yeah. 19 weddings.
20 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 20 Correct?
21 Q. Yeah, Page 4. 21 A.  Under the ordinance, yes.
22 A. Okay. Yes, sir. 22 Q.  And that criteria is not unique for
23 Q. Okay. Well, first, a 23 Chelsey Nelson Photography.
24 clarification. The second -- in the answer, the 24 Right?
25 second sentence says the basis for this response 25 That's the same criteria the
162 164
1 is the refusal would violate the Public 1 Commission applies to all public accommodations.
2 Accommodations Provision of the Metro ordinance. 2 A. Right. For discrimination
3 Which provision are you referring to? 3 purposes.
4 A.  Well, we're talking about public 4 Q. Gotit. And it's not unique to
5 accommodations, meaning the ability to receive 5 Ms. Nelson's editing -- this particular question
6 the same -- like as we saw on the checklist, 6 references editing services. But that same
7 same goods, services, privileges, all that stuff 7 criteria applied to her photography services.
8 is what would be the accommodations portion. 8 Is that right?
9 Q. Okay. So that's referring to the 9 A.  The service -- I'm sorry. Any
10 provision that -- denial of services, not 10 service that she provides.
11 discriminatory advertising. 11 Q. Okay. So what facts are you
12 Correct? 12 relying on about Chelsey Nelson Photography to
13 A. Tbelieve so. I'd have to 13 determine that she violates the ordinance?
14 double-check the ordinance, but yes. 14 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
15 Q. Okay. So help me just understand 15 A.  The refusal to offer the services
16 the criteria you're using in response. It says 16 to same-sex weddings -- for same-sex weddings,
17 there that Chelsey Nelson Photography must offer 17 in violation of the discriminatory definition of
18 the services set forth in Exhibit 2 on the exact 18 what we find in 92.02.
19 same terms and conditions for both same-sex 19 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
20 weddings and opposite-sex weddings. 20 Q.  Well, are you relying on any facts
21 So is that the equivalent of saying 21 about Ms. Nelson's business practices?
22 Chelsey Nelson must offer the same services for 22 A.  Can you be more specific?
23 both same-sex weddings and opposite-sex 23 Q. Sure. Are you relying on, for
24 weddings? 24 example, the amount that she charges for her
25 A.  One second. And I'm going to ask 25 editing service? Is that a factor -- a fact
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1 you're relying on? 1 same-sex weddings.
2 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 2 Correct?
3 A. It could be if she's - if she's 3 A.  If she does not want to run afoul
4 offering those services to opposite-sex couples 4 of the discriminatory ordinances in Louisville,
5 as compared to same-sex couples in a 5 Kentucky, that is correct.
6 discriminatory differentiation fashion. 6 Q. Gotit. SoIwantyou to take a
7 Q. Gotit. Another way to say it, it 7 look at Question Number 3 there, the actual
8 doesn't matter if Chelsey Nelson were giving 8 question. And it mentions, you know, for
9 away those services? 9 example, to those requesting editing services
10 A.  Giving away photography services or 10 for same-sex weddings.
11 just giving away services, period? 11 So does this interrogatory question
12 Q. Yeah. Yeah. Giving away 12 mention the sexual orientation of the person
13 photography services. 13 requesting those services?
14 A. If she's giving them away to one 14 A.  The interrogatory indicates to
15 party and not giving it away to another party, 15 those requesting editing services for same-sex
16 is that -- is that what you -- 16 weddings as for those requesting editing
17 Q. Yeah. 17 services for opposite-sex weddings. That's what
18 A. And what would be the reason for 18 the interrogatory says.
19 her giving away the service to one party and not 19 Q. Sodoes it -- it doesn't mention
20 the other? What would be the reason? 20 the sexual orientation of the person requesting
21 Q. That she objects -- she -- it 21 the services.
22 violates her religious beliefs to provide 22 Correct?
23 photography services for same-sex weddings. 23 A.  Same-sex, opposite-sex. There's an
24 A.  So she would give the service to an 24 orientation there. If you're a same-sex couple,
25 opposite-sex or -- can we say heterosexual 25 why are you a same-sex couple.
166 168
1 couple? Is that okay? 1 Q. Well, let me rephrase. A
2 Q. Yeah. She would -- she's giving 2 photographer -- a heterosexual photographer who
3 away photography editing services and she'll 3 requests Ms. Nelson to photograph a same-sex
4 give them away for opposite-sex weddings, but 4 wedding, but Ms. Nelson declines, what facts are
5 not same-sex weddings. 5 you relying on there or how would you evaluate
6 A. So she's differentiating between 6 that situation?
7 two groups of people who are protected classes 7 MS. HINKLE: Object to the form.
8 under the ordinance. So therefore, she's 8 A. Itdepends. Is Ms. Nelson acting
9 committing discrimination. 9 as an agent or as an employee of the
10 Q. Okay. And does it matter what 10 heterosexual photographer who's doing it or is
11 corporate form Ms. Nelson takes, whether she's a 11 she acting in her own capacity? Because if
12 sole proprietorship or a corporation? 12 she's acting as an employee of the prior
13 A.  No, because people that commit 13 photographer, then the photographer is liable
14 discriminatory acts is prohibited in Louisville, 14 for the actions of their employees,
15 Kentucky. 15 discriminatory actions of their employees. If
16 Q. Okay. So it - that doesn't 16 she's acting as a sole proprietor or a
17 matter? 17 contractor to this photographer, then she,
18 A. No. 18 herself, runs afoul of the discriminatory intent
19 Q. So what I think I hear you 19 of the ordinance.
20 understanding is whatever service she offers for 20 Q.  And that's because that request for
21 same-sex weddings -- or excuse me. Whatever - 21 photography that came from a heterosexual
22 strike that. 22 photographer was asked -- that request was
23 Whatever services Ms. Nelson offers 23 requesting editing services about same-sex
24 for opposite-sex weddings, whether for free or 24 weddings.
25 for pay, she must offer those services for 25 Correct?
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1 A.  T'm --T'm not sure I'm 1 complainant who's making that complaint. So if
2 understanding what you're asking there. 2 the unequal treatment is predicated or based
3 Q. Yeah. So asituation where 3 upon that protected class, that's
4 Ms. Nelson receives -- many of Ms. Nelson's 4 discrimination.
5 clients are photographers. She edits the 5 Q. Gotit. So the ordinance is more
6 photographs of other photographers. 6 than just actual denial of service.
7 A. In what capacity, as a contract or 7 Correct?
8 as an employee? 8 A. Not necessarily. Denial of
9 Q. Asabusiness - not as employee or 9 services is discrimination in itself, as well.
10 as a contractor, just as a separate business. 10 Q. Oh, absolutely. But it prevents
11 A. Okay. So she's operating as a 11 from someone getting lesser quality service
12 separate entity to provide editing services to 12 based on protected class?
13 another photographer? 13 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
14 Q. Correct. And she declined to edit 14 A. It - it prohibits someone from
15 photographs of same-sex weddings. 15 getting lesser quality of service because of
16 A. Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the 16 discriminatory intent based on protected class.
17 affirmative.) 17 Absolutely.
18 Q. Isthat a violation of the 18 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
19 ordinance? 19 Q. And also, providing slower services
20 A. 1t's discrimination. She's 20 based on a discriminatory intent toward a
21 refusing to engage in business and she's 21 protected class?
22 differentiating between same-sex and 22 A.  Yeah. Any -- any differentiation
23 opposite-sex weddings, which is in violation of 23 in service that's provided that's predicated
24 the ordinance. Regardless of who asked her, 24 upon discriminatory intent because of protected
25 she's still engaging in discrimination. 25 class runs afoul of the ordinance.
170 172
1 Q. Allright. And that's because the 1 Q. Okay. Let me show you another
2 content of the photographs, one depicts same-sex 2 document. Okay. I'm going to show you another
3 weddings and the other depicts opposite-sex 3 document. You might have it in your file. It's
4 weddings? 4 the first set of requests for admissions.
5 A.  If she's refusing to edit the 5 A. This is what was prepared by
6 same-sex weddings, then yes, that's 6 counsel?
7 discriminatory behavior. If she's doing that 7 Q. Yes. Yes.
8 based upon discriminatory auspices against 8 MR. SCRUGGS: And we can mark this
9 same-sex couples, then that runs afoul of the 9 as an exhibit.
10 ordinance. 10 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. It's
11 Q. Evenifit's based on the content 11 15.
12 of the photograph she's asked to edit? 12 (Whereupon, the referred to
13 A.  The content of the photos is that 13 document was marked as Exhibit 15,
14 it shows same-sex couples, which she does not 14 and is attached hereto and made a
15 want to edit because of whatever beliefs that 15 part hereof.)
16 she holds, which is discrimination -- it's 16 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
17 discriminatory behavior. So yes. 17 Q. Okay. Do you have that?
18 Q.  So I think earlier we talked about 18 A.  Yes,sir.
19 terms and conditions. Here's a bit of a 19 Q. Do you have that document?
20 different phrase. How does the Commission 20 A.  Yes, sir.
21 determine whether a public accommodation has 21 Q. Okay. Let's go to - let's go to
22 provided the full and equal enjoyment of 22 26, Request for Admission 26.
23 particular services? 23 A. Yes. The inquiry as to whether or
24 A. Dependent upon all facts in 24 not Chelsey Nelson Photography, LLC, violates
25 evidence and the protected class of the 25 Metro Ordinance 92.05(A) if it maintains a
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1 policy and practice of photographing 1 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay. Why don't
2 opposite-sex weddings and not same-sex 2 we -- this is a good stopping point for us --
3 marriage -- weddings? 3 and take a -- maybe a 20-minute break for our
4 Q.  That's right. And you might want 4 lunch. Is that okay with you all?
5 to scan real quickly the response or -- 5 THE WITNESS: I'm fine -- I'm fine
6 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the 6 with it, yeah.
7 affirmative.) Okay. 7 MS. HINKLE: That's fine.
8 Q. It says - the response admits as 8 THE COURT REPORTER: We're off the
9 to practice. How does the Commission determine 9 record.
10 whether there is a discriminatory practice or 10
11 not? 11 * ok ok
12 A. Tt depends on the action that 12 (Off the record.)
13 was -- that is considered discriminatory. So 13 *ox K
14 whatever action a respondent took against a 14
15 particular party that results in differentiation 15 THE COURT REPORTER: We're back on
16 of treatment and a discriminatory outcome is a 16 the record.
17 practice that was engaged in, whether it's a 17
18 one-time practice or a consistent practice. 18 ok
19 Q. And is that different than a 19 CONTINUED EXAMINATION
20 policy? 20 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
21 A. Tdon't necessarily consider a 21 Q. Allright. Mr. Boyd, I'm going to
22 practice a policy. 22 show you a document you've already seen before.
23 Q. Okay. How are they different? 23 It's just the 30(b)(6) notice. Okay? I'm going
24 A. Imean, it depends on the 24 to scroll down to a topic, Topic Number 20.
25 organization. As I mentioned before, you could 25 A. s that on Page 10?
174 176
1 do something one time and it's a practice. It 1 Q. Yes, that's correct, 10 and I think
2 doesn't necessarily make it a policy that you 2 it goes over to 11.
3 did -- that you did it versus if you maintain a 3 A.  Okay.
4 consistent sort of methodology at doing 4 Q. Okay. So it basically -- this
5 something or the way you do business and if it's 5 topic talks about statistics -- I want to make
6 written down or if you make it very clear it is 6 sure I get the right statistics here. Let's see
7 the policy of this organization or this company 7 here.
8 that we will engage in XYZ. To me, that lends 8 Tapologize. Okay. Sorry.
9 itself more as policy. 9 Actually, why don't you go up to Topic 15, very
10 But regardless, if something is a 10 similar to 20. Let's go up to Topic 15.
11 policy or a practice, if it results in 11 Okay. It says -- the topic asks
12 discriminatory activity or results in 12 for various statistics from 2004 to the present
13 discriminatory outcome, it's still 13 about complaints and investigations under the
14 discrimination. 14 Metro ordinance.
15 Q. So does that discriminatory policy 15 What did you do to prepare for this
16 violate the ordinance? 16 topic for today?
17 A.  Absolutely. 17 A. TIbelieve I reviewed several of
18 Q. So Ms. Nelson's policy that states 18 the - the year-end reviews, like you had shown
19 that she only photographs weddings for 19 earlier, annual reports, things like that, the
20 opposite-sex weddings, that policy violates the 20 information that were contained in that -- in
21 ordinance. 21 those documents. I know there's a few that are
22 Is that correct? 22 missing, but that's where the compilation of
23 A. Ifthat's her policy and it -- and 23 stats that I reviewed come from those, those
24 we're able to demonstrate that based on facts 24 annual reports.
25 and evidence, then yes, that is discrimination. 25 Q. So do you know how many -- since
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1 2004, do you know how many public accommodation 1 state law. And then, the 2004 ordinance was
2 complaints were filed under the Metro ordinance? 2 adopted for the incorporation principles of
3 A. Not off the top of my head. I'd 3 Louisville Metro Government.
4 have to look at a condensed version of what was 4 Q. Do you know when Jefferson County
5 presented through those stats in those annual 5 first passed a Fair Ordinance law?
6  reports. I'd have to -- I'd have to have 6 A.  No, I'd have to refresh my
7 somebody put all that together to give you a 7 recollection on that.
8 total number. 8 Q. Or Louisville itself?
9 Q. Do you know how many complaints of 9 A. TIbelieve Louisville's was 1999.
10  public accommodations based on sexual 10 Q. Okay. I'm going to hand you
11 orientation there have been? 11 another -- show you another document. These are
12 A.  No. Same - same reason why. No. 12 your interrogatory responses, the first set.
13 Q. Do you know how many findings — 13 And I'l put it up here when I find it.
14 findings of discrimination on the basis of 14 And I'm pointing to Number 12.
15 sexual orientation there have been? 15 A. s that on Page 147
16 A. Findings of discrimination, meaning 16 Q. Yes, that's right.
17 like - 17 Okay. And you might want to
18 Q. Yeah 18 compare 12 to 13 and 14. They're very similar.
19 A, —the person went through a 19 And the responses are very similar.
20 hearing and was adjudged to have discriminated 20 A. Okay.
21 against? 21 Q. Okay. So these interrogatories ask
2 Q. Yeah. 22 for material facts that support Metro's
23 A NoIdonot. 23 contention that it needs to r(?glﬂate Chelsey
o Q. Maybe you can take me just a little 24 Nelson Photograpl}y.. And it feferences - '.[he
25 bit at a very high level about the history of 2 answers are very similar. So is Metro relying
178 180
1 the ordinance, the Metro ordinance. My 1 on the same set of facts with respect to
2 understanding is it passed in 2004. 2 Ms. Nelson's photography services and editing
3 Is that right? 3 services?
4 A. That would be the version of the 4 A. Are you - are you referring to the
5 ordinance after incorporation of Metro and 5 answers in Question 12 and Question -- or
6 County together would be the 2004 ordinance. 6 Interrogatory 12 and Interrogatory 13?
7 Q. The 2000 - okay. So there were 7 Q. Correct.
8 two predecessor ordinances. 8 A. Yes. Icontend that they are the
9 Is that right? 9 same because, again, it's refusal of service and
10 A.  Tknow one for sure, which was 10 doing something with discriminatory intent,
11 19 I believe '99. 1don't know if that one 11 based upon a protected class.
12 was amended and then ultimately incorporated 12 Q. Okay. And that's the same with 14
13 into the 2004 ordinance. I'd have to 13 there, too, that talks about her blogging
14 double-check. 14 services?
15 Q. Isthat 1999 ordinance -- was that 15 A.  Well, I would have to differentiate
16 both for Jefferson County and Louisville? 16 between the blogging service and the editing
17 A. TIbelieve the '99 ordinance was 17 service and the photography service, because
18 Louisville - city Louisville only, not -- not 18 those -- our answer indicates writing blogs,
19 Jefferson County, which was -- at that time, 19 that's sort of conclusory and it's kind of -
20 Louisville and Jefferson County were separate 20 it's way more broad. Imean, if it's - if it's
21 governmental entities. 21 an idea that she intentionally doesn't want to
22 Q. Gotit. And then, they were -- 22 show same-sex weddings as part of her services,
23 they combined in 2004, I think. 23 that's discriminatory intent. But if she just
24 Is that right? 24 wants to blog about why she doesn't like
25 A. Incorporation occurred in 2003, via 25 same-sex couples, that's another thing.
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1 So that's where I would kind of 1 people continue to discriminate in our city,
2 make that differentiation between those three. 2 which is unlawful, which is why we --
3 Q. Gotit. Tunderstand. But I'm 3 Q. Gotit. You're relying on the
4 just saying that blogging are part of her 4 fact -- oh, I'm sorry. You're relying on the
5 services. My understanding is that Metro is 5 fact that you're receiving complaints of people
6 relying on the same set of material facts with 6 discriminating?
7 respect to all those - the three different 7 A.  No, that's not what I said. Isaid
8 categories of activities? 8 I'm relying on the fact that people continue to
9 A, Yeah. Assuming that it's a service 9 discriminate against other people in our
10 as required under the ordinance -- service as 10  community, which is one of the reasons people
11 defined under the ordinance and that results in 11 come to our agency to file discrimination
12 discriminatory impact or discrimination, period, 12 complaints. Discrimination continues to occur
13 against another protected class. 13 in our community.
14 Q. Gotit. Soyou can probably go 14 Q. And you know that because
15 back to Number 12, probably the most succinct 15 complaints are being filed about it.
16 one there. 16 Is that right?
17 A. Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the 17 A. That's one of the reasons that I
18 affirmative.) 18 know about it, yes.
19 Q.  And part of the answer refers to 19 MS. HINKLE: I'm sorry to
20 the ordinance itself. 20 interrupt, but could I ask the court reporter to
21 Do you see that? 21 let David Kaplan back into the Zoom session?
22 A.  Yeah, the declaration of policy 2 THE COURT REPORTER: Sure. Hang on
23 under 92.01? Is that what you're referring to? 23 one second.
22 2 5:;1 Yes. Exactly. Exactly. 24 MS. HINKLE: I'm sorry about that,
) ) 25 Mr. Scruggs.
182 184
1 Q. So help me understand. How is the 1 THE COURT REPORTER: No, that's
2 ordinance a material fact that supports that 2 okay. Inoticed he was gone, but then I didn't
3 contention or -- let me strike and rephrase 3 see him come back in.
4 that. 4 MR. SCRUGGS: No problem.
5 Is Metro relying on the ordinance 5 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. I think
6 preamble as a fact to support this contention? 6 we're good now.
7 A. Tt's one of the things we're 7 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
8 relying on. We're also relying -- 8 Q.  So -- but the -- why don't we turn
9 Q. And how does it - go ahead. 9 t0 92.01, actually. If we turn to there, that
10 A.  No. No. Go ahead. I'm sorry. 10 section. I'm going to pull my section up here.
11 Q. Well, you mentioned something else 11 So how -- how does that particular
12 you were relying on. What else is that? 12 preamble -- how does that provide a fact that
13 A.  We're relying on the fact that we 13 supports your contention?
14 continued to receive complaints of 14 A.  Well, I think the way you're asking
15 discrimination based upon those various 15 me is sort of speculative, because it's a
16 protected classes, which is why we do the work 16 declaration of policy, not a preamble. It's a
17 that we do year in and year out. Again, that 17 declaration that we recognize that
18 declarations policy just gives us the power to 18 discrimination exists and has existed in our
19 enforce anti-discrimination laws here in our 19 community for -- for decades, which is the
20 city to make our city more compassionate and 20 reasoning behind why these laws are passed in
21 accepting of all people. 21 the first place.
22 Q. Soyou're relying on the fact that 22 Q. Okay. Sorry. The declaration. So
23 you're receiving complaints currently under the 23 is the declaration providing a rephrase - is it
24 ordinance? 24 rephrasing the answer that was given in
25 A.  No. I'm relying on the fact that 25 Interrogatory -- in the response to

CNP MSJ 00765

46 (Pages 181 to 184)

Taylor Court Reporting Kentucky
(502) 671-8110 Fax(502) 671-8116




Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 439 of 565 PagelD #:
Kendall Bo6 B0(b)(6) Representative

May 25, 2021
185 187
1 Interrogatory Number 12? 1 anti-discriminatory intent. That's the whole
2 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 2 intent behind this policy. That's why we
3 A. No, it's answering what we -- what 3 enforce this policy. We're looking to prohibit
4 we've contended the whole time, that 4 discrimination that occurs within our community.
5 discrimination should be illegal in our 5 Q.  So back to Interrogatory Response
6 community. 6 Number 12, it mentioned the declaration of
7 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 7 policy in the ordinance and -- pull it up
8 Q. Gotit. That's right. And I guess 8 here -- and various documents Bates-stamped
9 what I'm asking is that declaration of policy, 9 1 to 1066.
10 it doesn't indicate incidents of discrimination. 10 Do you see that?
11 Correct? 11 A.  Isee--Isee1166. Idon't
12 A. Tt doesn't indicate incidents of 12 see -
13 discrimination? 13 Q. 1,166. Sorry.
14 Q. Yeah. It doesn't contain evidence 14 A.  Yeah. Isee that referenced in the
15 about discrimination happening? 15 answer. I--1don't have that 1,166 in front
16 A. Tt doesn't give actual specific 16 of me.
17 instances of discrimination happening, but 17 Q.  So is there anything besides the
18 again, the declaration of this policy is to 18 declaration of policy and those documents that
19 prohibit discrimination that has occurred and 19 Metro is relying on to support its contention?
20 continues to occur in our jurisdiction. 20 A. I'masking counsel if I can see
21 Q. Does -- 21 those documents you're referring to.
22 A.  That's the -- 22 MS. HINKLE: Yes. We have those
23 Q. Go ahead. 23 here.
24 A. That's the reason for the law in 24 Jonathan, it's the legislative
25 the first place. 25 history.
186 188
1 Q. Yes. So this provides -- the same 1 THE WITNESS: Which tab is it
2 reasons that are stated in the declaration of 2 under?
3 policy there are the same reasons Metro is 3 MS. HINKLE: It's the entirety -
4 attempting to regulate Chelsey Nelson 4 THE WITNESS: Oh, okay.
5 Photography. 5 MS. HINKLE: That's the full --
6 Correct? 6 THE WITNESS: Okay.
7 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 7 MS. HINKLE: That's the legislative
8 A.  No, that's incorrect. Again, this 8 history --
9 declaration of policy gives Metro Government the 9 THE WITNESS: Okay. Iunderstand.
10 power and the authority to prohibit 10 MS. HINKLE: --located in the
11 discrimination in our community. It's not to 11 archives.
12 pick on Chelsey Nelson Photography, it's to stop 12 A.  SoI'm sorry, can you ask your
13 discrimination, period. 13 question, again?
14 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 14 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
15 Q. Gotit. And that declaration of 15 Q. Yeah. Isthere anything beyond the
16 policy was various reasons why Metro passed it's 16 declaration of policy and the ordinance and
17 ordinance. 17 those - that list of documents that Metro is
18 Correct? 18 relying on?
19 A.  The reasoning behind discriminatory 19 A.  Again, the continuous complaints we
20 intent, absolutely. 20 receive in our office, as well, which is the
21 Q. Yes. And it's those same reasons 21 reason we enforce this ordinance.
22 that Metro is relying on as a basis to regulate 22 Q. And how many complaints have you
23 Chelsey Nelson Photography? 23 received this year?
24 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 24 A.  Twould have to double-check. The
25 A, Again, it's -- it's relying on 25 new director would know that information better
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1 than [ would. 1 transgender restrooms or we don't cater to
2 Q. And how many complaints have you 2 transgender individuals. The attitudes and
3 received last year? 3 actions of individuals in this community that
4 A.  Same. The new director would know 4 exclude people, intolerable. So that's why we
5 that more than I would. I'd have to go back and 5 enforce this ordinance.
6 double-check that. 6 Q. Gotit. So the -- the complaints
7 Q. Do you know that -- whether 7 that you receive, you're relying on.
8 Louisville received any complaints this year? 8 Correct?
9 A. I'm going to assume, yes. 9 A. Partly, yes, in addition to other
10 Q. Well, I don't want you to assume. 10 things like I just mentioned.
11 Do you know? 11 Q. And information of those complaints
12 A. Idon'tknow. Again, the current 12 is contained in the case files.
13 director can tell you how many, if any, we have 13 Is that right?
14 received this year. 14 A. Complaints that we have received,
15 Q. Okay. So besides the policy -- the 15 yes. Absolutely.
16 declaration of policy and those documents and 16 Q. Gotit. And are you relying --
17 the complaints that Louisville has received, are 17 beyond the complaints and the case files, are
18 you relying on any other facts to support this 18 you relying on -- you mentioned incidents. What
19 contention? 19 other incidents are you relying on beyond the
20 A. Imean, we look at occurrences of 20 complaints and case files?
21 events that are happening in our community, 21 A. Relying onto do what, to continue
22 whether a complaint comes out of those events or 22 the work that we're doing?
23 not. Looking at the temperature of our 23 Q. No. To - inresponse to this
24 community with respect to race relations, gender 24 question, as the basis for regulating Chelsey
25 relations, any other protected class that's 25 Nelson Photography.
190 192
1 included in the ordinance. 1 A.  Again, strong compelling interest
2 Again, when we spoke earlier about 2 to prevent discrimination. That's what we're
3 the Advocacy Board, those are some of the things 3 relying on. That information comes from the
4 that are brought to our attention is that these 4 various sources I just listed to you.
5 things are occurring in our community and that 5 Q. Okay. So Ibelieve you listed the
6 we need to address them as a Human Relations 6 complaints that were filed, you listed the case
7 Commission. 7 files. Anything else?
8 So I mean, there's a number of 8 A. Legislative history that we just
9 factors that go into the importance of our work. 9 referred to, incidents that we're seeing occur
10 One discrimination complaint is too many in our 10 like in news feeds and the information that's
11 community. So that's why we continue to do this 11 provided to like our -- our Advocacy Board and
12 work. We're not necessarily relying on one 12 other advocates. And then, again, the general
13 declaration, one policy, we're looking at the 13 temperature of the community based upon things
14 totality of things that come into our -- our 14 that have occurred in our community, race-based,
15 attention and come through our door that we need 15 gender-based, whatever.
16 to address as a city. 16 Q.  Sir, are you referring to incidents
17 Q. So what incidents in the community 17 of race discrimination as a basis for the need
18 is Metro relying on to support its need to 18 to regulate Chelsey Nelson Photography?
19 regulate Chelsey Nelson Photography? 19 A.  Any discrimination, race-based or
20 A.  Again, there's numerous ones. 20 otherwise. Any discrimination is bad
21 Q. Okay. What - let's start. What 21 discrimination.
22 incidents are those? 22 And I'm sorry, I'm getting some
23 A.  Again, as you saw like, for 23 feedback from something. I can barely hear you.
24 example, in the Scooter Triple B's case, 24 Q. Canyou hear me there?
25 allegations of someone saying we don't offer 25 A.  Yeah.
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1 Q.  Sorry about that. 1 Q. Okay. Now, the document I'm
2 Okay. So it does reference a 2 showing you, it appears to be a section of a
3 specific range of documents in here, as we noted 3 report created by the Fairness Campaign,
4 before. Have you reviewed those documents for 4 starting on Page 465 -- Louisville Metro
5 preparation for this deposition? 5 Bates-stamped 465.
6 A.  Are you referring to the 6 Okay. Did you review this document
7 legislative history? 7 starting on 465?
8 Q.  Yes, document Louisville Metro 8 A. Briefly. Yes, briefly.
9 1 through 1,166. 9 MR. SCRUGGS: We can mark this as
10 A, Yes. I've perused these. I 10 the next exhibit.
11 haven't memorized them or anything, but yes, 11 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. It will
12 I've looked through these. Yes. 12 be 16.
13 Q. Okay. Now, the legislative 13 (Whereupon, the referred to
14 history, for example, contains testimony at 14 document was marked as Exhibit 16,
15 Commission meetings and whatnot or City Council 15 and is attached hereto and made a
16 meetings. Have you done anything to verify -- 16 part hereof.)
17 have you done anything to verify that the 17 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
18 incidents described in the legislative history 18 Q. It's a rather long document, but
19 actually occurred? 19 I'm going to point you to -- now, go to Page
20 A. No. They speak for themselves. 20 Bates-stamped 496.
21 Q. Have you done anything to verify 21 MS. HINKLE: Jonathan, he's got a
22 when those incidents occurred? 22 binder and hard copy in front of him, but it's
23 A. No. Same answer. 23 not a Bates-stamped version.
24 Q.  And so you don't know if they, in 24 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay.
25 fact, occurred or did not occur. 25 MS. HINKLE: How many -- how many
194 196
1 Correct? 1 pages is the exhibit that you've just marked?
2 A. Thave no reason to believe that 2 MR. SCRUGGS: It's pretty - pretty
3 they didn't occur, but no, I cannot prove that 3 lengthy, because the report is pretty long.
4 they occurred or did not occur. 4 It's 87 pages. And I've got it on the screen.
5 Q. Allright. Let me show you another 5 You should be able to see it.
6 document in that legislative history. I 6 MS. HINKLE: Yeah. It's just hard
7 apologize about that. Let me show you a 7 to orient yourself, you know, with seeing
8 document here. I'm going to show you some 8 snippets like that. Is it just Tab 3 of the
9 documents from that legislative history. 9 binder that you've marked? That's the first -
10 Now, Mr. Boyd, also, in that 10 MR. SCRUGGS: Yeah, Tab 3.
11 legislative history, do you remember seeing 11 MS. HINKLE: Okay. So Kendall,
12 newspaper articles? 12 that's everything behind this.
13 A.  Tbelieve so, yes. 13 THE WITNESS: Fairness Campaign?
14 Q. Did you do any -- did Metro do any 14 MS. HINKLE: Uh-huh.
15 research to indicate whether the incidents 15 THE WITNESS: Okay. And some of
16 referred to in the newspaper article -- in the 16 the newspaper articles.
17 newspaper articles, whether the incidents in 17 MS. HINKLE: We've got the
18 those newspaper articles occurred? 18 clippings, yeah.
19 A.  You mean at the time that those 19 THE WITNESS: Yeah. Okay.
20 articles were written or currently? 20 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
21 Q. Either. 21 Q. SoI'm going to go to what is my
22 A.  T--no, currently, I don't -- I do 22 Page 496, Louisville Metro Bates stamped 496.
23 not know when those articles were written if 23 MS. HINKLE: Mr. Scruggs, are you
24 anybody from Metro would have looked into those 24 going to ask him about this table with the case
25 claims, because I wasn't at Metro at that time. 25 numbers?
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1 MR. SCRUGGS: Yeah. It's a chart, 1 page -- so this looks like a description of
2 I guess you could say, with statistics. 2 various allegations by year. Do you know if
3 MS. HINKLE: Could you flip back so 3 these allegations refer to the prior chart?
4 that it's horizontal? 4 A. 1--1do not know, because the
5 MR. SCRUGGS: Yeah. 5 chart doesn't reflect the names or the incidents
6 MS. HINKLE: That way, we can just 6 that these occurred. I don't know how this
7 make sure we've got the same thing pulled up. 1 7 chart and this information -- how it was put
8 believe we do. 8 together. So I'm -- based on what's here and
9 MR. SCRUGGS: Absolutely. Let me 9 the discrimination cases based on sexual
10 zoom out first, and then I will -- 10 orientation and gender identity were incidents
11 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 11 that were reported to the Fairness Campaign and
12 Q. Okay. Do you see this chart? 12 taken into consideration as to why these laws
13 A.  Yes, Ido. 13 are necessary.
14 Q. And is this a -- again, is this 14 Q. Gotit. So for example, let me
15 part of the report that the Fairness Campaign 15 refer you to Metro Page 500, which is a few
16 presented to Jefferson County? 16 pages down. And you can look at the E numbers
17 A. This is what appears to be 17 might help guide you. It's incident PA98001.
18 statistics for a course of nine years by the 18 A. Social worker fired for outing. Is
19 Fairness Campaign showing discrimination based 19 that what you're referring to?
20 on sexual orientation and gender identity. 20 Q. No. No, I think it's probably
21 Q. Okay. Does Metro know how this 21 further down. So 98001, it's under a category
22 information was gathered? 22 called public accommodation.
23 A.  No. 23 A.  Okay.
24 Q. Has Metro taken any steps to verify 24 Q. It's entitled transsexual denied
25 the accuracy of these numbers? 25 personal ad.
198 200
1 A.  Currently, no. Idon't know about 1 A. Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
2 when this information was initially presented to 2 affirmative.)
3 Metro by the Fairness Campaign. 3 Q. Now, does Metro have any
4 Q. So Metro has no basis to know 4 information to determine whether this incident
5 whether these statistics are true or false? 5 actually occurred?
6 A.  We have no basis to -- to question 6 A. No, not to my knowledge.
7 whether or not these events actually happened or 7 Q. Do you know what an LEO personal
8 not. These were presented by the Fairness 8 is?
9 Campaign in furtherance of passing a Fairness 9 A.  Yes. LEO was a local newspaper
10 Ordinance. 10 here. It was more of a non-traditional format.
11 Q. And so do you have any basis to 11 I think it was only offered like weekly instead
12 prove that these statistics are true? 12 of daily. And it - it just -- it catered to a
13 A. Do Ihave any basis to prove that 13 different sort of readership, a younger
14 these are true? 14 readership and things like that. It was called
15 Q. Yes. 15 LEO Weekly, I believe.
16 A.  Just the fact that they were 16 Q. Okay. And you mentioned -- you
17 reported to us in support of the passage of an 17 said it was a newspaper.
18 ordinance. 18 Is that right?
19 Q. Do you have any basis to prove that 19 A.  Yes. That's - I don't know if
20 the underlying incidents occurred? 20 it's still in circulation or if it's just a
21 A. Outside of what's been shown here, 21 website now, but it was a newspaper at one point
22 no. 22 in time.
23 Q. No? Let me skip down a few - or 23 Q. And - and so my understanding from
24 let me rotate. 24 this allegation is that a male to female
25 So the next part, which is the next 25 transsexual called to ask a personal ad be
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1 placed and they didn't do it with the word 1 A. Tt supports the need that we need
2 transsexual. 2 to address discrimination against people.
3 Is that correct -- or is that your 3 That's what it does. Again, it demonstrates the
4 understanding? 4 need for this sort of ordinance for these sort
5 A.  Yeah. That's what's alleged here 5 of laws.
6 in the Public Accommodations Research of the 6 Q. Gotit. Soyou can kind of scroll
7 Fairness Campaign. 7 down a bit. It goes on with a list of these
8 Q. How did that incident support 8 incidents, really from starting -- or these
9 Metro's need to regulate Chelsey Nelson 9 allegations, starting at my Page 497 through
10 Photography? 10 521.
11 A.  Again, this is discrimination based 11 And I don't necessarily want to go
12 upon a protected status, what is now considered 12 through all of them, but again, Mr. Boyd, for
13 a protected status. Why differentiate someone 13 any of these, has Metro done any investigation
14 who is identified as transsexual, which is part 14 whether they, in fact, occurred?
15 of gender identity a personal ad when they're 15 A.  To my knowledge, no.
16 paying for that service and they were denied, in 16 Q. Does Metro know when these
17 essence, that service. 17 incidents occurred -- or these allegations
18 Q. Sohow is that discrimination when 18 described occurred?
19 she was allowed to run the ad? 19 A. To my -- to my knowledge, no.
20 A. Because she wasn't allowed to run 20 We're -- we're presented the information as was
21 the ad using the language and the word 21 prepared by the Fairness Campaign.
22 transsexual, which is what she is. It's denying 22 Q. Gotit. Let me point you to
23 her her -- her makeup, it's denying her her 23 PA9601.
24 biology, it's denying her who she is -- or he 24 MS. HINKLE: What year is that one
25 is, whatever, you know, they identify as. It's 25 under, Jonathan?
202 204
1 not allowing them to be -- 1 THE WITNESS: Here it is.
2 Q.  So declining to run that particular 2 MS. HINKLE: Okay.
3 word, that's an incidence of discrimination? 3 MR. SCRUGGS: '96.
4 A.  Yeah, because the word is, again, 4 A.  Public accommodation.
5 part of a protected class. 5 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
6 Q. Gotit. So the -- the subject is 6 Q.  Yeah, public accommodation. So
7 about the protected class? That's what makes it 7 this one involves an allegation about something
8 significant? 8 happening at a Catholic school?
9 A. Yeah. Because again, that's what 9 A. Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
10 that person's makeup is. That person's gender 10 affirmative.)
11 identify as a -- as a protected class under the 11 Q. How does this allegation support
12 ordinance should be protected. And so that runs 12 Metro's contention that it needs to regulate
13 afoul of the ordinance. Again, it's 13 Chelsey Nelson Photography?
14 discrimination against a person who identifies 14 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
15 as transsexual and not being able to identify as 15 A. Yeah. So when you look at this
16 who they truly are. 16 situation, again, without knowing all the facts
17 Q.  So would this allegation be enough 17 and information to give rise to a possible hate
18 to rise to a level of probable cause under the 18 crime, again, there's no definitive saying that
19 Metro ordinance? 19 discrimination occurred, but at the same time,
20 A.  Speculative, because we would need 20 these are things that give us the power to
21 more facts and evidence. 21 investigate these type of incidents, to prevent
22 Q. Okay. But it's enough to support 22 people from getting harmed because of someone's
23 the need to regulate Chelsey Nelson Photography. 23 prejudicial beliefs.
24 Is that right? 24 Q. Gotit. Soam I --there's no
25 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 25 denial of service in this allegation.
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1 Is that correct? 1 just a little bit -- actually, excuse me, I'm
2 A.  Again, not knowing all the 2 going to scroll the first one, if I can control
3 information that was in this situation on its 3 my scrolling. It says is the Fair -- Fairness
4 face, it doesn't look like a denial of service; 4 Amended really necessary. Yes, as demonstrated
5 however, it still looks like discriminatory 5 by numerous independent studies and Courier
6 behavior. 6 public surveys.
7 Q. And this is something that the 7 Do you see that?
8 Commission today would investigate. 8 A.  Yes.
9 Is that correct? 9 Q. Do you know what studies that is
10 A.  Absolutely. 10 referring to?
11 Q. And the basis for that would be -- 11 A. No. The individuals that put this
12 it would be a potential hate crime? 12 document together would have been the one that
13 A.  Again, it would depend on the 13 would have examined those studies and public
14 facts and information that was presented to us. 14 surveys from the Courier Journal.
15 I'mean, is there a continuing pattern of a 15 Q. Gotit. Sodo you know how those
16 secretary treating this lady's children at this 16 studies and surveys were conducted?
17 school differently because of their mom's sexual 17 A.  No, I do not.
18 orientation. So it would be a totality of 18 Q. Do you know whether those studies
19 information that we would receive, not just 19 or surveys obtained any accurate information?
20 based upon the fact that she used hateful 20 A.  Tdonl' have any reason to believe
21 language under her breath. 21 that they didn't contain accurate information,
22 Q. Soit could be a public 22 but again, it's up to the people who conducted
23 accommodation violation. 23 that survey.
24 Is that correct? 24 Q. But you do not know whether those
25 A.  Again, it depends on the facts and 25 surveys reflect accurate information -- or
206 208
1 information that we would receive from the 1 excuse me, strike that.
2 complaining party. 2 Metro does not know whether those
3 MR. SCRUGGS: Have we admitted this 3 surveys contain accurate information?
4 document into evidence? I forgot. 4 A. No.
5 THE COURT REPORTER: Yes. That's 5 Q. Are you relying on those surveys
6 16. 6 and studies as a basis to regulate Chelsey
7 MR. SCRUGGS: Okay. 7 Nelson Photography?
8 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 8 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
9 Q. Let me put up another document. 9 A. These particular surveys?
10 Okay. This looks like to me to be another 10 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
11 section of that report submitted by the Fairness 11 Q. The studies and surveys mentioned
12 Campaign. 12 here in this document.
13 MR. SCRUGGS: We can go ahead and 13 A. If it was the foundation for the
14 mark this as the next exhibit. 14 laws that exist today, then yes. But that is
15 THE COURT REPORTER: 17. 15 not the only thing we're relying on.
16 (Whereupon, the referred to 16 Q. Gotit. Butyou don't know, in
17 document was marked as Exhibit 17, 17 fact, if those studies or surveys are true.
18 and is attached hereto and made a 18 Correct?
19 part hereof.) 19 A.  Tdon't know if they're false
20 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 20 either, but - no.
21 Q. I'm going to point you to what's on 21 Q. Allright. Let's go back to
22 my Page 710. And it's a Q and A Executive 22 Interrogatory Number 12. I'm sharing that with
23 Summary. 23 you here.
24 A.  Yeah. 24 Again, this is the same
25 Q. Okay. I'm going to scroll down 25 interrogatory and contention we looked at
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1 before. And it references some of - it 1 on to support that contention?
2 references that date - that document range. 2 A.  Tjusttold you, if you've ever
3 Is Metro aware of any actual 3 been called a racial slur, you'd been denied
4 incidents of discrimination in -- referenced in 4 somewhere to live, or you've been told that you
5 those documents that it is relying on? 5 can't work somewhere because of who you love,
6 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 6 that's the facts that I'm relying on. Those are
7 A. Idon't know. I mean, Idon't know 7 the sort of cases that come through our door
8 who from Metro would have that information 8 which produces those results you just -- that
9 currently or who at Metro is relying on that 9 you just spoke of.
10 data currently. 10 Q.  And let me - so we saw that chart
11 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 11 earlier, but let me ask you this. In your
12 Q. But to your knowledge, beyond what 12 experience, does the Commission receive more
13 we've talked about, the documents and that date 13 employment and housing complaints than public
14 range, I think you mentioned complaints earlier, 14 accommodation complaints?
15 to your knowledge is Metro relying on any 15 A.  I'd have to look at the actual
16 studies or other surveys to support its need to 16 numbers.
17 regulate Chelsey Nelson Photography? 17 Q. You don't know off the top of your
18 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 18 head, roughly, who -- which -- whether the
19 A. No, we're relying on continuous 19 Commission receives more employment complaints
20 discrimination that occurs in our city, as I 20 during your - than public accommodation
21 mentioned before. I'm not aware of any other 21 complaints?
22 studies or statistics that demonstrate what you 22 A.  I'd have to look at the actual
23 just asked. 23 numbers, because [ don't want to give you
24 Q. Let's see here. Let me ask you 24 misinformation.
25 about one of the questions -- or the response 25 Q.  Let me show you a document -- go
210 212
1 there. It says, yes, governments have a 1 back to that one document that we looked at --
2 compelling state interest in ridding out all 2 497. This is the chart, again.
3 forms of discrimination that create social 3 A. It's from the Fairness Ordinance --
4 strife, cause humiliation, and produce economic 4 or the Fairness Campaign, excuse me.
5 inefficiency. 5 Q. Yes. That's right.
6 Now, is that stating that all forms 6 And at least, according to this
7 of discrimination create social strife, cause 7 data, it looks like there are more allegations
8 humiliation, and produce economic inefficiency? 8 about employment and hate crimes.
9 A.  Oh, yes. Absolutely. 9 A.  For that time period, yes.
10 Q. Okay. So regardless of which 10 Q.  And I think the answer to this is
11 protected category? 11 yes, but is Metro relying on the allegations
12 A. It doesn't matter. Discrimination 12 about employment and housing as a basis upon
13 is discrimination. It causes social strife, 13 which to regulate Chelsey Nelson Photography?
14 humiliation, and produces economic inefficiency. 14 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
15 Regardless of how minute it is, it still 15 A.  Well, again, we're -- we're relying
16 produces those things. 16 on discrimination that occurs in those areas,
17 Q. And asingle incident of 17 whether it's employment, housing, or hate
18 discrimination produces those things. 18 crimes, or public accommodation.
19 Is that correct? 19 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
20 A.  Yes, it does. 20 Q.  So Metro's need to regulate
21 Q. And what -- what facts are you 21 discrimination applies across all the different
22 relying on for that contention? 22 categories.
23 A. Have you ever been called a racial 23 Correct?
24 slur? 24 A.  Are you referring to employment,
25 Q. No, but what facts are you relying 25 housing, public accommodations, and hate crimes?
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1 Q. Yes. 1 A.  Yes. Yes.
2 A, Yes. 2 Q. Okay. Well, Section A there says
3 Q. And it applies regardless of the 3 it basically prohibits discrimination and public
4 protected qualification. 4 accommodations on the ground of race, color,
5 Correct? 5 religion, national origin, disability, sexual
6 A. Idon't understand. What do you 6 orientation, and gender identity.
7 mean by protected qualification? 7 Do you see that?
8 Q. Sorry. Protected -- protected 8 A.  Yes.
9 classification. 9 Q. Butit doesn't prohibit
10 A. Tmean, as a protected 10 discrimination on the basis of age, does it?
11 classification, that's -- that's defined by the 11 A. In the ordinance, it doesn't appear
12 ordinance. Is that what you're asking? 12 that age is covered.
13 Q. Yeah. Yes. 13 Q. Is discrimination on the basis of
14 A. Tmean, the protected classes that 14 age in public accommodations cause economic
15 are outlined in the ordinance are those that we 15 inefficiencies?
16 protected in these four areas pursuant to the 16 A. Ifthey occur, then yes.
17 ordinance. 17 Q. Does discrimination on the basis of
18 Q. Gotit. So the -- again, Metro's 18 age cause humiliation?
19 interest in prohibiting discrimination on the 19 A.  Yes.
20 basis of each of those protected classifications 20 Q. But the ordinance doesn't forbid
21 is the same? 21 that.
22 A.  Yes. Strong and compelling. Yes. 22 Correct?
23 Absolutely. 23 A. Inits current form, no.
24 Q. Okay. And Metro can't -- you know, 24 Q. And that fact doesn't prevent Metro
25 I think you mentioned earlier the one instance 25 from accomplishing the other goals of this
214 216
1 of discrimination creates those problems that we 1 ordinance.
2 talked about. 2 Is that correct?
3 Correct? 3 A.  Well, the fact that age is not a
4 A.  Are you referring to the strife and 4 protected class?
5 humiliation and -- and the economic 5 Q. Correct.
6 inefficiencies? Yes? 6 A. Tt does not stop us from enforcing
7 Q. Yes. 7 the ordinance, no.
8 A. Yes. One incident, all of that. 8 Q. Does it -- well, let me -- let's go
9 Q. And Metro can't afford to make one 9 down to actually Section C of this section. So
10 exception to an incidence of discrimination. 10 Section C prohibits sex discrimination on the
11 Correct? 11 basis -- by restaurants, hotels, motels, or
12 A.  There's no -- there's no public 12 government-funded facilities.
13 policy reason or justification as to why we 13 A.  Yes, based on gender.
14 would permit discrimination against anyone in 14 Q.  So that section doesn't regulate
15 our community. 15 photography studios.
16 Q. Gotit. Let me show you a copy of 16 Correct?
17 an ordinance. Il pull that up here. I'm 17 A. Is it a facility that's supported
18 having trouble with zoom here. T'll share -- 18 directly or indirectly by government funds?
19 okay. Iwant to -- here's a copy of the 19 Q. No.
20 ordinance, again. Let's go down to the public 20 A. Soifit doesn't meet -- if it
21 accommodation section. 21 doesn't fall within the criteria, then the
22 A.  What's the section number on that? 22 ordinance doesn't prohibit it, then.
23 Q. It's 95 —or sorry, 92.05. That's 23 Q. Sodoes sex discrimination by
24 the public accommodation section. Do you have 24 photography studies cause economic
25 that? 25 inefficiencies?
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1 A.  Yes. 1 of?
2 Q. Ttdoes? And does - let me pause 2 Q. Sure. Well, we talked about that
3 here -- or pause my -- stop sharing. 3 section that didn't apply to photography studios
4 Does sex discrimination by 4 regarding sex. So I'm just trying to under -
5 photography studios undermine an individual's 5 explain that difference.
6 personal dignity? 6 A. Idon't know. Idon't know why
7 A.  Yes. 7 this was passed on this form.
8 Q. But Metro allows that activity. 8 Q. Let me go back and - back to the
9 Correct? 9 ordinance, again, in that same section, 92.05.
10 A, Allows - 10 And 92.05 is the section that prohibits
11 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 11 discriminatory advertising -- 92.05(B)?
12 A.  Allows discrimination based upon 12 A.  Yes. And other communications.
13 gender from photography activities? I don't see 13 Q. Andit--yes. And it prohibits
14 that here in the 92.05. T don't see where 14 discriminatory advertising on the basis of race,
15 that's -- where that's listed here. 15 color, religion, national origin, disability,
16 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 16 sexual orientation, and gender identity.
17 Q. Soit doesn't forbid sex 17 So this section doesn't prohibit
18 discrimination by photography studios? 18 discriminatory advertising on the basis of sex.
19 A. Repeat that, again. You're -- 19 Is that correct?
20 that's not making any sense. 20 A.  On sex, yes. We look at sex
21 Q. Sure. 92.05(C) regulates hotels - 21 through gender identity, though, that can
22 the listed entities. That list did not include 22 possibly be incurred. So if T identify --
23 photography studios. 23 Q. I'm talking about biological. I'm
24 Correct? 24 talking about biological sex.
25 A.  Unless it's supported directly or 25 A.  Iflidentify as man or woman,
218 220
1 indirectly by government funds. 1 that's my gender identify, biological or not
2 Q. That's right. So does sex 2 that's what I identify as.
3 discrimination -- so -- strike that. 3 Q. Absolutely. Tunderstand that.
4 So Metro allows sex discrimination 4 But that section doesn't prohibit discriminatory
5 by photography studios if they're not supported 5 signs that do not discriminate on the basis of
6 by government funds? 6 gender identity, but do discriminate on the
7 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 7 basis of sex?
8 A. Under C, yes. Under 92.05(C), yes. 8 A. Tguess if the facts and evidence
9 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 9 support it, then quite possibly, yes.
10 Q.  Are there any facts Metro is 10 Q. Let me show you another
11 relying on to explain that distinction? 11 interrogatory -- well, one document. And this
12 A.  Not that I'm aware of. 12 time it's Number 15.
13 MS. HINKLE: Object to the form. 13 A.  You're still referring to the first
14 A. Not that I'm aware of. 14 set of interrogatories?
15 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 15 Q. TIam. Go toPage -- Page 15.
16 Q. Let's see here. So which -- what 16 A.  Okay.
17 information -- how has -- strike that. 17 Q. Okay. This interrogatory asks
18 What information is Metro relying 18 for - included it asks for alternatives that
19 on to determine which actions of discrimination 19 Metro considered instead of regulating
20 to restrict and which actions to allow? 20 Chelsey Nelson Photography. What alternative
21 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 21 means did Metro consider?
22 A. Idon't think -- I don't think 22 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
23 we're necessarily relying on any information. [ 23 A. I'mean, the legislative history
24 mean, can you kind of clarify your question as 24 shows a history of debate around this -- around
25 to what part of the ordinance you're speaking 25 this issue, which concluded in the existing
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1 ordinance as you see today. 1 THE COURT REPORTER: Back on the
2 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 2 record.
3 Q. Do you know where in the 3
4 legislative history it talks about alternatives 4 *oxoE
5 to passing the ordinance? 5 CONTINUED EXAMINATION
6 A. No. No, Idonot. 6 BY MR. SCRUGGS:
7 Q. Do you know, for example, if Metro 7 Q. Allright. Mr. Boyd, let me show
8 considered a voluntary certification program 8 you, again, your interrogatory responses.
9 instead of passing this ordinance? 9 A. Is that what we're going back to,
10 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 10 Interrogatory Number 1?
11 A. Voluntary certification to 11 Q. Number 12, again. All right.
12 discriminate? 12 Again, this is asking for material facts that
13 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 13 support the Metro's interest.
14 Q. No. A voluntary certification 14 Mr. Boyd, are you aware of - is
15 program to provide services regardless of 15 Metro aware of any facts regarding allegations
16 protected classification. 16 of discrimination by photography studios that it
17 A.  I'mnot aware of any such programs. 17 is relying on?
18 Q. So do you know if Metro considered 18 A.  For any sort of discrimination?
19 those programs? 19 Q. For any sort of discrimination.
20 A. 1do not know. 20 A.  Not by photography - not by
21 Q. Did Metro consider -- we looked at 21 photography studios, no.
22 how the statute didn't regulate photography -- 22 Q. What about videography studios?
23 photography studios with respect to sex. Did 23 A. No.
24 Metro ever consider not regulating photography 24 Q.  Or bakers?
25 studios with respect to sexual orientation? 25 A. Just the case out in Colorado.
222 224
1 A. Tdo not know that. 1 Q. Gotit. Butin —in the
2 Q. Gotit. Let's see here. Now, the 2 Louisville area?
3 injunction in this lawsuit has been in place 3 A. Not that I'm aware of, no.
4 for, I think, roughly about a year. Since that 4 Q.  Or florists?
5 injunction went into place, has Metro seen an 5 A. Did you say florists?
6 increase in complaints on the basis of 6 Q.  Florists.
7 discrimination? 7 A. Not that I'm aware of, no.
8 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 8 Q. Letme - let's see here. Let me
9 A.  I'would have to do a comparison of 9 show you the 30(b)(6) notice again. I'll share
10 number of complaints received this -- during 10 that with you.
11 this period as compared to prior to the 11 A.  Which page are we on?
12 injunction that was put in place. 12 Q. We're on Page 7 of the notice, on
13 BY MR. SCRUGGS: 13 Topic 13.
14 Q. Soyou don't know? 14 A. Tt appears that these are cases
15 A.  No. 15 that were pulled out of prior annual reports,
16 MR. SCRUGGS: Let me take another 16 which I think we referred to earlier in the
17 10-minute break, and then we can come back and 17 deposition that involved groups like Lexington
18 go for some more. All right? 18 Fair Housing Council and the Human Relations
19 THE COURT REPORTER: We're off the 19 Commission and other groups brought against
20 record. 20 other respondents.
21 21 Q. Okay. What did you do to prepare
22 *okox 22 for that topic?
23 (Off the record.) 23 A.  Well, as I indicated earlier, when
24 *ok o 24 1 did the 2020 affidavit, the 2012 and 2014
25 25 cases, I had reviewed once we were able to
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1 for past allegations and incidents of 1 will go off.

2 discrimination? 2

3 A. Tlooked at it for justification as 3

4 to why an anti-discrimination ordinance is 4 k k k

5 necessary, whether it's past incidents of 5 (Witness Excused.)

6 allegations or actual incidents of crimes that 6 * ok %k

7 may have occurred or anything that was contained 7

8 in that binder. 8

9 Q. Okay. So you said you looked -- 9
10 looked at it for justification for the 10
11 ordinance. Which incidents or allegations 11
12 support the city's contention of the need for 12
13 its ordinance? 13
14 A.  Unless proven otherwise, everything 14
15 that's contained in there justifies 15
16 anti-discrimination ordinance that has passed. 16
17 Q. Is there any particular incident or 17
18 allegation that you can point to? 18
19 A. No. It - what's been -- what 19
20 we've seen here when we talked about the social 20
21 humiliations and economic inequities that 21
22 result, that's -- this is what justifies this 22
23 anti-discrimination ordinance. 23
24 Q. Gotit. 24
25 MR. SCRUGGS: I've got no further 25

230 232

1 questions. Casey, we're going to reserve the 1 STATE OF KENTUCKY )

2 right to keep open the deposition, both for ) SS.

3 the -- the pending motion to compel regarding 2 COUNTY OF JEFFERSON )

4 the other complaint forms and, also, for 3 . L J.ES‘SICA TAYLOR ROSS, a Notary

5 insufficient preparation. I just wanted to get : Public Wlth}ﬂ and for the Stat.e at Largjc,' do

5 hereby certify that the foregoing deposition was

6 that on the record. So - 6 taken before me, via Zoom, at the time and for

7 MS. HINKLE: And I'd like to just 7 the purpose in the caption stated; that the

8 put on the record what I told you before we came 8 witness was first duly sworn to tell the truth,

9 back on, Jonathan, that we intend to amend our 9 the whole truth and nothing but the truth; that
10 response to Interrogatory Number 12 to also 10 the deposition was re.duced to digital shorthand
11 include the annual reports from the Human i; aer rec<.)rded by me in t.he presenee of the

witness; that the foregoing is a full, true and
12 Relations Commission for the years 1981 to 1993, 13 correct transcript of my digital notes and
13 which are Bates-stamped Lou Metro 2013 through 14 recording; that there was no request that the
14 2187. 15 witness read and sign this deposition; that the
15 Those reports reflect an attempt to 16 appearances were as stated in the caption.
16 collect complaints based on sexual orientation 7 .

R . 18 WITNESS MY SIGNATURE this 26th day of
17 discrimination before the ordinance was 19 May, 2021.
18 passed -- or excuse me, before sexual 20 My commission expires July 21, 2022.
19 orientation was added to the anti-discrimination 21
20 laws of protected basis. /s/ Jessica T. Ross
21 MR. SCRUGGS: I have no further 22 JESSICA TAYLOR ROSS
22 questions, then, contingent, of course, on our Court Reporter
23 reservation that we made. 23 Notary Public, State At Large
Notary ID 602031

24 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. Nothing 24
25 else before we go off the record? Okay. We 25 PG/It
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COMPLAINTO¥DISCRIMINATION

MAIL OR DELIVER TO:
Louisville Metro Human
Relations Commission PLEASE RESPOND TO THIS COMPLAINT
745 West Main Street, Suite 251
Louisville, KY 40202

NAME TELEPHONE NUMBER

STREET ADDRESS CITY STATE ZIP CODE

WAS THE DISCRIMINATION IN . . . (CHECK ONE)

[ ] Employment [] Housing [ ] Public Accommodations [ ] Hate Crimes
BECAUSE OF . .. (CHECK ONE)

[ ] Race [ ] Age [ ] National Origin [ ] Sexual Orientation [ ] Gender Identity

[] Sex [ ] Handicap [ ] Retaliation [ ] Religion [ ] Other

Who discriminated against you? Give name and address of employer, labor organization, employment agency,
apprenticeship committee, licensing agency, public accommodation, real estate broker or lender or apartment
manager.

LIST ALL:
NAME TELEPHONE NUMBER
STREET ADDRESS CITY STATE ZIP CODE

AND (OTHER PARTIES, IF ANY)

THE ACTUAL DATE OF THE MOST RECENT
DATE OF ALLEGED DISCRIMINATION:

MONTH DAY YEAR

CNP MSJ 00777
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LOUISVILLE METRO
HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION

COMPLAINT OF DISCRMINATION

EXPLANATION OF YOUR COMPLAINT

The Complainant believes these actions are because of (state basis), which is in violation of Louisville Metro
Amended Ordinance, No. 193, Series 2004.

I SWEAR OR AFFIRM THAT I HAVE READ THE ABOVE CHARGE OF ALLEGED DISCRIMINATION AND
THAT IT IS TRUE TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE, INFORMATION AND BELIEF.

SIGNATURE OF COMPLAINANT

SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN TO BEFORE ME THIS DAY OF , 20

MY COMMISSION EXPIRES ON

SIGNATURE OF NOTARY PUBLIC
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Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission
Public Accommodation Intake Questionnaire

Date of Inquiry:

Walk In [J

Telephone [J

Referral [J

Statute of Limitations (action must have occurred within 180 days)

Date of Recent Action:

Filing

Local [ Federal [

EEOC Only [J

Complainant Information

Name:

Address:

City: State:

Zip Code:

Phone: Home:

Cell:

Email:

Protected Class

Ccolor

[IDisability Mental []

Physical []

Name of disability:

[JGender Identity

[JHousing

[INational Origin

Declared National Origin:

CJRace

Declared Race:

[IReligion

Declared Religion:

[JSex

[JSexual Orientation

Harm

Denial of Goods []

Denial of Services []

Denial of Facilities [J

Denial of Privileges []

Denial of Advantages [

Denial of Accommodations [

Respondent Information

Respondent #1

Name:

Address:

City: State:

Zip Code:

Type of Business: What was denied:

Respondent #2

Name:

Address:

City:

State:

Zip Code:

Agency Contact

[ Yes

[0 No

CNP MSJ 00781
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Complaint Filed: [ Yes J No
Emergency Contact
Name:

Phone:
Allegation Summary:

Intake Completed by:

Reviewed by:

CNP MSJ 00782
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LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION
ADVOCACY BOARD MEETING
OFFICIAL CALL AND AGENDA
Tuesday, June 9, 2020
9:00 A.M.

» ROLL CALL

> MINUTES
0 March 2020

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
COMMITTEE REPORTS

PROTEST/POLICE TACTICS STATEMENT

YV VWV VYV V¥V

POLICE CHIEF’S STATEMENT &
CITIZENS REVIEW WORK GROUP

» OLD BUSINESS
» NEW BUSINESS

» ADJOURNMENT

MISSION

of the Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission is to promote unity, understanding and equal opportunity
among all people of Metro Louisville and to eliminate all forms of bigotry, bias and hatred from the community.
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LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION
ADVOCAC MEETING MINUTES
March 2, 2020

he dvocacy oard meeting of the Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission as held Monday, March

s , at a.m. at the Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission.
CALL TO ORDER
Commissioner Chair Reginald lass called the meeting to order at a.m.
ROLL CALL
PRESENT: Commissioners avid llgood (phone), Reginald lass (phone), ngelica Matos phone),

ad 1iyiragira, endolyn earce (phone), Heather illiams (phone),and a n ilson.

ABSENT: Commissioners ictor ddie (excused), livia leit ,and r. rthur atterson (excused).

MINUTES

Commissioner avid llgood moved to accept the ebruary minutes as presented, Commissioner a n ilson
seconded. Motion passed ith none opposed or abstained.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT - Kendall Boyd

» Chief of Equity Kellie Watson Chief ellie atson has been nominated as oman of the ear in the
oday s oman maga ine. ou can vote for her at .todays omanno .comma . oting is
open until March ™. ou can vote once each day up through the date the polls are closed, March

™ heis listed in the  olitical category.

» Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC, and Chelsey Nelson Lawsuit ~ he epartment of ustice is eighing
inon the la suit and has filed a statement of interest in federal court.  endall communicated that he does
not no the epartmentof ustice s interest at this time. He noted that he has given some affidavits on
behalf of the Commission to the County ttorney ho is representing us. He also communicated that if
the oard has a specific question s , they can contact the County ttorney s office.

» Scooter’s Triple B's Facebook Posting of “No Transgender Restroom” endall communicated the
posting as on the bar s aceboo page several ee s ago hich indicated that they do not offer
transgender restrooms.  endall noted that he tal ed ith the nforcement Chair and a formal complaint

as signed against the bar. he o ners of the bar has thirty days to respond.  endal said that he has
not heard anything, ho ever, they did ta e do n the transgender aceboo posting.

» Louisville Metro Human Resources New Director Mrs. arnestine ooth Henry has been appointed as
the irector of Human Resources, she has or ed in HR since .o that Mrs. ooth Henry is in
the director s role, Ms. atson ill have more time to focus on the ynergy ro ectand 1ias training.

» Staffin e illhavet o dministrative ssistant nta e fficers start this ee , one today and
the other tomorro .

Y

HUD Fair Housing Training  ern  oatley has completed H  training and is no certified.

» Jewish Federation of Louisville Trip to Israel ~ here ere constructive conversations and events during
the trip hich e ill continue to build upon.
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
WESTERN DISTRICT OF KENTUCKY
LOUISVILLE DIVISION

CHELSEY NELSON PHOTOGRAPHY
LLC and CHELSEY NELSON,

Plaintiffs,
V. Case No. 3:19-cv-851-BJB-CHL

LOUISVILLE/JEFFERSON COUNTY
METRO GOVERNMENT, et al.,

Defendants.

DEFENDANTS’ OBJECTIONS AND RESPONSES TO
PLAINTIFFS’ FIRST SET OF INTERROGATORIES

Defendants Louisville/Jefferson County Metro Government, Louisville Metro Human
Relations Commission — Enforcement, Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission —
Advocacy, Kendall Boyd, in his official capacity as (former) Executive Director of the HRC, Marie
Dever, Kevin Delahanty, Charles Lanier, Sr., Laila Ramey (former member), William Sutter,
Ibrahim Syed, and Leonard Thomas, in their official capacities as members of the Louisville Metro
Human Relations Commission-Enforcement (collectively, “Defendants™), by counsel, pursuant to
Federal Rules of Civil Procedure 26 and 33, hereby provide their objections and answers to the
First Set of Interrogatories served by the Plaintiffs Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC and Chelsey
Nelson (collectively, “Plaintiffs” or “Chelsey Nelson”), as follows:

DEFINITIONS USED HEREIN

1. The term “Commission” refers to the Louisville Metro Human Relations

Commission or its authorized representative. As the context requires, “Commission” may refer to

CNP MSJ 00786
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2. Do you contend that Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC must offer the exact same terms as
set forth in its Wedding Celebration Services Agreement (attached as Exhibit 1) under the heading
“Services, Products, Schedule and Storage” to those requesting photography services for same-sex
weddings as for those requesting photography services for opposite-sex weddings? If so, identify
the basis for your response. If not, identify the basis for your response, and which terms Chelsey
Nelson Photography LLC may decline to offer in response to requests for same-sex engagement
or wedding photographs even when she offers those same services for opposite-sex weddings.
Answer:

Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC must offer the services set forth on Exhibit 1 on the
exact same terms and conditions for both same-sex weddings and opposite-sex weddings. The
basis for this response is that the refusal to offer the same terms and conditions to both same-sex
and opposite-sex couples would violate the Public Accommodations Provision of the Metro
Ordinance.

3. Do you contend that Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC must offer the exact same terms as
set forth in its Boutique Editing Services Agreement (attached as Exhibit 2) under the heading
“Services, Products, Schedule and Storage” to those requesting editing services for same-sex
weddings as for those requesting editing services for opposite-sex weddings? If so, identify the
basis for your response. If not, identify the basis for your response, and which terms Chelsey
Nelson Photography LLC may decline to offer in response to requests for editing same-sex
wedding photographs.

Answer:

Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC must offer the services set forth on Exhibit 2 on the
exact same terms and conditions for both same-sex weddings and opposite-sex weddings. The
basis for this response is that the refusal to offer the same terms and conditions to both same-sex
and opposite-sex couples would violate the Public Accommodations Provision of the Metro
Ordinance.

4. Do you contend that Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC and Chelsey Nelson may not
decline to attend or participate in a same-sex wedding ceremony with prayers and a pronouncement
of the marriage if they would attend or participate in an opposite-sex wedding ceremony with

prayers and a pronouncement of the marriage? Identify the basis for your response.

Objection/Answer:

CNP MSJ 00787
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position is that Louisville Metro’s interest in prohibiting discrimination on grounds sexual
orientation is as compelling and as important as the interest in prohibiting discrimination on the
basis of race. See Transcript, p. 68 (“I don’t think there’s any principle[d] basis to distinguish how
compelling is the state interest in rooting out invidious racial discrimination versus evaluating how
compelling is a state or local government’s interest in eradicating invidious discrimination against
sexual orientation.”).

12. Do you contend that you have a compelling interest in requiring Chelsey Nelson
Photography LLC and Chelsey Nelson to provide paid photography services for same-sex
weddings if she provides paid photography services for opposite-sex weddings? If so, state all

material facts that support your contention.

Answer:

Yes. Governments have a compelling state interest in rooting out all forms of

discrimination that create social strife, cause humiliation, and produce economic inefficiency.
Louisville Metro and its predecessor entities adopted the ordinance to address invidious
discrimination against LGBTQ people. Pursuant to Fed. R. Civ. P. 33(d), Defendants refer to the
Declaration of Policy in the Metro Ordinance (§ 92.01) and documents Bates stamped LOU
METRO 00001-1166.
13. Do you contend that you have a compelling interest in requiring Chelsey Nelson
Photography LLC and Chelsey Nelson to provide paid editing services for photographers
photographing same-sex weddings if she provides paid editing services for photographers
photographing opposite-sex weddings? If so, state all material facts that support your contention.
Answer:

See Answer to Interrogatory No. 12.

14. Do you contend that you have a compelling interest in requiring Chelsey Nelson
Photography LLC and Chelsey Nelson to write blogs celebrating same-sex weddings as part of her
paid photography services if she writes blogs celebrating opposite-sex weddings as part of her paid

photography services? If so, state all material facts that support your contention.

Objection/Answer:

14
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Defendants object to this Interrogatory on the grounds that the phrase “blogs celebrating
opposite-sex weddings” is conclusory and argumentative. Defendants also object as this
interrogatory seeks information regarding a hypothetical situation and therefore seeks irrelevant
information not likely to lead to the discovery of admissible evidence. Notwithstanding these
objections and subject thereto, the Public Accommodations Provision requires Plaintiffs to provide
the same services to same-sex and opposite-sex couples. The Public Accommodations Provision
does not dictate the content of Plaintiffs’ blogs. Subject to these objections and qualifications,
Defendants refer to the Answer to Interrogatory No. 12.

15. Do you contend that the least restrictive means to achieve any government interest is to
require Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC and Chelsey Nelson to provide paid photography
services for same-sex weddings when she already provides paid photography services for opposite-
sex weddings? If so, identify all material facts that support your contention, including all other
alternative means you considered, when you considered those alternative means, and why you
concluded those alternative means were ineffective.

Answer:

Yes. The Metro Ordinance cannot accomplish its important and compelling purpose of

preventing discrimination if a significant segment of the population is permitted to discriminate
on grounds of a sincere religious belief.
16. Do you contend that the least restrictive means to achieve any government interest is to
require Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC and Chelsey Nelson to provide paid editing services for
photographers photographing same-sex weddings when she already provides paid editing services
for photographers photographing opposite-sex weddings? If so, identify all material facts that
support your contention, including all other alternative means you considered, when you
considered those alternative means, and why you concluded those alternative means were
ineffective.

Answer:

See Answer to Interrogatory No. 15.

15
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Do you contend that the least restrictive means to achieve any government interest is to

require Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC and Chelsey Nelson to write blogs celebrating same-
sex weddings as part of her paid photography services when she already writes blogs celebrating
opposite-sex weddings as part of her paid photography services? If so, identify all material facts
that support your contention, including all other alternative means you considered, when you
considered those alternative means, and why you concluded those alternative means were

ineffective.
Answer:

See Answer to Interrogatory No. 15.

CNP MSJ 00790

Respectfully submitted,

MIKE O’CONNELL
JEFFERSON COUNTY ATTORNEY

/s/ David S. Kaplan

John F. Carroll

Jason D. Fowler

Assistant Jefferson County Attorneys
531 Court Place, Ste. 900

Louisville, Kentucky 40202

(502) 574-6321
john.carroll2@]louisvilleky.gov
jason.fowler@louisvilleky.gov

David S. Kaplan

Casey L. Hinkle

KAPLAN JOHNSON ABATE & BIRD LLP
710 W. Main Street, 4" Floor

Louisville, KY 40202

(502)-416-1630
dkaplan@kaplanjohnsonlaw.com
chinkle@kaplanjohnsonlaw.com

Counsel for Defendants
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VERIFICATION

I, Kendall Boyd, believe, based on a reasonable inquiry, that the foregoing answers to
interrogatories are true and correct to the best of my knowledge, information and belief but not
necessarily fully of my own knowledge and so verify under penalty of perjury.

January 25, 2021

/s/ Kendall Boyd
Kendall Boyd

17
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
WESTERN DISTRICT OF KENTUCKY
LOUISVILLE DIVISION

CHELSEY NELSON PHOTOGRAPHY
LLC and CHELSEY NELSON,

Plaintiffs,
V. Case No. 3:19-cv-851-BJB-CHL

LOUISVILLE/JEFFERSON COUNTY
METRO GOVERNMENT, et al.,

Defendants.

DEFENDANTS’ RESPONSES TO
PLAINTIFES’ FIRST SET OF REQUESTS FOR ADMISSIONS

Defendants Louisville/Jefferson County Metro Government, Louisville Metro Human
Relations Commission — Enforcement, Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission —
Advocacy, Kendall Boyd, in his official capacity as (former) Executive Director of the HRC, Marie
Dever, Kevin Delahanty, Charles Lanier, Sr., Laila Ramey (former member), William Sutter,
Ibrahim Syed, and Leonard Thomas, in their official capacities as members of the Louisville Metro
Human Relations Commission-Enforcement (collectively, “Defendants’), by counsel, pursuant to
Federal Rule of Civil Procedure 26 and 36, for their objections and responses to the First Set of
Requests for Admissions served by Plaintiffs Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC and Chelsey
Nelson (collectively, “Plaintiffs” or “Chelsey Nelson™), state as follows:

GENERAL OBJECTIONS

1. Defendants object to Plaintiffs’ First Set of Requests for Admissions as needlessly
and unreasonably duplicative and therefore unduly burdensome and harassing.

2. Defendants object to the requests as abusive for utilizing a discovery tool intended
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color, religion, national origin, disability, sexual orientation or gender identity.

Request for Admission No. 25: Please admit or deny whether, according to you, Chelsey

Nelson Photography LLC violates Metro Ordinance § 92.05(B) by maintaining the policy
described in § 2.3(e) of its operating agreement attached as Exhibit 7.

Objection/Response: Defendants object that the use of “maintaining” is too vague and

ambiguous to allow Defendants to admit or deny this request. Defendants further object to the
extent it seeks a legal conclusion based on hypothetical facts unrelated to the facts of this case.
Subject to these objections, Defendants further respond that Metro Ordinance § 92.05(B) does not
regulate the content of Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC’s operating agreement. Metro Ordinance
§ 92.05(B) prohibits Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC from directly or indirectly publishing,
circulating, issuing, displaying, mailing, or publishing a written, printed, oral or visual
communication, notice, or advertisement, which indicates that Chelsey Nelson Photography
LLC’s goods and services will be refused, withheld, or denied an individual on account of his/her
race, color, religion, national origin, disability, sexual orientation or gender identity.

Request for Admission No. 26: Please admit or deny whether, according to you, Chelsey

Nelson Photography LLC violates Metro Ordinance § 92.05(A) if it maintains a policy and practice
of photographing opposite-sex weddings, not same-sex weddings.

Objection/Response: Defendants object that the use of “maintains a policy” is too vague

and ambiguous to allow Defendants to admit or deny that part of this request. Subject to that
objection, Defendants further respond that Metro Ordinance § 92.05(A) does not regulate the
content of Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC’s policies. Metro Ordinance § 92.05(A) prohibits
Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC from denying an individual the full and equal enjoyment of

Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC’s goods and services on the ground of race, color, religion,
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national origin, disability, sexual orientation or gender identity. Notwithstanding these objections
and subject thereto, admit with respect to “practice.”

Request for Admission No. 27: Please admit or deny whether, according to you, Chelsey

Nelson Photography LLC violates Metro Ordinance § 92.05(B) if it maintains a policy and practice
of photographing opposite-sex weddings, not same-sex weddings.

Objection/Response: Defendants object that this request presents an incomplete

hypothetical that makes it impossible to apply Metro Ordinance § 92.05(B). Defendants restate
their general objection and citation to legal authority with respect to hypothetical requests for
admission. Subject to these objections, Defendants further respond that Metro Ordinance §
92.05(B) prohibits Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC from directly or indirectly publishing,
circulating, issuing, displaying, mailing, or publishing a written, printed, oral or visual
communication, notice, or advertisement, which indicates that Chelsey Nelson Photography
LLC’s goods and services will be refused, withheld, or denied an individual on account of his/her
race, color, religion, national origin, disability, sexual orientation or gender identity.

Request for Admission No. 28: Please admit or deny whether, according to you, Chelsey

Nelson Photography LLC violates Metro Ordinance § 92.05(A) if it maintains a policy and practice
of editing photographs of opposite-sex weddings, not same-sex weddings.

Objection/Response: Defendants object that the use of “maintains a policy” is too vague

and ambiguous to allow Defendants to admit or deny that part of this request. Subject to that
objection, Defendants further respond that Metro Ordinance § 92.05(A) does not regulate the
content of Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC’s policies. Metro Ordinance § 92.05(A) prohibits
Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC from denying an individual the full and equal enjoyment of

Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC’s goods and services on the ground of race, color, religion,
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information, or belief after reasonable inquiry to admit or deny this request.

Request for Admission No. 56: Please admit or deny whether, according to you, a place of

public accommodation supplying paid photography services to the general public violates Metro
Ordinance Metro Ordinance § 92.05(A) if it provides the same photography services for opposite-
sex and same-sex weddings.

Response: Deny.

Request for Admission No. 57: Please admit or deny whether, according to you, a place of

public accommodation supplying paid photography editing services to the general public violates
Metro Ordinance Metro Ordinance § 92.05(A) if it provides the same photography editing services

for opposite-sex and same-sex weddings.

Response: Deny.

Request for Admission No. 58: Please admit or deny whether, according to you, a place of
public accommodation supplying blogging services as part of its paid photography services to the
general public violates Metro Ordinance Metro Ordinance § 92.05(A) if it provides the same

blogging services for opposite-sex and same-sex weddings as part of its paid photography services.

Response: Deny.

Respectfully submitted,

MIKE O’CONNELL
JEFFERSON COUNTY ATTORNEY

/s/ Casey L. Hinkle

John F. Carroll

Jason D. Fowler

Assistant Jefferson County Attorneys
531 Court Place, Ste. 900

Louisville, Kentucky 40202

(502) 574-6321
john.carroll2@louisvilleky.gov
jason.fowler@louisvilleky.gov
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David S. Kaplan

Casey L. Hinkle

KAPLAN JOHNSON ABATE & BIRD LLP
710 W. Main Street, 4™ Floor

Louisville, KY 40202

(502)-416-1630
dkaplan@kaplanjohnsonlaw.com
chinkle@kaplanjohnsonlaw.com

Counsel for Defendants
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Summary

Why a Legal Remedy is Needed: Two Locol Cases

Anti-Gay Cases Rejected by the Courts.

Can | Get a Witness: Victims of Discrimination Testity

A summary of sexual orientation discrimiination as presented at a Listening hosted by
the National Conference, September 3, 1997.

Discrimination in the News
Newspaper Accounts of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Discrimination.

Years of Discrimination
A Summary of Discrimination Cases Reported to the Fairness Campaign.

The Call for Fairness

The Courier-Journal, Jesse Jackson and Martha Barnette: Some Editorials for
Fairness.

The Fairness Experience in Other Communities

All Politics Is Local: Analyzing Local Gay Rights Legislation, Kenneth D. Wald,
James W, Button and Barbara A. Rienzo, The National Gay and Lesbian Task Force
Policy Institute, 1997,
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and his driving time - all things he never mentioned previously. A scale operator accused
him of having a radar detector. Although this accusation was unfounded, it cost the victim
2 days work. When he accidentally dropped a lift and damaged it, the boss used the false
accusation as a basis to fire him.

E98010

Custodial Worker Denied Overtime Opportunity

Patti had worked at a local package delivery service for several years as a custodian. She
was under a doctors care for sex reassignment surgery and management was aware of her
situation. Patti had previously been assigned to use a specific bathroom with a locked door
after receiving threats not to use the women’s restroom. Overtime was being offered to all
of the employees. Patti wanted to take advantage of the opportunity. Her supervisor
informed her however that since “her bathroom” was located in one part of the building and
they couldn’t guarantee her overtime hours in that area, she would not be allowed to work
overtime.

E98011

Lesbian Treated With Bias, Resigned Her Position

“Mary” worked as a supervisor at UPS and was out to her co-workers as a lesbian. She
began dating a woman that worked in her department which is against company policy.
She knew, however, of many male supervisors who dated women in their departments and
were never reprimanded for it.

Public Accommodatiens

PA98001

Transsexual Denied Personal Ad

A male to female transsexual called to report that the LEO personals would not accept her
ad if the word transsexual was used. She had to use an alternative word.

PA98002

Transsexual Student Denied Access To Bathroom

After attending 1/4 of a semester, Angela was told by the night student advisor at a local
business college that she’d have to use the men’s room. Angela explained her need as a
pre-operative transsexual to live as a woman and sought a meeting with the Dean to discuss
the situation. The Dean provided a separate bathroom that was 10 minutes away from the
classrooms. Angela asked for a backup restroom closer to classes and was refused. She
dropped out of school with a 4.0 GPA.

PA98003

Disabled Lesbian Refused Transportation

Sapphire had been using the same disabled transportation service for 5 years, As a student
at U of L. she came out as a lesbian and began wearing t-shirts and buttons expressing “gay
pride”. The drivers began asking questions like, “Are you ever getting married?” Sapphire
complained to the management when one of the drivers groped her, but he said he could
not avoid sending the driver. Sapphire scheduled her new semester schedule 2 months
ahead of time to accommodate the transportation company. They called and said they had a
new contract that precluded them transporting her in afternoon hours. The owner avoided
the question when she asked what contract he was referring to. He referred her to another
transportation company and said they would not be able to transport her. Sapphire asked a
friend who lives in the same area and goes to U of L also to call and schedule an afternoon
appointment. When he called, they scheduled him immediately.

CNP MSJ 00799
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1 1
g EXHIBITS 2 INTRODUCTION
3
g PAGE 4 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. We're
6 Exhibit 1 13 5 on the record. My name is Jessie Ross, the
(Resume) 6 court reporter. I'm reporting remotely today
7 7 from Louisville, Kentucky via Zoom
Exhibit 2 75 8 videoconference.
g %i?q?gilthgtlon Agreement examﬂeg 9 Counsel, please state your name and
(Fairness Campaign documents) 10 whom you represent, and let us know who else is
10 11 present with you.
Exhibit 4 117 12 MR. NEITHART: Good morning. My
11 (Slgn) 13 name is Bryan Neihart. I'm appearing on behalf
12 Eliltlétt‘)rl(t) 5 torv R 136 14 of the plaintiff, Chelsey Nelson Photography,
13 gatory Responscs) 15 LLC and Chelsey Nelson. Here in the room with
14 16 me is Jonathan Scruggs and joining by Zoom video
15 17 is Hailey Vrdolyak.
16 18 MS. HINKLE: Good morning. This is
1; 19 Casey Hinkle on behalf of the defendants. In
19 20 the room with me is John Carroll, and I believe
20 21 Jason Fowler is joining by Zoom video.
21 22 THE COURT REPORTER: I'll now ask
22 23 the witness, can you please state your full name
23 24 for the record?
gg 25 THE WITNESS: Yes. Kendall,
2 (Pages 5 to 8)
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1 the complaint, and why are they seeking remedy 1 Correct?

2 in our office because again, the ordinance 2 That would be discrimination.

3 requires claiming to be aggrieved by unlawful 3 Correct?

4 discrimination. 4 A.  If the sole reason for not calling

5 Q. And so if the organization itself 5 them back within that particular time was

6 is claiming to be aggrieved, how would you 6 because of their religious affiliation, then

7 handle that situation? 7 technically, that could meet the definition of

8 A. Same answer again. Who in the 8 discrimination.

9 organization was aggrieved by the unlawful 9 Q. Okay. And you said if -- if that
10 discrimination because that's what we would have 10 was solely, what other factors would go into
11 to demonstrate in a hearing, and that's what we 11 that analysis?
12 have to demonstrate under the law. That someone 12 A.  Again, what was the reasoning, what
13 suffered unlawful discrimination because of a 13 is the legitimate nondiscriminatory reason why
14 protected class. 14 you would not have called this group back as
15 Q. Okay. Now, you also mentioned that 15 compared to other groups. Did you run low on
16 you rely on, you know, whether the act meets the 16 manpower, did you lose their phone numbers, what
17 definition of discrimination in the ordinance. 17 was the legitimate nondiscriminatory reason why
18 How do you go about -- how do you go about 18 you would not have called this group back as
19 making that determination? 19 compared to this group when you had the same set
20 A.  Through the investigative - 20 of information in your hands.
21 through the investigative process, we have to 21 Q. Okay. And when you say legitimate
22 gather specific facts and evidence to show that 22 nondiscriminatory factors, what do you mean by
23 discrimination actually occurred pursuant to the 23 that?
24 definition in the ordinance. 24 A, Well, again, legitimate
25 Q. Okay. And what definition are you 25 nondiscriminatory reason -- like, I just gave

66 68

1 referring to? 1 the example, maybe we lost the call list for

2 A. Ibelieve - if you look at 92.02 2 this group but not this group. I mean, there's

3 definitions, which is discrimination. 3 -~ there's a ton of facts and information that

4 Q. Okay. Sothen what factors do you 4 have to go into making that determination.

5 consider -- did you consider when making that 5 That's why we do the investigations.

6 determination as to discrimination? 6 Q. Okay. And what are some -- what

7 A.  What's outlined here in the 7 are some legitimate nondiscrimination factors

8 definition, exclusion, restriction, segregation, 8 that could, you know, lead you to conclude no

9 limitation, refusing, denying, or any other 9 probable cause in a certain situation?
10 active practice of differentiation of treatment. 10 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
11 Q. Right. So that's -- like, 11 MR. CARROLL: Asked and answered
12 differentiation or preference in treatment, how 12 too. This is -
13 would you go about determining that? 13 A.  SoImean, for example, again, this
14 A.  Well, we see two similarly situated 14 is all speculation because it depends on the --
15 parties, one of which meets the -- the protected 15 the cases that come through the door. But for
16 class definition and is treated different than 16 example, let's say Bryan and Kendall work at a
17 another similarly situated party because of that 17 law firm. Kendall shows up late every day and
18 protected class. 18 has been disciplined for several times, but
19 Q. Okay. And so that might go to like 19 Bryan shows up on time, and does his work, and
20 a businesses. So for example, if a - if a 20 does everything as -- as is required.
21 business had a practice of calling everyone -- 21 Ultimately, Kendall's terminated
22 all prospective customers back within 24 hours 22 from that law firm for constant -- for being
23 but waited a week to call back prospective 23 constantly tardy and not turning in a good work
24 customers that were of a particular religion, 24 product. Kendall goes and files a
25 that would violate the ordinance. 25 discrimination complaint saying Bryan is White,

CNP MSJ 00802
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1 Kendall is Black, and he was -- he was fired 1 A. Tt depends.
2 from the law firm. Well, you were fired from -- 2 Q. Okay. What does it depend on?
3 from the law firm for a legitimate, 3 A. Again, all facts and evidence.
4 nondiscriminatory reason. You're always tardy 4 We'd have to look at everything that we received
5 and your work product was horrible, not because 5 from the complainant and the respondent as to
6 you're African-American. 6 why the public accommodation was denied. If it
7 BY MR. NEIHART: 7 was based upon the protect- -- the person's
8 Q. Okay. 8 protected class, that's discrimination.
9 A.  Alegitimate nondiscriminatory 9 Q. And what if it was denied because
10 reason. 10 the photographer only photographs high school
11 Q. Okay. And you mentioned also, for 11 senior portraits?
12 example, if the - if the -- if a public 12 A.  Again, I'm not going to get into
13 accommodation was too busy to return the phone 13 splitting hairs. That's a legal determination
14 call, that could be a reason not to -- that 14 that would need to be made at a hearing. If
15 could be a legitimate nondiscriminatory reason. 15 they can prove that it was a legitimate,
16 A. Ididnt say the reason. I said 16 nondiscriminatory reason, that's up to the fact
17 that would be a factor. That's not the sole 17 finder or if the parties agreed to that.
18 reason that would -- there would be other 18 Q. Okay. Butitcouldbea
19 factors and reasonings that would have to -- 19 legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason, depending
20 we'd have to examine in order to make that 20 on the facts.
21 discrimination determination. It's not just 21 A.  Maybe.
22 based upon one thing or a handful of things. We 22 Q. Okay. And we kind of mentioned
23 look at everything in totality based upon the 23 this, but the -- okay, so you made -- during
24 facts and evidence that we received as part of 24 your time as the executive director, you made
25 an investigation. 25 reasonable cause determination as to employers,
70 72
1 Q. Okay. How would you handle a 1 housing accommodations and public
2 situation where, you know, someone requests a 2 accommodations.
3 service from a public accommodation that the 3 Correct?
4 public accommodation doesn't offer to anyone? 4 A.  And possibly hate crimes, yes.
5 Would that be a legitimate, nondiscriminatory 5 Q.  And possibly hate crimes, okay. So
6 reason to refuse the service? 6 you -- let's take employment first. Do you
7 A. I'mnot sure I understand that - 7 recall any situations where you found probable
8 that question. That -- that's total speculation 8 cause to support a particular complaint?
9 because again, in a situation like that, we 9 A. No. Ican'recall a particular
10 would have to look at all the facts and 10 case off the top of my head, no.
11 information that was presented to us. 1--1 11 Q. Okay. Do you recall a particular
12 can't speak on something that could 12 case where you found no reasonable cause to find
13 hypothetically happen. 13 a violation of the ordinance?
14 Q. Okay. So let's - how -- what 14 A.  For employment purposes or just in
15 would you -- how would you handle a situation 15 general?
16 where, you know, a same sex couple comes to a 16 Q.  Yeah, for employment.
17 senior -- a high school senior, you know, 17 A.  No. Ican't recall any specific
18 photographer who takes portraits of high school 18 cases.
19 seniors exclusively. 19 Q. Okay. What about -- can you
20 And the photographer said, I'm 20 remember -- recall any specific cases about
21 sorry, I can't photograph your same sex wedding. 21 finding probable cause or no probable cause as
22 Would that be a violation of the ordinance? Or 22 to housing or public accommodations?
23 would that be a legitimate, nondiscriminatory 23 A.  No, not without going back and
24 reason to refuse the same sex - refuse to 24 reviewing any and all case files.
25 photograph the same sex wedding? 25 Q. And so if you had those case files,
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1 that would be helpful for you in remembering 1 point.
2 what the -- the conclusions that you made at 2 THE WITNESS: Okay. All right.
3 that time. 3 Thank you.
4 Correct? 4 MR. NEIHART: Thank you.
5 A. Not necessarily. If you have a 5 (Whereupon, the referred to
6 particular case in mind, then I can -- I can go 6 document was marked as Exhibit 2,
7 back and review the file and explain why we made 7 and is attached hereto and made a
8 the determination, but I can't give a blanket 8 part hereof.)
9 determination as to why I decided reasonable 9
10 cause or no reasonable cause on any case. 10 *ok Ok
11 Q. Right. And my -- my question was 11 (Off the record.)
12 really what you just said, which is that if you 12 *ok K
13 had the case files and had reviewed them, you 13
14 would be able to answer those questions. 14 THE COURT REPORTER: We're back on
15 A. IfThad a particular case file 15 the record.
16 that was during the time that I was the 16
17 executive director, and there was a no 17 * ok
18 reasonable cause finding, then I can review that 18 EXAMINATION
19 case file and give you the reasoning as to why I 19 BY MR. NEIHART:
20 found reasonable cause or no reasonable cause 20 Q.  Welcome back, Mr. Boyd. Right
21 based upon what's contained in the file. 21 before we took a break, we were talking about
22 Q. And that would be the same for 22 that definition of discrimination.
23 conciliation agreements too. You would be able 23 A, Yes.
24 to recall certain facts about conciliations if 24 Q.  Yeah, 92.02. Is that the
25 you had those case files in front of you. 25 definition that the Commission uses to determine
74 76
1 Correct? 1 whether a discriminatory act has occurred by an
2 A.  Ican recall what's -- what's put 2 employer or a public accommodation?
3 on the conciliation agreement -- what's put in 3 A.  Tt's this definition. And then of
4 the conciliation agreement. IfI--if1see 4 course, when you go to the other parts of 92, it
5 the conciliation agreement in a particular case, 5 explains, for example, for -- like, under 92.03,
6 yes. 6 unlawful -- unlawful practices in connection
7 Q. Okay. And you haven't reviewed any 7 with housing -- if you go to 92.03(0()1), they
8 case files in preparation for today? 8 provide additional discrimination definition as
9 THE WITNESS: No. Mr. -is it 9 well. So it depends on, you know, the type of
10 Neihart? Is that how you say your last name? 10 discrimination that's being alleged, and then
11 MR. NETHART: Yeah. That's -- 11 there's other factors pursuant to the ordinance
12 that's right. You got it right. Most people 12 that we have to utilize in order to make that
13 pronounce that wrong. You're right. 13 legal determination.
14 THE WITNESS: The only reason I - 14 Q. Okay. So, like, in 92.03, it says,
15 I think I got it is because it's similar to 15 you know, yeah, 92.03 (A), refuse to sell,
16 Neidhart, the wrestler. You know, if you 16 purchase, exchange, et cetera?
17 recall? 17 A. Right.
18 MR. NETHART: Fortunately or 18 Q.  So that would be an additional
19 unfortunately, no relationship there. 19 indication of a discriminatory act in addition
20 THE WITNESS: Okay. Iwas 20 to kind of that definition under 92.02, right?
21 wondering if the next 10 to 15 minutes, if we 21 A.  Correct.
22 could take a break. T'll probably need to use 22 Q. So, like, 92.03 basically
23 the bathroom here in a little bit. 23 incorporates the definition of discrimination in
24 MR. NETHART: Yeah. Well, let's 24 92.02 and then adds additional things that can
25 just take a break now. I'm at a good stopping 25 -- that could also be considered discrimination,

19 (Pages 73 to 76)
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1 right? 1 here in Louisville, and the Fairness Campaign,
2 A.  Yeah, it - it looked at -- it 2 oftentimes, would call and say do any of your
3 appears to add additional factors that are 3 members want to participate in the parade. I
4 connected to housing as to what would give the 4 think it was called a Pride parade or something
5 indication that discriminatory behavior is 5 like that here in Louisville. It wasn't
6 occurring. So for example, affecting the sale, 6 mandatory or anything like that, of course.
7 purchase, exchange, rental, so forth and so 7 If you didn't want to go, you
8 forth. 8 didn't have to. But since we were -- since we
9 Q. Right. And you can tell that 9 are a human advocacy group, they would partner
10 something affects the - let me see -- so you 10 with us on things like that. But again, HRC is
11 can tell that something affects the sale, for 11 -- kept its activities very separate than any
12 example, if a housing provider used differential 12 other advocacy organization.
13 -- differential treatment with respect to 13 Q. Okay. And you mentioned the -- the
14 someone? 14 Pride parade, what types of things did the Pride
15 A.  Yeah, based upon protected class, 15 parade promote?
16 yes. 16 A.  Just fairness and equity for LGBT
17 Q. Right. And that would be imported 17 individuals and for all persons.
18 from -- that would be imported basically from 18 Q. Okay. And -- so they promoted
19 92.02, right? 19 equity for all persons as well?
20 A. Yeah. The discriminatory behavior 20 A.  Oh, yes, absolutely.
21 based upon the definition. So, like, to your 21 Q. And did members of the Commission
22 point, exclusion, restriction, limitation, 22 participate in that -- that parade during your
23 differentiation in preference and treatment, 23 time as the executive director?
24 yes, all of that taken in totality. 24 A.  Yeah, in their own capacities.
25 Q. Right. So that's kind of the - 25 Again, they -- they chose to participate however
78 80
1 that -- 92.02 kind of provides the standard for 1 they wanted to participate. For example, the
2 determining discrimination in those different 2 HRC did not have, like, a float or anything in
3 areas. 3 the parade, but if you wanted to walk in the
4 Is that right? 4 parade in your individual capacity, like, 1
5 A.  Yes. Yes. Inaddition to what's 5 walked in the parade in my individual capacity.
6 required under the different section of the 6 Q. Okay. And when you walked in the
7 ordinance, yes. 7 parade, were you aware of -- did you know other
8 Q. Yeah. Okay. So we also talked 8 people that were in the parade as well?
9 about the -- the Fairness Campaign. I think you 9 A.  Yes. Uh-huh.
10 mentioned that the Fairness Campaign is a LGBT 10 Q. And were some of the people that
11 advocacy group? 11 marched in the parade -- I'm assuming some of
12 A. Yes. That's my understanding. 12 the people that marched in the parade were, you
13 Q. Okay. Do you work with -- during 13 know, members of the LGBT community?
14 your time as the executive director, did you 14 A.  Yes.
15 work with the Fairness Campaign? 15 Q. And some people that march in the
16 A.  What do you mean by worked with? 16 parade might be what would be considered like an
17 Q. Did you regularly communicate with 17 ally of the LGBT community, meaning they
18 them? 18 themselves might be heterosexual, might support
19 A.  We had -- we had communications 19 pro-LGBT causes.
20 based upon just various things that may have 20 Is that right?
21 arisen in the -- in the conduct of our 21 A. Ally, or friend, or just standing
22 operations. So for example, I believe every 22 up for basic human rights.
23 late May or June before COVID, there was the -- 23 Q. Right. So they could -- so people
24 what do you call it? 24 could be in that parade that, you know, just
25 It was, like, a parade that was 25 wanted to support the cause?
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1 A. Yeah. Cause for freedom and -- and 1 A. It depends.
2 equity, yes. 2 MS. HINKLE: Objection. Form.
3 Q. Okay. Okay. So how would you 3 BY MR. NEIHART:
4 handle a situation as the executive director 4 Q. Okay. What does it depend on?
5 where the Fairness Campaign -- well, let me 5 A. Again, it depends on what the
6 backup. What was the name of the parade? 6 denial was based on. Again, we have to look at
7 A. Again, [ think it was called the 7 all the facts and information that we were
8 Louisville Pride Parade or Kentucky Pride 8 received. We're not going to make unilateral
9 Parade. Ican't remember the exact name. It 9 decisions just because the person is
10 was just a Pride parade. 10 heterosexual, that they can't be the victim of
11 Q. Okay. Was the parade -- it was 11 gender orientation or LGBT discrimination in our
12 just that -- it was just a Pride parade, meaning 12 community.
13 it wasn't a float, like a Pride float in a 13 There are other factors that we
14 bigger parade? 14 have to look into. Are you still treating this
15 A.  T'm sorry, repeat that again. 15 person different because of their association
16 Q. Yeah. Let me ask that better. The 16 with -- with sexual orientation or did the
17 Pride parade that you're referring to, that was 17 provider assume this person was LGBT, and
18 its own independent parade. It wasn't like a 18 therefore, they committed discrimination against
19 separate float in a different parade? 19 this person on the basis that they thought this
20 A.  Yes. That's - that was my 20 person was LGBT. I mean, there's a whole lot of
21 understanding, yes. 21 factors that go into this. There's not one
22 Q. Okay. Okay. Sohow would you 22 unilateral way we make a decision around this.
23 handle a situation where the Fairness Campaign 23 Q. Okay. And so you mentioned that
24 comes into a -- a T-shirt print store and asks 24 the ordinance protects people who are
25 the printer to design a shirt that says, 25 discriminated against because of their
82 84
1 Celebrate Gay Pride, for that parade. And the 1 association with someone from a protected class?
2 owner declines, how would you go about handling 2 A. Isaid, was this person
3 that situation? 3 discriminated against because of what -- well,
4 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 4 yeah, in essence, what you said, just
5 A. It depends. If the organizer or 5 association, but the discrimination occurred
6 the person who made their request came in and 6 because of their association with the protected
7 filed a complaint, then we would investigate 7 class and the assumption that -- that the
8 that complaint to the determination -- if that 8 discrimination occurred because of that
9 refusal meets the definition of discrimination, 9 association. You're treating two similarly
10 and then, you know, see the complaint through 10 situated people different because of a person's
11 thoroughly and then attempt to adjudicate the 11 protected class.
12 complainant. 12 Q. Okay. So just to be clear that if
13 BY MR. NEIHART: 13 -- if -- you know, if someone in this situation,
14 Q. Okay. And what factors would you 14 if -- if the -- if a heterosexual person comes
15 look at to consider whether that refusal 15 in and the -- and requests the shirt and is
16 violated the ordinance? 16 denied because the T-shirt company associates
17 A.  Was the refusal or denial based 17 that heterosexual individual with the LGBT
18 upon a person's protected class, which I'm 18 community, that could be a basis for a probable
19 assuming in this hypothetical you're talking 19 cause determination or at least enough to
20 about sexual orientation -- an objection to 20 initiate a complaint?
21 sexual orientation. 21 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
22 Q. Okay. What if a -- what if the 22 A. Yes. They can come file a
23 person on behalf of the Fairness Campaign was 23 complaint.
24 heterosexual and asked for that shirt, would 24 BY MR. NEIHART:
25 that make a difference in your analysis? 25 Q. Okay. Okay. Now, what if the
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1 denial was based on, you know, the T-shirt owner 1 investigation happened and the sole basis, the
2 just objected to the T-shirt saying, Celebrate 2 only reason for the denial was I don't want to
3 Gay Pride? 3 create a shirt that says, Celebrate Gay Pride.
4 A.  Same ans- - 4 How would -- how would you go about making that
5 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 5 determination?
6 A. --same answer. | mean, again, 6 A.  And the same answer. | mean, if --
7 there's no cookie cutter approach to 7 if the sole reason is to deny someone a service
8 discrimination. If you commit a discriminatory 8 because of an LGBT status, that lends itself to
9 act, it will be investigated by the HRC and 9 discriminatory behavior, so we would adjudicate
10 adjudicated appropriately based upon the 10 that case.
11 information and evidence that we received on the 11 Q. Okay. So in-- in your mind is --
12 basis of that complaint. 12 is objecting to the -- the phrasing, Celebrate
13 Q. Okay. And what if during the 13 Gay Pride, equivalent to denying someone a
14 course of that investigation of the complaint, 14 service based on sexual orientation?
15 the investigator determined that the sole reason 15 A, Yes. I mean, in the same way that
16 the T-shirt printer didn't print that T-shirt 16 you would refuse to rent an apartment to someone
17 was because, you know, he objected to the 17 because they're dating a person outside of their
18 message, celebrate Gay Pride? 18 race. Same thing.
19 MS. HINKLE: Objection. Incomplete 19 Q. Would an objection to the message
20 hypothetical. 20 of the shirt be a legitimate nondiscriminatory
21 A. Allright. Counsel noted the 21 reason like we talked about earlier to deny the
22 objection, incomplete hypothetical. That's not 22 service?
23 enough information to make that sole 23 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
24 determination. It's -- 24 A.  Yeah. That's going deep into the
25 25 weeds again. I won't answer that based upon
86 88
1 BY MR. NEIHART: 1 there had to be more evidence and facts that
2 Q. What other information would you 2 would have to support that analysis. I can't
3 need? 3 make a unilateral analysis based upon what
4 A. Again, I would look at the totality 4 you're just saying right here, hypothetically.
5 of the circumstances. You're -- you're 5 BY MR. NEIHART:
6 objecting to the print on the T-shirt because of 6 Q.  So you mentioned you would
7 -- for whatever reason, so are you denying the 7 investigate whether it was, you know, based on a
8 service? I mean, there's a whole analysis that 8 protected class. How would you go about making
9 goes into it. It also brings up legal questions 9 that determination in this situation?
10 that we would take to our county attorney as 10 A. Ina protected class?
11 well. So again, I can't answer that question 11 Q. Yeah.
12 fully without knowing all the facts and evidence 12 A.  Again, the initial intake form has
13 that would be presented in that particular 13 the protected class information at the beginning
14 situation. 14 of it. The investigator would do a deeper dive
15 Q. Okay. Not -- what type of legal 15 as to, you know, is it - is this based on race
16 questions come to your mind when you're 16 or is it based on sexual orientation, religion.
17 answering that question? 17 The investigator would get -- would gather all
18 A.  Again, does the -- to your point, 18 the information that they would need to make the
19 does this person meet the protected class 19 determination as to what the protected class
20 definition as pursuant to the ordinance, did the 20 discrimination or what the protected class is
21 actual discrimination occur, so forth and so 21 and what discrimination occurred as a result of
22 forth. Those are the questions we would want to 22 that protected class status.
23 be clear about before we're making the 23 Q. Okay. And what type of information
24 determination. 24 could -- would the investigator need to gather
25 Q. And let's say the -- the 25 in that situation?
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1 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 1 Mr. Boyd?

2 A. Depends on what the protected class 2 A.  Yes.

3 determination is. I mean, if you look at me, 3 Q. And we talked about this yesterday.

4 Kendall Boyd, and I'm making an allegation of 4 This is the Fairness Campaign's report that we

5 discrimination based on race, well, Mr. Boyd 5 discussed, and I'm looking specifically at

6 what are you? I'm an African-American male. 6 PA98001. Do you see that?

7 Therefore, that's what I'm alleging. So I mean, 7 A.  Yes. About the LEO personal ad?

8 it -- it's an analysis that has to be done 8 Q. Yeah. That's right, and we talked

9 through the investigative process. 9 about that, so I won't - a little bit, but so
10 BY MR. NEIHART: 10 let me just ask you a couple of questions on
11 Q. And again, it's kind of a "because 11 this. So we had mentioned that -- and you had
12 of" inquiry. Isn't it? 12 said, I think, yesterday, that this could
13 A. Ididn't understand your question. 13 potentially, you know, support a complaint or a
14 Say it again, please. 14 probable cause finding under the ordinance?
15 Q. It's kind of, you know, was the 15 A. Essentially, yes. I'm sorry, go
16 person denied the service because of their 16 ahead.
17 protected class? 17 MS. HINKLE: That's all right.
18 A. Right. That sort of inquiry and 18 A. Potentially, yes.
19 that determination is made through the 19 BY MR. NEIHART:
20 investigative process. 20 Q. And what factors go into that
21 Q. Okay. And when you're looking at 21 analysis, that answer?
22 the because of, what types of things are you 22 A.  All the information that the
23 looking at? 23 complainant, who in this situation appears to be
24 A.  Again, biological makeup, you 24 a transsexual, who is denied public
25 question the complainant, you know, why do you 25 accommodation based upon the transsexual status

90 92

1 feel that this is XYZ sort of discrimination, 1 because of the -- utilizing the word

2 those sort of questions. 2 transsexual. So we would have to do a

3 Q. Okay. Would you consider the 3 comprehensive analysis as did the refusal to

4 content of the shirt in that situation as 4 print end -- end up being a discriminatory

5 providing a basis for a probable cause 5 action based upon that person's protected class

6 determination? 6 of being transsexual.

7 A. It could be used as evidence, yes. 7 Q. And we talked about yesterday that

8 Q. And so that would -- the -- the 8 the newspaper was -- you know, could be

9 content of the shirt would play a factor into 9 considered a public accommodation if it's
10 your analysis? 10 offering advertisements in the back of paper,
11 A. Possibly, yes. Again, depending on 11 right?
12 what the person's alleging, yes. 12 A.  Yeah. I'mean, I -- I'd have to go
13 Q. And if the shirt said, Celebrate 13 back and look at the ordinance portion that we
14 Gay Pride, that would be a factor in your 14 were talking about under public accommodation.
15 analysis of - of sexual orientation 15 Q. If'the newspaper offered personal
16 discrimination? 16 ads in the back of its -- back of its newspaper
17 A.  Yes. Ifthe refusal to print that 17 to the general public, would that be a public
18 is because of a hatred or disdain or 18 accommodation?
19 discriminatory intent towards a person of LGBT 19 A.  Again, I'd have to go back and look
20 status. 20 at the ordinance again because when we did this
21 Q. Okay. Allright. I'm going to 21 portion yesterday, we were going along with the
22 share my screen here. Can you see that, the 22 ordinance around public accommodations, so I'd
23 screen? Mr. Boyd, I'll scroll down to the 23 have to refresh the public accommodations
24 bottom so you can see what I'm talking about. 24 portion of the ordinance to accurately answer
25 Can you see the -- can you see the screen, 25 that question.
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1 Q. Okay. Well, we talked about it 1 why don't you like the word transsexual to go in
2 yesterday, so I'll skip -- skip to the next one. 2 a LEO personal ad of all places.
3 And so some of this -- some of these facts, 3 Q. Okay. And what if they wanted to
4 these two sentences, you can determine that 4 -- they -- they wanted to use the word
5 there is a possible violation of the ordinance. 5 transgender instead?
6 A. Possible, yeah. 6 A.  Again -
7 Q. And the -- it says that the -- she 7 MS. HINKLE: Objection.
8 had to use an alternative word. Why would that, 8 A.  --that -- that's -- it depends. 1
9 you know, potentially violate the -- the Metro 9 mean, what would -- what would be the difference
10 ordinance? 10 and what would be the reasoning behind that?
11 A.  Well, again, you're treating 11 BY MR. NEIHART:
12 someone different because of their protected 12 Q. Allright. I'm going to take this
13 class. Would we require someone who is 13 down. Okay. Mr. Boyd, I'm just going to
14 African-American to say Black instead. [ mean, 14 reference 92.05 in the ordinance.
15 there's -- there's other factors that go into 15 A.  Yes. The public accommodations
16 it. Like, for example, the communication that 16 portion?
17 came from LEO. What was their justification for 17 Q. Yeah. And specifically, I want to
18 saying use this alternative word? That's 18 direct your attention to 92.05 (B).
19 discriminatory behavior. 19 A.  Okay.
20 Q. Ifthey're objection to using - 20 Q. Okay. You're done reading it?
21 I'll strike that. 21 A. TImean, yeah. I mean, I--1can
22 Okay. So this -- what if the - 22 reference it back if I need to, but yes.
23 what if the -- how would you handle a situation 23 Q. Okay. Okay. So this -- the way I
24 where someone called to report that the LEO 24 kind of read this section, it basically has two
25 would not accept ads if the word transsexual was 25 kind of clauses. One is, you know, it's
94 96
1 used, but, you know, we didn't know if the 1 unlawful to indicate something that -- indicate
2 person asking for the ad was transsexual. Would 2 that someone will be refused -- that a service
3 that affect your analysis? 3 will be refused, withheld, or denied. Do you
4 MS. HINKLE: Objection. Calls for 4 see that?
5 speculation. 5 A.  Yes.
6 A.  You know, I mean, that -- again, 6 Q. Okay. And then -- and then later
7 that depends on what the information that we 7 on, it also, you know, prohibits publications of
8 received, what will be LEO's response. [ mean, 8 things that indicate that someone's person or
9 these are personal ads, so it's a personal ad 9 presence or patronage is on -- objectionable,
10 for dating and things like that. What would be 10 unwelcome, unacceptable, undesirable. Do you
11 the objection to using transsexual if the person 11 see that?
12 paying for the ad places it in LEO, and LEO 12 A.  Yes. Atthe very end of the
13 doesn't want to utilize that word? What would 13 paragraph?
14 be the reason behind that? That's what we'd 14 Q. Yeah. Atthe end of the paragraph
15 have to get to the bottom of. 15 there, yeah.
16 BY MR. NEIHART: 16 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
17 Q. What if they just didn't like the 17 affirmative.)
18 word? 18 Q. Okay. And so just so we're on the
19 A. They didn't like the word 19 same page, [ kind of, in my mind, think about
20 transsexual? 20 the first clause as the denial clause and then
21 Q. Right. 21 the second clause as, like, the unwelcome
22 A. Period? InaLEO ad —-in a LEO 22 clause, okay?
23 personal ad? 23 A.  Okay.
24 Q. Yeah. 24 Q. Okay. So what process does -- or
25 A.  Again, we would want to know why -- 25 did you use while you were at Metro -- the Metro
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1 Human Relations Commission, to determine whether 1 A.  So in receiving what type of
2 a public accommodation has published a 2 communication it was, looking at the person's
3 communication that indicates services will be 3 protected class within this particular
4 denied on account of the classification 4 provision, and what was the actual
5 specified here. 5 discriminatory outcome, if any. So, again,
6 A. Imean, again, it's somewhat 6 making that total analysis, there's a number of
7 speculative because it depends on what the 7 factors that go into it.
8 complaint was that we received and why the 8 In addition to, like I said, any
9 person felt that it was a violation of this 9 other evidence received, any witness testimony.
10 public accommodations clause, that something was 10 I mean, who witnessed the actual published or
11 mailed or published or whatever. So it -- it 11 circulation? Was this sent to other parties?
12 depends on the information we received. 12 What other parties sent this and not other
13 I mean, was it -- was there an 13 parties? I mean, it -- it just depends on the
14 e-mail that was sent out, was it a general 14 circumstances, it depends on the facts, and it
15 advertisement, and was it, you know, I mean, I 15 depends on the evidence.
16 don't -- I don't know. I can't speak to -- in 16 BY MR. NEIHART:
17 general, but [ mean, it depends on the 17 Q. Right. And in making that
18 information received when the person makes their 18 determination specifically as to the denial
19 complaint. 19 clause, whether something is refused, withheld
20 Q. Okay. So one of the things that 20 or denied, how do you, you know, go about making
21 you would consider would be the type of 21 that determination?
22 communication? 22 A.  That it was actually refused,
23 A. Imean, I just-- I'msorry. Go 23 withheld or denied because of that person's
24 ahead. 24 protected class.
25 Q.  Yeah, sorry. So one of the things 25 Q. Okay. So you would evaluate --
98 100
1 that you consider is like the form of the 1 evaluate the content of the advertisement or the
2 communication, like, was it an e-mail, was it an 2 statement or whatever?
3 advertisement, was it a -- a blog post? That 3 A.  Yeah. That resulted in the
4 would - that would be potential things that 4 discriminatory action.
5 you'd consider. 5 Q. Beyond the statement itself, T
6 A.  Well, in making the publication, 6 mean, what else would you look at?
7 circulation, display or whatever analysis. Not 7 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
8 -- not necessar- - kind of like the, you know, 8 Calls for speculation.
9 time manner methodology, like, how was this 9 A.  Again, what - after this
10 published to where it would indicate that there 10 publication had -- had occurred, what was
11 was a violation of 92.05 that occurred? 11 denied, why was it denied, who received the
12 Q. Right. Okay. And would that also 12 benefit, who did not receive the benefit? 1
13 include things like, you know, not only 13 mean, again, that whole analysis is done.
14 advertise -- not only, like, written documents, 14 BY MR. NEIHART:
15 but also potentially verbal statements? 15 Q. Okay. And does -- when you were at
16 A.  Yeah. I mean, it's - it's 16 the Commission, did they have any written
17 considered an oral communication, so yeah, the 17 guidance on how to enforce this provision?
18 totality of everything that we've received in a 18 A. No. We - from a legal standpoint,
19 complaint. 19 we rely on the advice of our county attorney to
20 Q. Right. Yeah. And so let's go to 20 make a legal argument as to why this provision
21 that next. What types of things would you look 21 may have been violated.
22 at when you're looking at the totality of the 22 Q. Okay. But there was no -- and
23 circumstances to make that determination? 23 those legal determinations would be, you know,
24 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 24 incorporated into a probable cause or no
25 Calling for speculation. 25 probable cause determination, right?
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1 A.  As far as the findings of probable 1 that says, you know, Catholics not welcome here.
2 cause or no probable cause, that legal -- that 2 Would that statement by itself violate 92.05?
3 legal advice would be, of course, utilized in 3 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
4 making that determination absolutely. 4 A.  Again, with knowing more
5 Q. Right. Soand --but there's no 5 information, that's -- that's totally
6 actual written policy on how to interpret this 6 speculative. Anyone who saw that and wants to
7 provision? 7 file a complaint because they were -- they're
8 A. No. There's no written policy, no. 8 being discriminated against because of their
9 Q. The case-by-case determination, is 9 religious affiliation can file the complaint,
10 that what you're saying? 10 and we would investigate the complaint
11 A. Case-by-case determination, pretty 11 thoroughly.
12 much, yes. 12 BY MR. NEIHART:
13 Q. Okay. And so the way to determine 13 Q. Would that -- if your investigation
14 then whether something -- and I'm just talking 14 revealed that the sign says, you know, Catholics
15 about the denial clause right now, the way to 15 not welcome here, would that be enough to
16 determine whether something violates that 16 support a probable cause determination for that,
17 provision would be to look at, you know, the 17 you know, based on 92.05 (B)?
18 probable cause determinations to see what type 18 A. 1t's possible. Again, all the
19 of statements do or do not violate the 19 information we would need to make that
20 ordinance, right? 20 determination.
21 A.  Well, not -- not the statement. 21 Q.  What other facts would you need to
22 Again, it would be the statement plus the 22 make that determination?
23 denial. It's not just we're looking at the 23 A.  Well, you know, as we've talked
24 statement. We're looking at the statement made 24 about over the last half-hour, you know, was
25 in conjunction with denial of the service or 25 this person treated differently because of their
102 104
1 whatever is prohibited -- excuse me, is 1 religious faith? When they walked in the door,
2 prohibited under the ordinance. 2 what sort of complaint are they seeking to file?
3 Q. Okay. Did you ever provide any 3 I mean, when we're talking about
4 training on -- to your staff when you were the 4 this being published, you know, there's a sign
5 executive director about what might violate 5 outside. So there's a public sign, so does that
6 92.05 (B)? 6 equate to what's in the ordinance? I mean, that
7 A. No. 7 comprehensive analysis would have to be done. 1
8 Q. Okay. Let's stick with this - 8 -- I can't make probable cause determinations
9 this denial clause. If someone — if an 9 based upon the hypotheticals that you're
10 employer, for example, posted a -- you know, a 10 providing. I would need more information.
11 job advertisement that said looking for high 11 Q.  What if the person's -- someone
12 qualified candidates, but Jews need not apply, 12 comes up to the restaurant -- let's say it's a
13 would that violate 92.05? Does that by itself 13 restaurant that has this sign, sees the sign,
14 violate 92.05, that statement? 14 turns around, and walks away because they felt
15 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 15 that, you know, they would be denied if they
16 A.  Again, without -- without all the 16 walked in, would that be enough to file a
17 information, I wouldn't be able to make that 17 complaint?
18 determination. When you said employer, first 18 A.  Absolutely.
19 thing that I thought of was also the employment 19 Q. Okay. And then after that
20 discrimination aspect of the ordinance as well. 20 complaint would be filed, you would investigate
21 BY MR. NEIHART: 21 -- investigate that complaint under 92.05(B)?
22 Q. Okay. Well, let's say that that's 22 A.  Yes, most likely. I mean, again,
23 true. Let's talk about public accommodations 23 that's a legal question. We would have to
24 and the -- all the facts that you know are -- 24 exhaust all avenues of what provisions of the
25 public accommodation has this sign out front 25 ordinance were violated.
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1 Q.  And so, in other words, the person 1 of the Commission, what types of factors would

2 could file a complaint without actually walking 2 the investigator use to try to understand or

3 into the store. If they saw the sign and felt 3 apply those terms?

4 turned away by the sign, that would be enough 4 A. Imean, again, depending on what

5 for at least filing a complaint? 5 the complaint -- complainant is -- is alleging,

6 A.  Sure. 6 and the information, and facts, and evidence

7 Q. Okay. Let's talk about what we've 7 that we received as a result of the

8 named the unwelcome clause here. This one,l 8 investigation.

9 want to focus on this language, objectionable, 9 Q. And what types of evidence would
10 unwelcome, unacceptable, undesirable. Do you 10 you be looking for to find a determination of
11 see that? 11 violation of this section?

12 A.  You're still referring to 92.05 12 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
13 (B), the last sentence? 13 A.  You know, your kind is not welcome
14 Q.  Yeah, that's right. Yeah, the last 14 here or we don't like you people or I mean, it
15 five words, including or. 15 just - it really just depends. Again, there's
16 A, Okay. 16 no cookie cutter approach to how we would
17 Q. Okay. So what process does the 17 enforce this ordinance or any other provisions
18 Commission use to determine whether a public 18 of the ordinance. It just really depends upon
19 accommodation has published a communication that 19 totality of everything that we've received.
20 indicates someone's patronage or presence is 20 There's --
21 objectionable, unwelcome, unacceptable, or 21 BY MR. NEIHART:
22 undesirable? 22 Q. Okay.
23 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 23 A.  --sorry, there's something on our
24 A, We would have to look at the 24 screen that they've got to take care of.
25 content of that publish- -- of that publication 25 Q. Okay.

106 108

1 and the way that's -- you know, how it's been 1 A.  Thanks. Sorry

2 communicated to say that these protected classes 2 Q. Okay. That's okay. Okay. And has

3 are objectionable, unwelcome, unacceptable, or 3 the -- so kind of how does -- so, you know, I

4 undesirable. 4 mentioned the two different clauses, the denial

5 BY MR. NEIHART: 5 clause and the unwelcome clause. How does the

6 Q. Yeah. And what types of things 6 Commission go about determining which clause has

7 would go into that analysis? 7 been violated?

8 A.  What the basic definitions of 8 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.

9 objectionable, unwelcome, unacceptable, or 9 A.  You know, again, the same answer,

10 undesirable are. You know, if the person 10 facts, evidence we receive. It's quite possible
11 publishes something like that, saying that this 11 that both could be -- have been violated in the
12 protected class is undesirable in my 12 same action. You know, it just depends.

13 establishment or at this location, then they 13 BY MR. NEIHART:

14 made it very clear that that person is not 14 Q. Yeah. So it's possible that one

15 welcome. 15 can be violated and not the other?

16 Q. When you say the definition of 16 A.  Yeah. It's possible, yeah.

17 those words, does -- does the Commission have 17 Q.  So, like, something could make

18 any specific guidance on the definition of those 18 someone feel unwelcome but not actually totally
19 words? 19 refuse, withhold, or deny the service, for

20 A.  No. 20 example?

21 Q. Is it more of a kind of you know it 21 A.  Well, I mean -- [ mean, possible,
22 when you see it situation? 22 yeah. I mean, again, that's speculative based
23 A.  Possibly. 23 upon the facts and evidence.

24 Q.  So when Commission -- when you were 24 Q.  Yeah. I'mjust trying to figure

25 involved -- when you were the executive director 25 out how they -- how they interact with each
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1 other. So it sounds like, though, I understand 1 African-American community --
2 what you're saying. Are you aware of any 2 A.  Yes.
3 situations where the Commission found that a 3 Q. - felt - felt unwelcome because
4 statement violated the denial clause but not the 4 of the dress code sign?
5 unwelcome clause? 5 A. Not just unwelcome, unaccepted and
6 A.  No. 6 undesirable.
7 Q.  Are you familiar with any 7 Q. And do you know how the Commission
8 situations where the Commission determined that 8 found out about that dress code?
9 a statement violated the unwelcome clause but 9 A. Idont. Iknow it was a big news
10 not the denial clause. 10 item, like, on the -- on the media news, so I'm
11 A. Twanttosay 15 or 20 years ago, 11 going to assume they probably got word that way,
12 probably about 15 years ago, there's a venue 12 but I don't know exactly how the Commission got
13 here called Fourth Street Live, which includes, 13 word of it.
14 like, bars and restaurants and things like that, 14 Q. Okay. That was before your time
15 and there wasn't an actual finding, but there 15 with the -
16 was a discussion around being unwelcome because 16 A.  Yes.
17 of a dress code, which it was having a disparate 17 Q. - you know what -- strike that.
18 impact on African-American patrons. 18 A. I 'want to say that's, like, 2005 or
19 And so there was a strong 19 something like that. It's been a while.
20 discussion around this dress code, basically 20 Q. Let me pull up another document
21 saying, these people are undesirable, these 21 here. Can you see this sign?
22 people are unwelcome, these people are 22 A.  Yes.
23 objectionable based on -- based on the way they 23 Q. Before we get to this sign, I'l
24 are dressed. And so there was actual - a 24 ask you a couple of questions. We mentioned
25 community dialogue around that, and some of 25 Scooter's Triple B's case yesterday. You
110 112
1 those policies at Fourth Street Live were 1 remember that?
2 changed because of that dialogue, but I don't 2 A, Yes.
3 think there was ever an actual complaint filed 3 Q. And I just wanted to ask you a
4 on that. 4 couple of follow-up questions. You presented
5 Q. Okay. And that was based on the -- 5 this case at -- at the advocacy board meeting?
6 on the dress code? 6 A. 1didn't present the case. I
7 A. Yes. That was my understanding, 7 brought the situation to the -- to the
8 yes. 8 enforcement board attention. I didn't - I
9 Q. Did that involve -- do you know 9 didn't present a case. I--1took a
10 where that dress code was posted? 10 screenshot. I think I have that photo. And
11 A. TIbelieve it was posted at the 11 then I think I have another screenshot from
12 entrance. Fourth Street Live is a -- is an open 12 social media, of like a Confederate flag and
13 sort of area, so it -- it reminds me sort of 13 some other derogatory language that was being
14 like a strip -- like a strip mall. It's an old 14 used by the bar, and I took it to the
15 mall that they gutted and they just made 15 enforcement board as part of my executive report
16 restaurants and bars into it. And so there's an 16 to the enforcement board to bring it to their
17 outside portion and there's an inside portion. 17 attention. I never presented a case to the
18 In order to get in, you have to go 18 board.
19 through the outside gates where there are 19 Q. Yeah. And I'msorry, I -1
20 security guards and then that's -- [ believe 20 shouldn't have said that. I mean, you discussed
21 that's where the dress code was posted, right 21 the board -- you discussed this incident with
22 there where the security guards that were 22 the board at the -- at the board meeting?
23 checking IDs were. 23 A.  Yes. That's correct.
24 Q. Okay. So that was a situation 24 Q.  And during the course of that
25 where certain members of -- did you say the 25 discussion, you mentioned the Scooter's Triple
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1 B's name, the name of the bar? 1 language in enforcing that or using scary
2 A.  Isaid this is -- this was posted 2 language to confront that.
3 on their Facebook page and it has been shared 3 For example, I think one of the
4 all throughout social media. 4 comments under the Facebook posts said, that's
5 Q. Okay. And you kind of talked 5 right. Tell them no trannys. And then they
6 about, you know, why you were concerned with the 6 used the F word to describe LGBT individuals.
7 case? 7 And then there was other dialogue about, you
8 A.  Yeah. Well, not just my concern, 8 know, we should all go in there and fill Scooter
9 but there were concerns throughout the community 9 Triple B's with LGBT individuals to see if he
10 at the sort of dialogue that was being promoted 10 would serve us. He knows us.
11 by the -- by the establishment and that this 11 Kind of a dialogue back-and-forth.
12 could give rise to discriminatory behavior, 12 And so to -- not necessarily to avert that
13 amongst other things, so I felt it was the duty 13 situation, but to look into the discriminatory
14 of the enforcement board and the Commission to 14 intent of what's implied in that sign, I told
15 look into the matter. 15 the enforcement board it's a good idea for us to
16 Q. Okay. And -- so you talked about 16 look into this, to do an investigation to see if
17 the specifics of those Facebook posts that you 17 there's actual discrimination occurring because
18 had looked at? 18 by law, we can prevent that discrimination.
19 A.  Yeah, I believe -- I believe at the 19 Q. Okay. And you -- when you were
20 time when I discussed it with the enforcement 20 presenting or when you were discussing this with
21 board, in addition to the photos, there was 21 the board, did anyone else have feedback? Did
22 language from the actual bar itself, like, you 22 anyone else say anything about this case?
23 know, we don't discriminate, we -- we're just 23 A. I'mean, from the feedback that I
24 rebel -- rebels. I can't remember exactly what 24 recall was mostly like the human reaction, like,
25 it said, but they were giving justification to 25 oh my gosh, I can't believe, you know, somebody
114 116
1 the photos that they were posting on social 1 actually posted this or, you know, what are they
2 media which included that photo you had just put 2 trying to do, what are they trying to get out of
3 up there prior. 3 this, why would somebody post this on their
4 Q. Okay. And you also -- you have - 4 social media page, so forth and so forth.
5 do you have those Facebook posts you're 5 Q.  And those are the reactions of the
6 referencing? 6 Commission members that you remember?
7 A. No. That was a couple of years 7 A.  Just the people in the room,
8 ago. It's quite possible that the photos might 8 Commission members, I believe we had several
9 be saved in that - in that Scooter Triple B's 9 employees from HRC that sit in on the
10 file, the investigative file, but I -- I do not 10 enforcement board meetings as well.
11 have those photos any longer, no. 11 Q.  So let me -- let me share my screen
12 Q. Okay. So all that -- all that 12 here.
13 would be -- but, all those documents would be in 13 MR. NEIHART: Could we please mark
14 that -- that case file? 14 this? I think it's Exhibit -- Exhibit 4, maybe.
15 A.  Quite possibly, yes. 15 THE COURT REPORTER: Did you want
16 Q. And so do you -- what exactly did 16 to make the -- we have 1 and 2, and then is the
17 you tell the board about the situation? 17 Fairness Campaign document an exhibit or not?
18 A.  Again, I reiterated that, you know, 18 MR. NEIHART: Yeah, I'm sorry.
19 our job in Louisville, Kentucky is to prevent 19 Mark that as Exhibit 3, please. And then this
20 discrimination, and what was presented there was 20 will be Exhibit 4?
21 very troublesome and could lead to 21 THE COURT REPORTER: Exactly.
22 discriminatory behavior against patrons. In 22 (Whereupon, the referred to
23 addition, the dialogue that it created on social 23 document was marked as Exhibit 3,
24 media, there were a lot of individuals on both 24 and is attached hereto and made a
25 sides of that debate who were using very scary 25 part hereof.)
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1 (Whereupon, the referred to 1 Q. Did you say when we did that
2 document was marked as Exhibit 4, 2 investigation? Is that what you said?
3 and is attached hereto and made a 3 A. Yeah, there was -- I believe there
4 part hereof.) 4 was a complaint that was initiated by the
5 BY MR. NEIHART: 5 Enforcement Board which I think ultimately may
6 Q. Yeah, sorry about that. So 6 have been investigated by one of the
7 Mr. Boyd, we mentioned this yesterday, but this 7 investigators. That was -- that was right
8 was one of the signs that you saw that prompted 8 around the time where I was appointed to this
9 your discussion with the board. 9 chief equity officer position, so I -- I don't
10 Correct? 10 know what ultimately came out from that
11 A. Yes, that's correct. 11 complaint.
12 Q. Okay. Now, just taking the sign, 12 Q. Just based on, you know, this sign
13 what -- what prompted in your mind, you know, 13 by itself, you would need more information to
14 following up with this sign or why did you think 14 know whether the sign violates the -- the
15 this sign might have potentially warranted 15 unwelcome -- the unwelcome clause.
16 investigation? 16 Is that right?
17 A. Because it appears to publish or 17 A.  Yes. Yes.
18 basically circulate the idea that transgender 18 Q. You can't make that determination
19 individuals were not going to be welcome in that 19 just by looking at this sign?
20 establishment because, there's no transgender 20 A. No, and I wouldn't want to. Again,
21 restrooms, quote/unquote, as the sign purports. 21 from a legal standpoint, I would have to prove
22 So that shows that transgender individuals are 22 invidious, intentional discrimination for public
23 undesirable, unwelcome in that establishment. 23 accommodation in the ordinance. So that's why [
24 Q. So in your mind, that kind of 24 would never say that this is actual
25 triggered 92.05 (B), the unwelcome clause? 25 discrimination until I have -- I'm factually
118 120
1 A.  I'mean, well, I mean, it just 1 able to prove so.
2 triggered discrimination. So I felt we needed 2 Q. Allright. So determining whether
3 to use our ordinance to enforce against that 3 a sign violates the unwelcome clause is really
4 type of exclusion if it's occurring. So I mean, 4 fact dependent you would say?
5 to your point, 92.05 would be the public 5 A. Absolutely. Just like any other
6 accommodation section that would most likely 6 discrimination complaint.
7 address that sort of discrimination. But I 7 Q. Allright. And it's also - it
8 mean, we would look at the ordinance, do a 8 takes kind of legal conclusions to be able to
9 holistic approach, more holistic approach, 9 determine whether the sign violates the law?
10 making sure that there's other part -- portions 10 A.  Legal conclusion and legal analysis
11 of the ordinance that are not violated as a 11 in addition to facts and evidence.
12 result of that. 12 Q. Allright. So you can just -- you
13 Q. Right. So just looking at this 13 can just rely on -- I mean, you basically have
14 sign by itself, you don't necessarily know 14 to have -- be a lawyer to kind of know what the
15 whether there would be probable cause to support 15 sign, whether it violates the law or not -- the
16 a finding that this violated the unwelcome 16 unwelcome clause, or at least have input from a
17 clause? 17 lawyer.
18 A.  Correct. We -- again, when we 18 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
19 looked into this particular situation, we did an 19 A.  Yeah. I mean, you don't have to be
20 investigation to see what other sort of 20 a lawyer to interpret the -- the ordinance. It
21 information we could pull out to ensure that 21 just - it's simple to have a legal analysis and
22 this was or was not occurring. 22 a legal opinion to ensure that we're following
23 Q. Did you say when we did that 23 the correct legal processes to enforce the
24 investigation? 24 ordinance.
25 A. I'msorry, what? 25
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1 BY MR. NEIHART: 1 Q.  Just looking at my notes here, one
2 Q. Right. But just looking at this - 2 second. Thank you for being patient.
3 this particular sign, you've mentioned that it 3 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
4 would require factual and legal analysis to 4 affirmative.)
5 determine whether it violated the law? 5 Q. Okay. Well, Mr. Boyd, you
6 A. That's correct. 6 mentioned that as the -- as the county attorney
7 Q. And obviously, you have a lot of 7 of Jefferson County and as the executive
8 experience with interpreting and enforcing the 8 director, you know, you were involved with the
9 ordinance, right? 9 hearing process.
10 A.  Yes. 10 Is that right?
11 Q. And you were -- you were a part - 11 At the Commission level, I think.
12 you prosecuted the ordinance on behalf of the 12 A. Yes. That's correct.
13 Commission? 13 Q.  So -- and you mentioned that you
14 A.  Prior, yes. 14 had prosecuted or been involved with one or two
15 Q. And you've taught in classes on 15 hearings as an attorney with the Commission?
16 constitutional law? 16 Representing the Commission?
17 A.  Not just constitutional law -- 17 A.  Yes. Back when I was a county
18 intro to American government, not just 18 attorney.
19 constitutional law. 19 Q. Allright. Do you remember what
20 Q. Allright. And I was referring to 20 those cases were about?
21 your classes at the community college was -- you 21 A. IfIrecall, one dealt with a
22 know, we talked about you teach classes on 22 refusal to rent because of an income source.
23 American government, including constitutional 23 The party was a disabled party who received
24 law and civil rights? 24 disability.
25 A.  Yes. Yes. 25 MS. HINKLE: Before we get into the
122 124
1 Q. And you obviously have a law degree 1 details of the complaint, I would like to -
2 and have been a successful lawyer? 2 Bryan, is it your intention then to ask him the
3 A.  Yes. 3 details of the alleged discrimination and what
4 Q. And - and you sitting here today 4 occurred?
5 just looking at the sign, you can't tell whether 5 MR. NEIHART: Yeah.
6 this violates the unwelcome clause or not? 6 MS. HINKLE: Then I think it's our
7 A. No. 7 position that under the confidentiality laws
8 Q. You need more information. 8 that we've briefed to the court, that what
9 A. Not with the sign by itself, no. 9 occurred in that public hearing is - is
10 Q. Okay. So with all that experience, 10 something that would be subject to disclosure,
11 how would you expect the business owner of this 11 but not anything that, you know, did not happen
12 bar to be able to know whether the sign violates 12 at the public hearing, so including the
13 the unwelcome clause or not? 13 investigation before the hearing by the HRC.
14 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 14 MR. NETHART: Yeah, I'm going to
15 A. Idon'tknow. I'mnot inthe 15 ask him about the hearing because we've all
16 business owner's mind. If the business owner, 16 agreed that those are public events. And so I'm
17 he or she, whoever it is, doesn't feel it's 17 not asking him -- I'm just asking his
18 discriminatory, then that's their opinion. 18 recollection about what happened at the hearing.
19 However, what's purported here on this sign 19 I'm not asking anything else.
20 gives rise to discriminatory exclusion because 20 THE WITNESS: Okay. Then well,
21 of, quote/unquote, there's no transgender 21 strike what I just said.
22 restrooms. I mean, to make these sort of 22 MR. NEIHART: Iwill say that --
23 statements indicates a disdain or distaste for 23 but I will say that I think part of the evidence
24 the fact that there's transgender restrooms or 24 will be -- part of the record in the hearings
25 else you wouldn't say something like that. 25 include the complaint, basis for the complaint,
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1 eviction that she felt was unwarranted. There 1 or, you know, what didn't happen in those cases,
2 was a number of different things that occurred 2 right?
3 that she felt was based on her race. 3 A. Imean, I wouldn't have been
4 Q. Okay. Now, I'm kind of moving to 4 involved in the hearing as executive director.
5 the time that you were executive director. Were 5 I would only have been involved once the hearing
6 you in - did you review findings of fact and 6 was over with because I would not have been a
7 conclusions of law that were produced from the 7 witness to what was going on.
8 hearings? 8 The investigator and the county
9 Let me ask you differently. Did 9 attorney would have worked out the witness
10 you kind of -- when there was a hearing, did you 10 information. So even if I had the cases in
11 kind of follow - did you kind of track that 11 front of me, that wouldn't refresh -- refresh my
12 hearing as the executive director? 12 recollection on what happened in a hearing
13 A. Like, if a hearing were to occur? 13 because [ wasn't present at the hearings.
14 Q. Yeah. 14 Q. I'm going to pull up another
15 A.  Yeah,  mean, it really depended 15 document here. Okay. So Mr. Boyd, I think you
16 on, like, you know, if a hearing occurred and 16 probably have this in front of you. This is,
17 let's say, quote/unquote, we won, then I would 17 Defendants' Objections and Responses to
18 follow back up with the county attorney as to 18 Plaintiffs' First Set of Interrogatories. You
19 what are possible next steps, you know, does the 19 have that document in front of you?
20 party plan to appeal, have we received, like, 20 A.  I'mlooking for it now.
21 notice of an appeal or something like that from 21 Q. Okay.
22 the -- from the other party. You know, if, 22 A.  Okay. Yes, I see what you're
23 quote/unquote, we lost, what's -- what's our 23 referring to now.
24 next steps, things like that. 24 Q. Okay. So let me go to - it's the
25 Q. Okay. So yeah, as the executive 25 answer to Interrogatory Number 2.
130 132
1 director, you were generally aware of hearings 1 A. Would that be on Page 4?
2 going on and their outcomes? 2 Q. Yes, it would.
3 A. Oh, yeah. Yeah, absolutely. 3 A.  Yes, I believe we talked about this
4 Q. Okay. Okay. So at -- during your 4 in detail yesterday.
5 -- in your current position as equity officer, 5 Q. We talked about number 3, this is
6 are you -- do you do the same thing with, you 6 number 2.
7 know, managing the Commission? 7 A.  Okay. Yes.
8 A. No. No, I --1leave that to the 8 Q. Okay. And --so I'm just -- and
9 executive director. 9 before I get into this, you signed these
10 Q. Okay. So you mentioned the two 10 interrogatories?
11 cases that you remember when you were a 11 A.  Yes. With -- under advice of legal
12 prosecutor, do you recall any cases involving 12 counsel, yes.
13 hearings as executive director? 13 Q. Right. And so you reviewed these
14 A. Not -- not at the top of my head, 14 documents before you signed it, I'm assuming?
15 no. 15 A.  Yes.
16 Q. How many cases went to hearings 16 Q. Okay. So it says, Chelsey Nelson
17 when you were the executive director? 17 Photography must offer the services set forth on
18 A. TIdon't know. I'd have to go back 18 Exhibit 1 on the exact same terms and conditions
19 and look. 19 for both same sex and opposite sex weddings. Do
20 Q. Was it less than ten? 20 you see that?
21 A.  Again, I don't know. Idon't -1 21 A.  Yes.
22 don't want to speculate or guess. 22 Q.  And so what do you mean by exact
23 Q.  And those -- I mean, if you had the 23 same terms and conditions?
24 hearing records in front of you, that would be 24 A.  What [ mean is refusal to offer
25 helpful for you to testify about what happened 25 that service because of a couple of same-sex
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1 status or LGBT status shows a differentiation of 1 Q.  So you -- you just mentioned that
2 treatment because of that protected status. So 2 with this reference to the public accommodations
3 therefore, that's why we contend Chelsey Nelson 3 provision would include 92.05 (A) and 92.05 (B),
4 should offer those services. 4 right?
5 Q. Right. And I'm -- I'm just asking 5 A. Yeah, etal. Yeah, uh-huh.
6 what do you mean specifically by exact same 6 Q. And so -- so my question -- and you
7 terms and conditions? 7 had mentioned that not offering the exact same
8 A. By providing the actual photography 8 -- same terms and conditions might violate the
9 service that she offers for weddings. 9 unwelcome clause. Explain to me how you'd go
10 Q.  So how does -- how do you go about 10 about determining whether exact same terms and
11 determining whether a public accommodation 11 conditions and not offering those would violate
12 offers, you know, the exact same terms and 12 92.05 (A)?
13 conditions regardless of protected 13 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form, and
14 characteristics? 14 asked and answered.
15 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 15 THE WITNESS: By providing the same
16 A.  Well, -- I mean, there's a lot more 16 analysis that ['ve referenced during this whole
17 to that. Assuming that a complaint has come in, 17 deposition, by receiving information as to why
18 is that what you mean? Like, assuming that the 18 the refusal of services occurred, and looking at
19 complaint has been filed alleging 19 all the information that was exchanged between
20 differentiation in treatment because of LGBT 20 the complainant and respondent as to why -- as
21 status? 21 to why that denial occurred, and looking at the
22 BY MR. NEIHART: 22 requirements of the ordinances -- of the
23 Q.  Yeah, I'm just asking what you mean 23 ordinance, that, for example, says undesirable,
24 by -- yeah, I'm just asking how you go about 24 unwelcome, refusal, things like that.
25 determining whether a public accommodation has 25 It would be a whole comprehensive
134 136
1 denied exact same terms and conditions. 1 analysis that would be done based upon the
2 A.  Goes back to what we talked about 2 investigation of the initial refusal which the
3 in 92.05, refusal to provide this service, 3 complaint is based upon.
4 making someone undesirable, unwelcome because 4 MR. NEIHART: Okay. Oh, and I'm
5 you refuse to offer the service because of their 5 sorry. Could we mark that as Exhibit 5.
6 protected class. 6 (Whereupon, the referred to
7 Q. Okay. Well, let me ask -- let me 7 document was marked as Exhibit 5,
8 -- let me go to the second sentence here. It 8 and is attached hereto and made a
9 says, the couples would violate the public 9 part hereof.)
10 accommodation provision of the Metro ordinance. 10 THE WITNESS: Excuse me. Can I ask
11 Is that -- are you referring there to 92.05 (A) 11 -- are we going to be much longer? Because it's
12 and 92.05 (B) or just one or the other? 12 one o'clock here, and I haven't eaten yet, so if
13 A. Ibelieve it's the whole provision. 13 we're going to be much longer, I'd like to see
14 Q. Okay. 14 if we could get something to eat and maybe
15 A. Canyou give me one second? I have 15 resume a little bit later.
16 to take -- I've got to answer a text real quick, 16 MR. NEIHART: Yeah. Let's - let's
17 but, you know, like, one second. 17 - this is a great time for breaks. Let's do
18 Q. Oh, sure. Do you want to take a 18 that. And I don't have -- I don't -- expecting
19 break? 19 a ton longer, but it's probably enough that if
20 A.  No, just one second. I'msorry. I 20 you're -- you're hungry now, I'd rather have a
21 didn't -- I thought we would be done by now, so 21 break now, and then get back, and we can finish
22 -- sorry. 22 it up.
23 Q. Okay. That's all right. Are you 23 THE WITNESS: Okay. That's fine.
24 okay? 24 MR. NEIHART: Thank you.
25 A. Yeah. Yeah. 25 THE WITNESS: Thank you.
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1 1 quote/unquote, with a question mark. Or I
2 Bk X 2 guess, black people aren't -- aren't allowed
3 (Off the record.) 3 here, just various generic sort of comments to
4 *okox 4 the actual picture itself.
5 5 I don't recall if anybody said
6 THE COURT REPORTER: We are back on 6 anything actually to the original person that |
7 the record. 7 think posted it. So like I said, it was a
8 8 generic post that was shared amongst a number of
9 * ok % 9 different people.
10 EXAMINATION 10 Q. And the -- the post of the
11 BY MR. NEIHART: 11 Confederate flag, that was just the -- just the
12 Q. Okay. Welcome back, Mr. Boyd. 1 12 flag itself inside the restaurant?
13 hope you had a nice break. So earlier we talked 13 A. Yeah, if I recall, I think it was
14 about —- you were mentioning the Triple Scooter 14 just a post of the flag itself and that was kind
15 B's [sic] situation. You mentioned that sign 15 of it, yeah.
16 that we discussed, and then you also mentioned 16 Q. Like, the - did the post indicate
17 that there was, like, some Facebook posts or 17 where it was from?
18 some social media posts about a Confederate 18 A. Scooter Triple B's, the
19 flag? 19 establishment.
20 A, Yeah, if T recall, some people 20 Q. And youmay have already said this,
21 shared some posts or pictures from inside the 21 sorry if I missed it. Did the - that post —
22 establishment that had a Confederate flag 22 what did that post say that had — what was the
23 emblazoned, like, on the wall or something like 23 te.Xt of that post of the Confederate flag
24 that 24 picture? A
o5 Q. Okay. Sohow did you find out 25 A.  What was the intent of the post?
138 140
1 about -- just kind of walk me through that. Did 1 Q. I'msorry, what did the text of
2 you - how did you find out about then? 2 that post say?
3 A.  About Scooter Triple B's in general 3 A.  Oh, I --1truly don't remember.
4 or... 4 Q. Okay. And so we mentioned that you
5 Q. I'm sorry, about the -- about the 5 brought this to the attention of the Advocacy
6 Confederate flag. 6 Board during those meeting minutes?
7 A. 1It's kind of one of those things, 7 A.  The Enforcement Board, during my --
8 like, through social media, you see somebody 8 Q. Oh, that was enforcement?
9 post something and then it's tagged to somebody 9 A.  Uh-huh, yeah, during my executive
10 else, and -- and so [ kind of just went through 10 director's report.
11 that. T wasn't intentionally looking for 11 Q. Okay. I'msorry. Yeah, so the
12 anything. 12 Enforcement Board and so why did you bring the
13 1 just happened to come across a 13 enforcement -- why did you bring this flag to
14 post, so I clicked on the post, and then started 14 the attention of the Enforcement Board?
15 just kind of going through the various posts, 15 A, Well, it wasn't just the flag. It
16 and then I just came across the picture of the 16 was the post of the flag in addition to the sign
17 flag inside of the establishment. 17 we had just discussed about the transgender
18 Q. Okay. And it was like a picture 18 restrooms. I'd taken all that information
19 that someone else had taken from inside? 19 together and just said, basically, I think we
20 A.  Yeah. Ibelieve so, yeah. 20 have a problem here at this location because
21 Q. Okay. Was there any, like, 21 here are some social media posts about this
22 comments about -- from that post? 22 location here in Louisville that's purportedly
23 A.  IfTrecall, the comments that were 23 making -- you know -- that purportedly has all
24 underneath the posts may have been something, 24 this stuff, you know, emblazoned inside their
25 like, you know, racist much, you know, 25 establishment.
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1 There's a Confederate flag on one 1 or if you weren't sure if the flag violated the
2 wall. There's a sign about transgender 2 ordinance, then why did you bring it to the
3 restrooms and being politically correct and all 3 attention of the Enforcement Board?
4 this other stuff inside the establishment, so -- 4 A. Because again, of the -- the
5 and I think earlier in the deposition I'd said 5 temperature of the post itself and a lot of the
6 something to the effect of, I think even on 6 anger, and angst, and everything like that, that
7 scooper -- Scooter Triple B's website, people 7 comments below the posts were creating. Because
8 were commenting below that sign saying, yeah -- 8 if it's creating an environment to where people
9 you know, F PC, F, you know -- F gay people, 9 are going to either frequent this establishment
10 and, you know, forget trannies and all that 10 because of that reason or frequent this
11 stuff. 11 establishment to kind of put a thumb of the eye
12 So I just -- to me it was a problem 12 of the owners, something like that, it's
13 because it was creating an environment in our 13 creating an environment where someone could
14 community that we needed to address as a human 14 potentially get hurt or something like that, and
15 rights advocacy organization. 15 this is something again, we need to address as a
16 Q. Okay. And did you think that the 16 community because on its face, it appears to be
17 Confederate flag inside the Triple Scooter B's 17 discriminatory.
18 violated any -- violated the Metro ordinance? 18 Q.  Were you kind afraid that the sign
19 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 19 or the Confederate flag were creating, like, an
20 A. Twouldn't go as far to say it 20 unwelcome environment?
21 violated. I think it just kind of raised a 21 A.  Possibly, yeah.
22 question as to what's - what's going on here. 22 Q. And did you think --
23 Again, when you couple that with the sign inside 23 A.  For promoting a -- I'm sorry.
24 of the establishment, it just -- it raised a red 24 Q. Go ahead.
25 flag to me. Being a human rights advocate, I 25 A.  Or it was promoting an unwelcoming
142 144
1 just felt it was something that the Commission 1 community as well.
2 should take a closer look at. 2 Q. Okay. And what's the difference
3 BY MR. NETHART: 3 between creating an unwelcome environment or
4 Q. Okay. So the flag and the sign 4 unwelcoming community?
5 kind of made you think that the Enforcement 5 A. Imean, again, as human rights
6 Board should take a closer look at it? 6 advocates, we want to welcome all people to feel
7 A.  Yes. 7 welcome in Louisville, whether you're visiting
8 Q. And -- and was that -- and what 8 or where you live, work, and play here.
9 part of the ordinance made you thought that it 9 And so if these things are being
10 warranted taking a closer look at, what section? 10 passed around on social media as to here's
11 A. Ididn't really point to a 11 what's going on in Louisville, you've got an
12 particular section of the ordinance. I just 12 establishment that's, you know, celebrating a
13 pointed at the photos and some of the comments 13 Confederate flag and a sign about transgender
14 from social media page that we need to, you 14 restrooms, you know, what are people going to
15 know, formalize a complaint to do a further 15 think about our community if we don't at least
16 investigation to determine if any parts of the 16 stand up and take a look at this. So that's --
17 ordinance were violated. 17 that was my reasoning for saying let's take a
18 It could be employment, it could be 18 closer look at this.
19 housing, it could be public accommodation. T 19 Q. And the -- and so just by looking
20 mean -- we just -- we didn't have enough 20 at the Confederate flag inside of the Scooter
21 information to say we need to look at this part 21 Triple B's, I think you mentioned possibly yes,
22 of the ordinance. We need to look at everything 22 possibly no, it was unwelcoming. And you can't
23 in totality to make a determination if an 23 -- you couldn't tell just by looking at - just
24 ordinal violation had occurred. 24 by knowing that a Confederate flag was posted
25 Q. Ifyou weren't sure if the sign -- 25 inside of a public accommodation, whether there
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1 was a violation? 1 racist much, quote/unquote, racist much with the
2 A. Yeah. No, you can' tell that 2 question mark. And, I guess Black people aren't
3 there was a violation of the ordinance from -- 3 allowed here. That sort of rhetoric was
4 with respect to unwelcoming and publishing, 4 occurring with respect to the photo of the flag
5 like, as we've discussed this afternoon. But 5 inside the establishment.
6 again, the history of the symbol itself, 6 BY MR. NEIHART:
7 utilization of the symbol nowadays by 7 Q. And so let me just ask a simple
8 individuals and groups who purport white 8 question. The context of a statement or a flag
9 supremacy and anti-Semitism or anti-Black or 9 or something matters in the unwelcome clause
10 anti-immigrant or -- or whatever, brings -- 10 analysis, right?
11 brings to light serious questions about what's 11 A. Depending on the complaint and
12 the intent here? What is this group trying to 12 situation, possibly, yes.
13 say? 13 Q. Yeah. I mean, nobody talked about
14 Q. Right. And so knowing whether a 14 this, but it's basically just a case-by-case
15 particular flag might violate the unwelcome 15 analysis.
16 clause would also require kind of knowing the 16 A.  Yes.
17 history of the flag? 17 Q. Some statements might have a
18 A. Sorry, repeat that again now. 18 history behind them or some flags might have a
19 Q.  You mentioned that, you know, the 19 history behind them and some might not.
20 -- the history of the flag was part of that 20 A. Possibly, again, case-by-case
21 analysis of, you know, making the possibility 21 basis, it just really depends.
22 that the flag would make someone feel 22 Q. Really depends. And so would you
23 unwelcoming. So does the history and context of 23 have just -- would you have brought this to the
24 a particular flag, for example, go into the 24 attention of the Enforcement Board if you had
25 analysis of whether something is -- violates the 25 just seen the Confederate flag post?
146 148
1 unwelcome clause? 1 A.  Again, it depends.
2 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 2 Q. Well, that was -- what does it
3 A.  Well, Ididn't say just the 3 depend on? You know, assuming everything else
4 history. I said the history and utilization of 4 was the same, but except that you only saw the
5 the flag. 5 Confederate flag posting, would you have brought
6 BY MR. NEIHART: 6 that to the attention of the Enforcement Board?
7 Q. Right. Right. So that -- so both 7 A. Imean, it's quite possible.
8 the history and utilization kind of goes into 8 Again, it would depend on the context in which
9 the analysis of whether something violates the 9 the flag was being demonstrated via the post.
10 unwelcome clause? 10 Again, there were quite a number of people on
11 A. Tt could, again, depending on the 11 the -- on the social media posts expressing
12 basis of the complaint and the information that 12 concerns as to, is this what we are going to see
13 we received. 13 if we walk into this establishment.
14 Q. Right. And so someone would have 14 You know, if I'm a person of color
15 to know, for example, the history of a 15 or if I'm Jewish or something like that, and we
16 particular flag to know whether it might violate 16 walk into this establishment and we see this,
17 the unwelcome clause? 17 what is -- what is the -- what is being conveyed
18 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 18 to us as are we welcome, are we undesirables?
19 Calls for speculation. 19 You know, what is the purpose of having this
20 A. Yeah. I--Imean, not 20 flag in a -- in an eating establishment or a bar
21 necessarily. Again, when the flag was posted on 21 establishment if I'm going there to have a meal
22 Facebook, on social media, like I said, some of 22 or have a drink?
23 the comments below it inferred, you know, that 23 Q. Right. And so assuming, let's say
24 discrimination possibly was occurring because of 24 that everything was the exact same with regard
25 -- again, I think somebody said -- you know, 25 to the Confederate flag posts that you saw,
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1 would that by itself have caused you to bring it 1 inefficiency.
2 to the attention of the Enforcement Board? 2 Q. Right. So the - so the flag by
3 A.  Again, possibly, yeah. Again, for 3 itself causes those things?
4 this, I would have to go back and look at the 4 A.  Sure. Yes.
5 social media posts and everything like that to 5 Q. Okay. So ifthe flag by itself
6 make that exact determination. But again, it's 6 causes social strife, humiliation, and economic
7 -- it raised a flag based on the context that | 7 inefficiency, then why couldn't you determine
8 saw it in on social media, which is why, again, 8 that just the -- the flag by itself violated the
9 I took all of that information to the 9 ordinance?
10 Enforcement Board. 10 A. Because again, if we're talking
11 Q. Right. Okay. Let's go to 11 about a compelling state interest in routing out
12 Interrogatory 12, and this is Page 14 of the 12 all forms of discrimination that creates social
13 Louisville's responses to interrogatories. 13 strife, causes humiliation, and produces
14 A. This is the first set of 14 economic efficiency, those are -- to prove an
15 interrogatories? 15 ordinal violation is a legal conclusion.
16 Q. That's correct, yes. 16 So it would do the ordinance
17 A.  You said Page 12? 17 injustice if we wouldn't support an ordinal
18 Q. Yes, sir. Number, question and - 18 violation without the facts, and information,
19 12 on Page 14, sorry. 19 and evidence needed to support such a violation
20 A. Yes. Ithink we -- we had a 20 of the ordinance.
21 detailed conversation about this yesterday as 21 Q. Right. And you said the flag by
22 well. 22 itself causes social strife, humiliation,
23 Q. Right. Right. AndIdon't want to 23 economic inefficiency, right?
24 rehash that, but my point was just, you agree 24 A.  Yeah. Yes.
25 that governments have a compelling interest in 25 Q. So why do you need additional facts
150 152
1 routing out all forms of discrimination that 1 to find out if the flag violates the ordinance?
2 creates social strife, cause humiliation, and 2 A. Because the standard under the
3 produce economic inefficiency? 3 ordinance isn't social strife causes humiliation
4 A.  Yes. 4 or produces economic efficiency. That -- the
5 Q.  Yeah, we talked about it yesterday, 5 discrimination definition and the standards that
6 and that applies to, you know, employers, 6 are outlined in the ordinance don't incur these.
7 housing accommodations, public accommodations, 7 Social strife can be incurred without having an
8 and hate crime situations? 8 ordinal violation.
9 A.  Yes. What the ordinance covers, 9 Q. Okay. Right. So the --the
10 yes. 10 ordinance doesn't cover all instances of social
11 Q. Allright. And that applies to all 11 strife, humiliation, or economic inefficiency,
12 forms of discrimination, right? 12 right?
13 A.  Yes. Yes. Yes. 13 A.  Yeah, that's not what we're
14 Q. And even -- even a single instance 14 purporting here though.
15 of discrimination is -- needs to be corrected? 15 Q. Right. And I understand the
16 A.  Absolutely. 16 ordinance itself doesn't. So there's situations
17 Q. Okay. So we mentioned that -- you 17 that cause humiliation that aren't covered by
18 mentioned that, the history of the Confederate 18 the ordinance.
19 flag, based on that history and how it's 19 A.  Say the last part again?
20 unfortunately being used today, don't you think 20 Q. Sure. There are situations that
21 that some -- don't you think that seeing that 21 cause humiliation, for example, that aren't
22 flag causes humiliation? 22 covered by the ordinance, right?
23 A. 1think it causes all of the above, 23 A.  Yeah, and there may be even
24 humiliation, social strife and the intent behind 24 situations that cause social strife,
25 that utilization can cause economic 25 humiliation, and produce economic efficiencies
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1 that are not discriminatory, too. 1 But to your point, these things can
2 Q. Right. Right. And so if they're 2 occur without discrimination. Again, it just
3 not discriminatory, then they wouldn't be 3 depends on information that we've received that
4 covered by the ordinance. 4 someone has actually filed a complaint, that
5 A. Right. Yeah. Right. 5 someone is alleging discrimination based upon a
6 Q. Andso -- and so an action can be 6 protected class. That's all -- that analysis
7 -- can cause humiliation without being 7 has to be done by our office.
8 discriminatory under the ordinance? 8 Q. Right. And so yeah -- and so just
9 A. Ididn't say under the ordinance. 9 to put a bow on it, the fact that a sign or
10 I just said nondiscriminatory, period. For 10 statement causes humiliation isn't enough by
11 example, if, like in high school, when young 11 itself to support a violation of the ordinance.
12 kids are playing around and somebody gets their 12 A. Possibly. Yes. I mean, in an
13 pants pulled down, they got pantsed by another 13 investigation that may be all the information
14 person, that's humiliation, but that's not 14 that we get, and we could still possibly find
15 necessarily discrimination. 15 probable cause.
16 Q. Right. And there's lots of 16 Q. Last little bit here. Could you
17 instances like that? 17 please go to interrogatory question and response
18 A. Right, that are nondiscriminatory. 18 Number 10, which starts on Page 10?
19 Q. Right. And by nondiscriminatory, 19 A.  Okay. It appears interrogatory
20 they also, therefore, wouldn't violate the 20 addressing the transcript that involved
21 ordinance? 21 permissible speech and violations of the denial
22 A.  Yeah. Possibly, yeah. I mean, 22 clause and of the Metro ordinance and of the
23 again, it's -- we'd have to look at whoever is 23 Civil Rights Act and et cetera?
24 filing the complaint and what is being alleged 24 Q. Right. And then -- and so -- and
25 in the complaint. Doesn't mean that -- the 25 you see the recorded statement there. It says,
154 156
1 absence of this doesn't necessarily mean that 1 nothing preventing a restauranteur who had
2 discrimination hasn't occurred either. 2 opened up his restaurant -- this is according to
3 Q. Yeah. Right. My point is just 3 transcript, opened up his restaurant to Black
4 that there's some instances that cause 4 people from saying, you know what, I don't
5 humiliation that don't violate the ordinance. 5 believe in mixed race marriages. Do you see
6 A.  Yeah. As with anything in life, 6 that?
7 yes, absolutely. 7 A.  The actual interrogatory question
8 Q. And same thing with social strife 8 itself?
9 and things that produce economic inefficiencies. 9 Q. Yeah.
10 There's things that cause those but don't 10 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the
11 violate the ordinance. 11 affirmative.)
12 A.  Yes. 12 Q. Okay. And so then your response
13 Q. And those types of things happen 13 was at the bottom here on page -- begins on the
14 probably every day. 14 bottom of Page 11.
15 A. Possibly, yeah. 15 A.  About different possible scenarios
16 Q. Andso-- 16 and hypotheticals based on statements and other
17 A.  Now, whether they're discriminatory 17 factors?
18 or not is another question though. If these -- 18 Q. Yeah, that's right. So there's --
19 social strife, humiliation and public -- or 19 you know, there's some -- so you basically say
20 excuse me, produce economic inefficiency, if 20 there's possible hypothetical scenarios in which
21 these occur every day, whether or not they're 21 a restaurant owner could make the quoted
22 discriminatory is dependent upon if someone has 22 statement and some scenarios where the statement
23 filed a complaint or if there's been a finding 23 would violate the unwelcome clause?
24 of discrimination as a result of these things 24 A.  Tthink possibly. I mean, again,
25 occurring. 25 it's dependent on all the information that we
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1 have from that particular scenario or 1 that you ever - once you sat down, did you read
2 hypothetical. 2 the complaint?
3 Q. Right. And so my point is just 3 A.  Yeah, Iread it with legal counsel.
4 that sitting there today, knowing what that 4 Q. Okay. And at that time, was that
5 statement is referenced in Question 10, you 5 the first time you'd ever heard the name Chelsey
6 can't say whether that statement does or does 6 Nelson?
7 not violate the unwelcome clause? 7 A.  Yes.
8 A. No. And as I've indicated before, 8 Q. Had you ever heard that -- before
9 for me to make that determination without having 9 that time, had you ever heard the name Chelsey
10 done a thorough investigation and making a 10 Nelson Photography, LLC?
11 conclusory legal analysis, it does not do favors 11 A. No.
12 to the ordinance, nor does it help with our 12 Q. Attthat time you were the
13 intent to prevent discrimination in our 13 executive director, did you happen to ask other
14 community. 14 folks in the -- at H -- at the -- where you were
15 MR. NEIHART: I have no further 15 working, if they had ever heard of Chelsey
16 questions. 16 Nelson?
17 17 A. Like, in passing conversation but
18 *ox ok 18 not like in a formal conversation.
19 EXAMINATION 19 Q. And to your knowledge, do you
20 BY MR. CARROLL.: 20 remember if anyone else had even heard of
21 Q. Thave just a few questions, 21 Chelsey Nelson before?
22 Mr. Boyd. At the time that the subject 22 A.  Not to my knowledge. Not that I
23 complaint was filed by Chelsey Nelson 23 remember.
24 Photography, LLC and Chelsey Nelson, do you 24 Q. Do you ever have any recall at all
25 remember what your position was with Metro 25 of ever receiving any e-mails or complaints from
158 160
1 Government at that time? 1 Chelsey Nelson prior to the time that she filed
2 A.  Ibelieve I was still the executive 2 this complaint?
3 director of Human Relations Commission for 3 A. No. You mean to the HRC or to
4 Louisville, Kentucky. 4 myself?
5 Q. Okay. And prior to the filing of 5 Q. Yes, to the HRC.
6 the complaint, had you ever heard the name 6 A.  No.
7 Chelsey Nelson before? 7 Q. Had you ever -- to your knowledge,
8 A.  No. 8 had you ever received any complaints from anyone
9 Q. Had you ever spoken to her? 9 else about the way that Chelsey Nelson
10 A. Not that I know of, no. 10 Photography, LLC or Chelsey Nelson individually
11 Q. Had you ever heard of the business 11 ran that business?
12 Chelsey Nelson Photography, LLC at the -- before 12 A.  No. No.
13 the filing and the complaint in this case? 13 MR. CARROLL: That's all the
14 A.  No. 14 questions that I have.
15 Q. Did you know anything about the 15
16 business, Chelsey Nelson Photography LLC, prior 16 koo ok
17 to the filing of the complaint in this case? 17 EXAMINATION
18 A.  No. 18 BY MR. NEIHART:
19 Q. When the complaint was actually 19 Q. Mr. Boyd, one follow-up question,
20 filed in this case, did you happen to receive 20 before you had seen the Facebook post about
21 ultimately a copy of the complaint which 21 Scooter's Triple B, had you heard of them?
22 actually names you as a defendant? 22 A.  Not -- no -- not that I recall, no.
23 A.  Yes. Through our legal counsel, 23 Q. That didn't prevent you from
24 yes. 24 bringing it to the attention of the Enforcement
25 Q. Okay. And was that the first time 25 Board?
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1 A.  What, not hurting -- not having
2 heard of them?
3 Q. Right. You still brought that to
4 the -- you still brought Scooter Triple B's to
5 the attention of the Enforcement Board?
6 A.  Yeah, once it was brought to my
7 attention as to what they were doing in the
8 community.
9 MR. NEIHART: All right. No
10 further questions.
11 THE COURT REPORTER: Any re-cross?
12 MR. CARROLL: No, ma'am.
13 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. Then we
14 will go off the record.
15 MR. NEIHART: Okay.
16
17
18 E I I
19 (Witness Excused.)
20 L
21
22
23
24
25
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1 STATE OF KENTUCKY )
) SS.

2 COUNTY OF JEFFERSON )

3 I, JESSICA TAYLOR ROSS, a Notary

4 Public within and for the State at Large, do

5 hereby certify that the foregoing deposition was

6 taken before me, via Zoom, at the time and for

7 the purpose in the caption stated; that the

8 witness was first duly sworn to tell the truth,

9 the whole truth and nothing but the truth; that
10 the deposition was reduced to digital shorthand
11 and recorded by me in the presence of the
12 witness; that the foregoing is a full, true and
13 correct transcript of my digital notes and
14 recording; that there was no request that the
15 witness read and sign this deposition; that the
16 appearances were as stated in the caption.

17
18 WITNESS MY SIGNATURE this 31st day of
19 May, 2021.
20 My commission expires July 21, 2022.
21
/s/ Jessica T. Ross
22 JESSICA TAYLOR ROSS
Court Reporter
23 Notary Public, State At Large
Notary ID 602031
24
25 V/JR
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1 1
2 INDEX 2 STIPULATIONS
3 3
4 4 The remote deposition of VERNA GOATLEY,
PAGE 5 was taken pursuant to Notice via Zoom
S) 6 videoconference, on Thursday, May 27, 2021; said
6 Color picture of deponent 2 7 deposition to be used in accordance with the
7 Appearances 3 8 Federal Rules of Civil Procedure.
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13 Examination by Ms. Hinkle 142 14
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6 8
1 1
z EXHIBITS 2 INTRODUCTION
4 PAGE 8
5 N 4 THE COURT REPORTER: We're on the
6 ?I-)I(glglguanerly Newsletier Ap?izl 2021) 5 record. My name is' Jessie Ross, the court
7 6 reporter. I'm reporting remotely today from
Exhibit 2 - 6_2 7 Louisville, Kentucky, via Zoom videoconference.
g %Oxﬁgf ? iscrimination Complag;t Form (3)) 8 Counsel, please state your name and
(2015-2017 HRC Annual Report) 9 whom you represent, and let us know the names of
10 N 10 anyone else present with you.
11 %ﬁ%ﬁiy Board Minutes 4/12?27 1 1 MR. NEIHART: Good morning. My
12 Exhibit 5 78 12 name is Bryan Neihart. I'm appearing on behalf
(Enforcement Board Minutes 4/13/21) 13 of the plaintiffs, Chelsey Nelson Photography,
13 Exhibit 6 102 14 LLC, and Chelsey Nelson. Here in the room with
14 (Advocacy Board Minutes 6/9/20) 15 me is Jonathan Scruggs.
15 Exhibit 7 _ 115 16 MS. HINKLE: And good morning.
16 (Scooter's Triple B's sign) 17 This is Casey Hinkle for the defendants in this
Exhibit 8 133 18 matter. And in the room with me is John
17 (Goatley Affidavit) 19 Carroll, and I believe Jason Fowler is also
18 Exhibit 9 142 20 N
(Photograph) participating by Zoom.
19 21 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. I will
3(1) 22 now ask the witness, can you please state your
2 23 full name for the record?
23 24 THE WITNESS: My name is Verna
24 25 Goatley.
25
2 (Pages 5 to 8)
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1 process? 1 A.  As amatter of fact, I had new
2 A. Yes. Isupervise the intake 2 staff that even has started in the department
3 process. 3 this week and I have given them the policy
4 Q. That would include like the 4 manual to review and, also, different --
5 investigation process for complaints? 5 different manuals that I received in my HUD and
6 A. Thave to supervise the 6 EEOC training for them to review.
7 investigators, also. 7 Q. And the policy manuals that you
8 Q. And that would include supervising 8 mentioned, is that a Commission policy manual?
9 and signing off on conciliation agreements? 9 A.  No. It's Louisville Metro's policy
10 A.  Yes. IThave to sign off on those 10 and procedure manual for human resources.
11 conciliation agreements. 11 Q. Okay. Now, going back to my
12 Q. And that would include, you know, 12 questions about the probable cause, you have the
13 making reasonable cause determinations. 13 authority to override the investigator officer
14 Right? 14 to make that probable cause determination?
15 A. Ican't answer that. 15 A. Tdon' feel I have that right to
16 Q. Do you make reasonable cause or 16 override the investigator. That's why we sit
17 probable cause determinations about complaints 17 down and have a discussion.
18 that have been failed, I mean, that there is or 18 Q. So the discussion is a back and
19 is not reasonable cause? 19 forth discussion and, by the end of that time,
20 A. Tdon't make the final decision. 20 you've kind of both agreed what to do?
21 The decision is made at the investigator. I 21 A.  Yes.
22 just review the -- what the investigator has 22 Q. Okay. But then -- and then,
23 inputted. 23 ultimately, you sign off and approve that
24 Q. Okay. Soyou --so the 24 decision?
25 investigator makes the reasonable cause 25 A. Canyou repeat what you just said?
22 24
1 determination, and then you agree - you just 1 Q. Yeah. Then, ultimately, you sign
2 agree with that determination? 2 off on and approve the probable cause
3 A.  We need to discuss it, but the 3 determination decision?
4 investigator makes the decision and I sign off 4 A, Yes.
5 on the decision after the discussion. 5 Q. Allright. Okay. And does the
6 Q. Okay. Does your supervision of the 6 Commission have contracts with HUD and the EEOC?
7 staff involve trainings? 7 A, Yes, we do.
8 A. Sometimes. 8 Q. And as the executive director, are
9 Q. Okay. What types of trainings have 9 you responsible for ensuring compliance with
10 you done for the staff? 10  those contracts?
11 A.  Letme think. I'm trying to think 11 A.  That's part of my job
12 of one off the top -- if we have a new procedure 12 responsibility.
13 or a policy that comes from our human resource 13 Q. Okay. Now, since you -- since you
14 department or something about the operation of 14 started with the Commission in 2019, has the
15 the office, I consider that a training that we 15 Commission written annual reports?
16 do in a -- with a meeting with the staff. 16 A. No.
17 Q. Okay. And have you -- what types 17 Q. When was the last annual report
18 of procedures have you instituted since you've 18  that was written?
19 become the executive director? 19 A.  Prior to me coming to the
20 A. Nothing outside of basic office 20 department, I don't know the date offhand.
21 operations. I just followed through with the 21 Q. Okay. Did -- has the Commission
22 procedures that were already in place in the 22 produced any other publications since you've
23 department. 23 been working as the assistant director or
24 Q. Okay. So have you led any 24 executive director?
25 trainings on these procedures? 25 A. We started back the newsletter in
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1 Q. Allright. And you can confirm 1 Q. Allright. At --at the latest?
2 that as I'm scrolling down. Let me know if I'm 2 A. Canyou repeat what you're asking?
3 going too fast. I'm just going to get to the 3 Q. Right. Youstarted -- you said it
4 bottom here. 4 was in place when you joined the Commission in
5 Okay. So can you see this section 5 July 0of 2019. So it was at least -- the
6 that says how to file a discrimination 6 Commission at least had an online complaint
7 complaint? 7 system prior to July 2019, at some point?
8 A.  Yes. 8 A.  Yes.
9 Q. Okay. And it says if you would 9 Q.  And has that online complaint
10 like -- the first sentence there says if you 10 process continued for the entire time that
11 would like to file a complaint of illegal 11 you've been the -- with the Commission?
12 discrimination with the Human Relations 12 A.  We've always -- since I've been
13 Commission, please call us and speak with one of 13 there, we've always had an online process.
14 our intake officers? 14 Q. Okay. And the Commission plans to
15 A.  Yes. 15 continue to use that online process to receive
16 Q. Okay. So what does the - that 16 complaints?
17 conversation with the intake officers typically 17 A. To receive complaints, yes.
18 include? 18 Q. Okay. And why -- why does the -
19 A.  Who, what, when, where, and why. 19 the Commission have online complaint process?
20 Q. Soit's a fact-gathering phone 20 A. To make it convenient for a person
21 call? 21 wanting to file a complaint to do so at their
22 A.  Yes. 22 leisure.
23 Q. And can that -- can that phone call 23 Q. Okay. And why is that important to
24 then be the complaint that's filed with the 24 make filing a complaint convenient?
25 Commission? 25 A. Being a service organization, we
30 32
1 A.  That phone call turns into a 1 should be able to be -- have a way to have
2 document that is filed with the Commission. 2 people connect with us at their leisure.
3 Q. Okay. So the person can file a 3 Q. And so they can connect with you
4 formal complaint by calling in and the intake 4 through phone calls?
5 officer recording the who, what, when, where, 5 A. They can call the office and a
6 why, what happened? 6 person answers between eight and five. But
7 A.  Yes. 7 after - before eight or after five, it's a
8 Q. Okay. And then, the -- the next 8 voicemail.
9 sentence says that our new -- it says or use or 9 Q. Okay. Does the Commission receive
10 new online complaint form and we will contact 10 a lot of complaints via the online complaint
11 you. 11 process?
12 Do you see that? 12 A. Tdon't know the number of
13 A.  Yes. 13 complaints we get online. Il have to look
14 Q. When did the online complaint 14 that up.
15 process start? 15 Q. Okay. Is it - do you know like
16 A.  Prior to me coming to the 16 approximately a percentage? Like does it seem
17 department. 17 to you that 50 percent of the complaints might
18 Q. So that would have started while 18 come online?
19 Mr. Boyd was the executive director? 19 A. Ican't say that.
20 A. Tt could have started with him or 20 Q. Do you have a ball park idea of how
21 before him, I'm not sure. But it was already in 21 many come online?
22 place when I came to the department. 22 A.  No, Idon't
23 Q. Okay. Soby 2019, this process was 23 Q. Soit could be 100 --
24 in place? 24 MS. HINKLE: Your audio cut out
25 A.  Yes. 25 briefly there, Bryan. Would you mind repeating
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1 the question? 1 read the pending question, please?
2 MR. NEITHART: Sure. I'm sorry. 2 (Whereupon the court reporter read
3 BY MR. NEIHART: 3 the previous question.)
4 Q. Soit could be that 100 of -- it 4 A.  Most of the complaints we receive
5 could be that 100 percent of the complaints are 5 come from phone calls. I can't give a
6 filed through this online complaint process? 6 percentage because I don't know ofthand. I will
7 A. No, it's not 100 percent. 7 do the research and get back with you if that's
8 Q. Isit--it could be that 90 8 something you want me to do.
9 percent of the complaints are filed through the 9 BY MR. NEIHART:
10 online complaint process? 10 Q. Well, I'm not trying to belabor the
11 MR. CARROLL: Objection, asked and 11 point. My point is that you just said the
12 answered. 12 majority of the calls are phone calls. And so
13 Go ahead. Tell him the best you 13 I'm just trying to ask, you know, if there is a
14 can, as far as whether you have an approximation 14 percentage. Majority seems to suggest to me
15 or not. 15 that 51 percent and so that's what I'm asking.
16 A. Tdon't have an approximation. I 16 A.  Under oath, I won't give a
17 would have to -- I would have to look that up. 17 percentage. I would just say majority.
18 If you want that info, I can get it. 18 Q. Ms. Goatley, do you have a copy of
19 BY MR. NEIHART: 19 the fairness ordinance in front of you, the
20 Q. Okay. So it could be 90 percent, 20 Metro ordinance?
21 then, you just don't know? 21 MS. HINKLE: I can get one out.
22 A, Tdon't know. 22 Give me one second.
23 Q. Okay. So yes, it -- so my question 23 MR. NEIHART: Thank you.
24 is it could be 90 percent, yes or no? 24 BY MR. NETHART:
25 A.  The majority of our complaints are 25 Q. AndT1l direct your attention to
34 36
1 taken by people calling in. 1 92.09(C). Tell me when you're done reading it.
2 Q. Okay. How many of the 2 A. Okay.
3 complaints -- what percentage of the complaints 3 Q. Okay. So this says on receipt of a
4 are taken by people calling in? 4 complaint or acceptance of a complaint, the
5 A.  Explain what you're asking me. 5 Human Relations Commission Enforcement shall
6 Q. You --you just said that the 6 serve the complaint.
7 majority of the complaints are from call-ins. 7 Do you see that?
8 My question is approximately what percentage of 8 A.  Yes.
9 the complaints that you receive are received 9 Q. So it's your understanding that
10 from phone calls? 10 once the Commission receives a complaint, it is
11 MR. CARROLL: Objection, asked and 11 required to serve the complaint on the
12 answered. She's already told you she doesn't 12 responding party?
13 know a percentage. 13 A.  Yes.
14 MR. NEIHART: Well, she just -- she 14 Q. Okay. And -- and then in 92.09(B),
15 just said that the majority are phone calls and 15 just above that section -- I'll give you a
16 that's a percentage, so that's what I'm asking. 16 chance to look it over.
17 MR. CARROLL: What is it you don't 17 A.  Okay.
18 get? She said the majority. She doesn't know a 18 Q. Okay. And so this is the - it
19 percentage. 19 says complaints filed with the Commission by
20 MR. NEIHART: Counsel, just state 20 individuals should -- has the Commission ever
21 your objection, and then I'll go back to my 21 dismissed a complaint that had this required
22 question. 22 information before sending it to the respondent?
23 MR. CARROLL: I don't know that 23 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
24 there is a question. 24 A.  Without further research, I can't
25 MR. NETHART: Jessie, could you 25 answer that question.
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1 complaint. 1 get legal counsel?
2 BY MR. NEIHART: 2 A. Offhand, I can't remember what all
3 Q. Right. So if someone calls in to 3 the letter has in it.
4 the office and has a -- has a complaint, 4 Q. Okay. Isitalong letter?
5 something happened to them, they give the office 5 A. The letter includes the information
6 this information, the office determines that it 6 about the charge and instructions on how to
7 has jurisdiction over the complaint, then it 7 respond back to the office.
8 sends the -- the complaint to the responding 8 Q. Okay. And what do the instructions
9 party. 9 on responding back to the office include, based
10 Right? 10 on what you remember?
11 A.  If the communication that is given 11 A.  Ofthand, I can't tell you.
12 to the intake person is valid within our 12 Q. Okay. Butit -- but you
13 jurisdiction, then we will process the -- the 13 mentioned -- well, strike that.
14 communication as a complaint and the documents 14 Allright. Let me share my screen
15 are sent to the complainant and the respondent 15 here. Can you see this screen, Ms. Goatley?
16 to let them know that a - a charge has been 16 A.  Yes.
17 communicated to our office. 17 Q. Okay. And is this - it says
18 Q. Okay. Could you now go to 18 Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission
19 92.09(D), please? And let me know when you're 19 General Discrimination Complaint form?
20 finished reading it. 20 A, Yes.
21 A. Okay. 21 Q. Can you see it?
22 Q. Okay. So --so does -- is it the 22 A.  Yes.
23 Commission's process that once a complaint is 23 Q. Okay. So we were talking about
24 filed, the -- once a formal complaint is filed, 24 that online complaint form. Is this the online
25 the investigation automatically begins? In 25 complaint form that you were talking about?
42 44
1 other words, once the complaint is filed, the 1 A.  Yes.
2 Commission is required to investigate that 2 Q. Okay. And let me scroll down here.
3 complaint? 3 The -- do you see where it says where did the
4 A. Ifthe communication received is 4 events happen?
5 taken in as a complaint, then we have the 5 A.  Yes.
6 obligation to send the notification to the 6 Q. Why does this online form ask for
7 complainant and respondent. 7 where did the event happen?
8 Q. Right. And then -- and then, 8 A. It's part of the preliminary who,
9 the -- you also have an obligation then to begin 9 what, when, where, why.
10 the investigative process. 10 Q. Okay. And how is the information
11 Right? 11 about where the event happened used?
12 A.  That is the beginning of the 12 A. It depends on what information is
13 investigative response, because we sent 13 given.
14 communication to the respondent. 14 Q. Okay. What do you mean by that?
15 Q. Okay. And what does the 15 A. Ifit's a housing complaint, we
16 communication to the respondent say? 16 need to know where was the -- where did it
17 A. Basically, it gives an outline of 17 happen.
18 the -- of the charge and asks for them to 18 Q. Okay. And why is it important for
19 respond back to us about the allegation within a 19 you to know where the event happened?
20 time period. 20 A.  That's part of who the -- of the
21 Q. Okay. Does it explain the 21 respondent. For example, if it's a housing,
22 consequences of failure to respond? 22 then we need to know who is the property owner.
23 A. That is part of the communication 23 Q. Okay. So this - this gives you
24 in the letter that is sent to - 24 information about the responding party?
25 Q. Okay. And does it advise them to 25 A.  Yes.
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1 time to reach you portion? 1 individuals can file complaints.
2 A.  Asking for is it okay to contact 2 Right?
3 the person -- get a good time that the person 3 A. Right.
4 can respond back. 4 Q. Okay. And can organizations file
5 Q. Isit to make communications with 5 complaints? Do you know?
6 the complaining party more convenient? 6 A. That's one I haven't had come
7 A.  Yes. 7 across my desk, so I would have to ask about
8 Q. Allright. Going back to the top 8 that.
9 of this document, do you see it says name, phone 9 Q.  Are you familiar with the Lexington
10 number, and email address? 10 Fair Housing Council?
11 A.  Yes. 11 A. T'm familiar with their office.
12 Q. And is that information used to be 12 Q. Okay. Where is their office
13 able to communicate with the complainant in 13 located? Do you know?
14 multiple ways? 14 A. Tdon't know the physical location,
15 A, Yes. 15 no.
16 Q. Allright. And once this online 16 Q. Isitin Louisville?
17 complaint is filed, does that begin the 17 A. It's in Lexington, Kentucky.
18 investigation process? 18 Q.  And that's outside of Jefferson
19 A. No. 19 County?
20 Q. Okay. And why not? What happens 20 A.  Yes.
21 next? 21 Q. Okay. And are you familiar with
22 A. The intake -- the intake 22 the annual reports that the Commission has
23 administrator will contact the complainant to 23 published in the past?
24 get more detailed information. 24 A. TI'm familiar that I have seen them.
25 Q. Okay. And then what happens after 25 Q. Okay. What -- what does the
54 56
1 that? 1 Lexington Fair Housing Council do?
2 A. That's when it is discussed among 2 A.  As our office, they process fair
3 the team about pursuing further. 3 housing complaints.
4 Q. Okay. And then, what happens after 4 Q. Okay. So the Lexington Fair
5 it's discussed? 5 Housing Council has filed complaints with the
6 A.  If'the inquiry is taken as a 6 Commission before?
7 complaint, then we would start the -- the office 7 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
8 would start the process of sending out the 8 MR. NEIHART: Okay. Il rephrase.
9 necessary documents for signature and, also, 9 BY MR. NEIHART:
10 sending out the communication to the respondent. 10 Q. Has the Lexington Fair Housing
11 Q. Okay. Do you need a break? Are 11 Council filed complaints with the Commission
12 you doing okay? 12 before?
13 A.  I'mgood. 13 A.  To my knowledge, I'm not aware of
14 Q. Okay. Could you go to Section 14 that.
15 92.09(A)? And let me know when you're finished 15 Q. Okay. And what is the purpose -
16 reading it. 16 do you know what the purpose of the Lexington
17 A.  Okay. 17 Fair Housing Council is?
18 Q. Okay. Do you see where it says any 18 A. Basically, to -- to investigate
19 person or persons claiming to be aggrieved? 19 fair housing complaints in their jurisdiction.
20 A.  Yes. 20 Q. Do you know how they investigate
21 Q. Okay. What is your understanding 21 fair housing complaints in their jurisdiction?
22 of person or persons who can file a complaint? 22 A. Tdon't know their process, no.
23 A.  Since it's a local ordinance, I 23 Q. Okay. Now, going back to those
24 would say it's a local person. 24 annual reports, are you aware that those annual
25 Q. Imean, does it include - 25 reports have conciliation agreements contained
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1 believe that this conciliation agreement did not 1 MR. NEIHART: And then, I didn't
2 happen? 2 have this marked as an exhibit.
3 A. Ican't speak of something that 3 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. So that
4 happened before I was a part of the department. 4 was -- so Number 3 will be the HRC 2015 to '17
5 Q. Right. I'm not asking that. I'm 5 annual report?
6 asking you, sitting here today, have no reason 6 MR. NEIHART: That's right, yeah.
7 to believe that this conciliation agreement did 7 (Whereupon, the referred to
8 not happen. 8 document was marked as Exhibit 3,
9 Right? 9 and is attached hereto and made a
10 A.  Tdon't know. 10 part hereof.)
11 Q. Based on the Commission's typical 11 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. Got
12 designations of cases, it looks like Lexington 12 them. I've got those three so far.
13 Fair Housing Council was the complaining party. 13 MR. NEIHART: Yeah. And actually,
14 Is that right? 14 I think now would be a good time for a break.
15 A.  That's what it looks like. 15 So if everyone is okay with that, let's take a
16 Q. Okay. 16 10-minute break.
17 MR. NEIHART: I'm sorry, Jessie, | 17 THE COURT REPORTER: Sure. That's
18 think I don't have that one marked as an 18 fine with me.
19 exhibit, but the other three documents I 19 MR. NEIHART: Okay.
20 introduced, could you mark as Exhibit 1, Exhibit 20 THE COURT REPORTER: We're off the
21 2, and Exhibit 3? 21 record.
22 THE COURT REPORTER: Yeah. So let 22
23 me make sure we're talking about the same 23 *ox oK
24 documents. 24 (Off the record.)
25 MR. NEITHART: Okay. Sorry about 25 oKk
62 64
1 that. 1 koKX
2 THE COURT REPORTER: That's okay. 2 CONTINUED EXAMINATION
3 So we kind of briefly discussed her resume, but 3 BY MR. NEIHART:
4 did you want that to be an exhibit or not? 4 Q. Welcome back, Ms. Goatley, I hope
5 MR. NEIHART: No. 5 you had a nice break.
6 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. So not 6 A little while ago, we were talking
7 the exhibit. So I have -- hang on, let me get 7 about the newsletters that the Commission
8 back to my notes. Ihave the HRC quarterly 8 publishes.
9 newsletter. 9 Do you remember that?
10 MR. NEIHART: Yes. So that would 10 A.  Yes.
11 be Exhibit 1. 11 Q. And those are the quarterly
12 (Whereupon, the referred to 12 newsletters that the Commission publishes?
13 document was marked as Exhibit 1, 13 A.  Yes.
14 and is attached hereto and made a 14 Q.  And I think I saw something like
15 part hereof.) 15 one was published in January, one was published
16 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. And 16 inApril?
17 then, I've got the discrimination complaint 17 A.  Yes.
18 form. 18 Q. Okay. And who reviews those
19 MR. NEIHART: Yeah. That's 19 newsletters?
20 Exhibit 2. 20 A. Pardonme?
21 (Whereupon, the referred to 21 Q. Who reviews -- excuse me. Who
22 document was marked as Exhibit 2, 22 reviews those newsletters?
23 and is attached hereto and made a 23 A. Myself and, then, the person that
24 part hereof.) 24 created it and, then, my other administrative
25 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. 25 person. It's about three of us that review it.
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1 Q. Okay. And who ensures that the 1 online or mail it in.

2 information contained in those newsletters is 2 Q. Okay.

3 accurate? 3 A.  And we changed over the form to a

4 A. Between the -- the group of us, we 4 WuFoo form that a person can get to whether

5 do. 5 they're on a computer or an iPad or a cell

6 Q. Okay. And you want to make sure 6 phone.

7 that all the information contained in the 7 Q. Okay. And so -- and so people were

8 newsletter is accurate and correct. 8 able to submit information online before your

9 A.  Yes. 9 tenure -- tenure as the executive director?

10 Q. Right? 10 A.  Yes.

11 Okay. Let me pull up another 11 Q. Okay. And why did you change the

12 document. Okay. 12 form? Was it to make it more convenient for

13 Do you see -- I'm going to scroll 13 people to use?

14 up to the top here. Do you see the - this is 14 A.  Yes.

15 the Commission newsletter that we talked about 15 Q. Okay. Allright. I'm going to

16 from April? 16 share another document with you, Ms. Goatley.

17 Do you see that? 17 MR. NEIHART: And please mark this

18 A.  Yes. 18 as the next exhibit, please.

19 Q. Okay. And I can scroll down, but 19 THE COURT REPORTER: Sure. This

20 this is - I'll represent this is the same 20 will be 4.

21 newsletter we just -- we talked about a little 21 (Whereupon, the referred to

22 bit ago. 22 document was marked as Exhibit 4,

23 Allright. I'm going to the 23 and is attached hereto and made a

24 bottom. Now, on this -- under how to file a 24 part hereof.)

25 discrimination complaint, do you see that second 25 MR. NEIHART: Okay. Thank you.
66 68

1 sentence in the first paragraph? It says or use 1 BY MR. NEIHART:

2 our new easy-to-use online complaint form. 2 Q. Okay. Do you see this document,

3 A.  Yes. 3 Ms. Goatley?

4 Q. Okay. And you reviewed this 4 A.  Yes.

5 document to make sure that it was accurate 5 Q. Okay. And this is the Advocacy

6 before it was published? 6 Board's televideo meeting minutes, it looks

7 A.  Yes. 7 like?

8 Q. Okay. Ithought before that your 8 A.  Yes.

9 testimony was that the online complaint form had 9 Q. Okay. I'm going to scroll down --
10 been in existence prior to your -- well, let me 10 I'm scrolling - okay. So on this last page, it
11 back up. This is from April 2021. 11 says Page 5, March 1st, 2021.

12 Correct? 12 Do you see that date?

13 A. Right. 13 A.  Yes.

14 Q. Okay. And I thought your testimony 14 Q. Did you attend this meeting?

15 earlier was that the online complaint process 15 A.  Tbelieve I was there, yes.

16 had been in place before your tenure as the 16 Q. Okay. Allright. So it says -

17 executive director? 17 under Enforcement Board, it says in the second
18 A.  Yes, it has. 18 sentence, a lot of the complaints have been

19 Q. Okay. So then, why does this 19 housing complaints that have been generated by
20 document use the word new? 20 the housing testers who are calling people.

21 A. The document has been changed. The 21 Do you see that?

22 prior form that was online was a pdf form that a 22 A.  Yes.

23 person would have to download and print, and 23 Q. Okay. What is a tester?

24 then write out all the information, and then 24 A.  Can you repeat your question?

25 upload it and submit it if they wanted to do 25 Q. Yes. Is atester someone that
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1 poses as a customer or potential tenant? 1 with respect to this testing program or is

2 A.  Yes. 2 that -- with respect to this testing program?

3 Q. Okay. And how many customers does 3 A. Tsupervise her for all her daily

4 the -- or excuse me, how many testers does the 4 duties.

5 Commission currently employ? 5 Q. Okay. Have you ever talked to her

6 A. Three. 6 about the testing program?

7 Q. Okay. And are they full-time or 7 A.  Yes.

8 part-time employees? 8 Q. Okay. And what did the two of you

9 A. Part-time. 9 talk about with respect to the testing program?
10 Q. Okay. Has the Commission always 10 A.  The process of the testers, because
11 employed three testers during your tenure as the 11 she has direct communication with them.
12 executive director or the assistant director? 12 Q.  So what did you talk about with
13 A. Inmy tenure with the Commission, 13 respect to the process of testing?
14 we have employed testers. I'm not exactly sure 14 A.  Well, I had to learn the process,
15 how many were on board when I first came to the 15 because I was not aware about it until I came to
16 department, but we currently have three. 16 the department.
17 Q. Okay. So it could have been more 17 Q. Okay. And what did you learn about
18 than three when you came on board? 18 the process when you talked to her?
19 A. It could have been. 19 A. Besides that we have them and how
20 Q. Okay. So who makes the - so this 20 they go about doing what they -- how we come up
21 says that -- well, strike that. 21 with the -- the assignments for the testers.
22 Who makes the decision about who 22 Q. Okay. And so how do the
23 the testers call? 23 assignments get developed for the testers?
24 A.  One of my current staff members has 24 A.  Ms. Calhoun randomly selects
25 that responsibility. 25 scenarios for the testers to follow.

70 72

1 Q. Okay. And are the places that 1 Q. I'msorry, you cut out a little

2 testers call just randomly selected? 2 bit. Could you repeat that?

3 A, Yes. 3 A.  Ms. Calhoun comes up with the

4 Q. Okay. And how do -- how do the 4 scenarios for the testers to follow --

5 testers go about randomly selecting places to 5 Q. Okay.

6 call? 6 A.  --as well as the properties.

7 A. That is -- that process is done 7 Q. And how does she come up with those

8 by -- the office personnel person does that. 8 scenarios?

9 They give them the assignments. 9 A.  From guidance that she was trained
10 Q.  And do you know how they come up 10 on in doing that position.
11 with the assignments? 11 Q. Okay. And so when these testers
12 A. Being I haven't sat in that chair 12 are randomly calling places, they're likely
13 to do that, no. Ihaven't had any training on 13 places that they've never heard of before.
14 that. 14 Right?
15 Q. And as your job as the executive 15 A.  Yes.
16 director, it's your responsibility to supervise 16 Q. How many calls have the testers
17 that program? 17 generated during your time at the Commission?
18 A.  The direct supervision of that 18 A.  Without looking at documentation,
19 program is done by a staff person. 19 don't know the number.
20 Q. Okay. What is his or her name? 20 Q. Okay. Do you have a ball park
21 A. Diniah Calhoun. 21 idea?
22 Q. Okay. And do you supervise Diniah 22 A.  No, Idon't.
23 Calhoun? 23 Q. Okay. So it could be thousands of
24 A, Yes. 24 calls?
25 Q. Okay. And do you supervise her 25 A.  From what I understand from
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1 Ms. Calhoun, she gives the assignments to the 1 there's no written policy that you know that
2 testers and they make the calls. So they - 2 prohibits the Commission from using testers with
3 Q. Do you know how many calls -- 3 respect to public accommodations?
4 A.  I'mnot sure how many -- the number 4 A.  Our testers only test housing.
5 of inquiries that they are given on a weekly 5 Q. But there's no policy that
6 basis. 6 prohibits them from testing public
7 Q. Okay. But they're given new places 7 accommodations?
8 to call every week? 8 A.  We are only charged to do housing
9 A. Yeah. They are required to do an 9 for familiar status, service animals, and
10 inquiry on a weekly basis. 10 emotional support animals. That's all we have
11 Q. Do they do more than one inquiry 11 tested on currently.
12 per week? 12 Q. Okay. Right. But there's nothing
13 A. I'would have to check with 13 that prohibits you from testing beyond that.
14 Ms. Calhoun, because I'm not that familiar with 14 Correct?
15 the day-to-day process on that. 15 A. No, that's all we are charged to
16 Q. Okay. Do you remember anything 16 testing at this time. And I don't know if
17 else about your conversation with Ms. Calhoun as 17 that's because of HUD or what, but that's all.
18 you were exploring the tester program? 18 Q. Well, you said the current testing
19 A.  Well, the conversation was how did 19 budget is from the Metro Government.
20 it even come into existence and -- and where we 20 Correct?
21 are today with it. 21 A. They are paid from Metro Government
22 Q. Okay. And so how did the tester 22 as paid Metro part-time employees.
23 program come into existence? 23 Q. Right. And so there's nothing that
24 A. My understanding, it was from some 24 prohibits them from that budgetary allocation
25 funds from HUD that they started the program. 25 from testing other entities?
74 76
1 And as the funding was no longer available, that 1 A. We are only servicing what I had --
2 the current director wanted to continue the 2 what I had previously said for housing under the
3 process. And so that's where it was built into 3 familiar status and the emotional support and
4 the budget. 4 the service animals.
5 Q. Okay. So the testers are now a 5 Q. Okay. How do you know you are only
6 specific line item from the Louisville Metro 6 charged with that type of testing?
7 Government for the Commission's operation? 7 A. That's all that we've -- that's
8 A, Yes. 8 all, since I've been there, that they have ever
9 Q. Okay. And when did that -- when 9 tested for and said that that's what they were
10 did -- when did the testers transition to being 10 charged with testing. Now, I don't know the
11 funded by the Louisville Metro Government? 11 history of the testing program, so I don't know
12 A.  T'mnot sure of that date. It was 12 how and who they were testing, you know, before
13 before I came to the department. 13 when they first started the program.
14 Q. Was it during Mr. - you mentioned 14 Q. Okay. So when you were saying what
15 Mr. Boyd. Was it during his tenure as the 15 you have been charged to do, you're saying
16 executive director? 16 that's what's been done in the past.
17 A.  TI'mnot sure. 17 Right?
18 Q. And there's nothing in the -- the 18 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
19 ordinance or the Commission's policies that 19 BY MR. NEIHART:
20 prohibit it from using testers, I'm assuming, 20 Q. Youcananswer the question.
21 since you use them. 21 A.  Oh, well, again, when I came to the
22 Is that correct? 22 department, I'm just following with the
23 A.  As far as [ know, there is nothing 23 procedure that -- that was in place when I came
24 that prohibits us from doing that. 24 to the department. Ihave not made any changes
25 Q. Okay. And there's nothing that -- 25 to the process.
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1 Q. Right. And you've never been told 1 housing complaint yesterday?

2 by anyone that you cannot use testers for public 2 A, Yes.

3 accommodations. 3 Q. What is a commissioner's housing

4 Right? 4 complaint?

5 A. Thaven't asked the question. 5 A. Iwould have to look to see what

6 Q. Okay. And as -- in your position 6 complaint it was.

7 as the executive director, you're familiar with 7 Q. Okay. Ingeneral, what does a

8 the Commission's policies. 8 commissioner housing complaint suggest to you?

9 A.  Yes. 9 A.  There are, in part of the
10 Q. Right? 10 processing of the closure of complaints, certain
11 That's one of your job 11 closures require the Board to review and sign.
12 responsibilities is to know what the policies 12 Q. I'msorry, you cut out at the end.
13 are? 13 The Board to review what?
14 A. Correct. 14 A. To review and sign off on the
15 Q. And you're not aware -- and having 15 conciliation or the - the agreement.
16 reviewed those policies, there's no policy that 16 Q. Right. And this says it's a
17 says you cannot use testers for public 17 housing complaint. So what does a
18 accommodations? 18 commissioner's housing complaint suggest to you?
19 A. Thaven't seen a policy that 19 A.  It's not an actual commissioner's
20 outlines any of what you're asking. 20 complaint, it was one of the complaints that we
21 Q. Okay. And Ms. Goatley, the 21 had in the office. So maybe I need to tell the
22 Enforcement and the Advocacy Boards have 22 transcriber to -- to change that wording,
23 monthly - approximately monthly meetings. 23 because it was not a commissioner complaint, per
24 Is that right? 24 se, it was a complaint that was brought to the
25 A. Correct. 25 office and processed.

78 80

1 Q.  And those meetings are open to the 1 Q. Okay. And so you're saying that

2 public? 2 this -- these board meeting minutes are

3 A.  Correct. 3 inaccurate?

4 Q. Okay. So I'm going to share 4 A. No, I'm saying that the wording is

5 another document with you. 5 confusing, because the commissioner was not the

6 MR. NEIHART: And can we mark this 6 complainant.

7 as Exhibit 5, please? 7 Q. Okay. So then, who filed the

8 THE COURT REPORTER: Yes. 8 complaint?

9 (Whereupon, the referred to 9 A.  T'would have to go back to see what
10 document was marked as Exhibit 5, 10 actual complaint that they were referencing.
11 and is attached hereto and made a 11 Q. Okay. And do you know who the
12 part hereof.) 12 complainant was?
13 BY MR. NEIHART: 13 MS. HINKLE: I'm going to object to
14 Q. Allright. So Ms. Goatley, is 14 questions about the details of any particular
15 this -- this looks like it's a meeting minutes 15 complaint for the reasons set forth in our
16 from the Tuesday, April 13th, 2021 Enforcement 16 briefing on the motions pending before Judge
17 Board meeting. 17 Lindsay.
18 Is that right? 18 BY MR. NEIHART:
19 A.  Yes. 19 Q. Okay. Ijustasked do you know who
20 Q. Allright. Let me go down -- okay. 20 filed the -- do you know who the complainant
21 Do you see where it says complaints and 21 was?
22 settlements? 22 MS. HINKLE: 1'd just ask the
23 A.  Yes. 23 witness to answer yes or no and not disclose the
24 Q. Allright. It says Chair Dever 24 name of the person, even if you do remember.
25 communicated that she signed a commissioner's 25 A. No.
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1 BY MR. NEIHART: 1 reviews these documents before they're
2 Q. Okay. And who is Chair Dever? 2 published?
3 A.  That's the Board chair person. 3 A.  No.
4 Q. Allright. And so you don't know 4 Q. Allright. Do you think that it's
5 the identity of the complainant, it could be 5 part of your responsibility as the executive
6 Chair Dever? 6 director to make sure that the publications that
7 A.  The complaint is one of the 7 are sent out are accurate?
8 complaints that the office had processed. And 8 A.  Should, but not always.
9 it's not the chair. 9 Q. TI'msorry?
10 Q. Right. And when it says Chair 10 A.  Not always.
11 Dever signed the complaint, does that mean that 11 Q. Okay. Are you going to seek to
12 Chair Dever was the complainant? 12 have this information corrected?
13 A. No. She signed as the chair of the 13 A. Twill have a discussion with the
14 Enforcement Board. 14 commissioner and the -- and my office personnel.
15 Q. Okay. And why did Chair Dever sign 15 Q. Okay. Ms. Goatley, are you
16 the complaint? 16 familiar with the Commission's conciliation
17 A.  She signed the settlement. It's 17 process?
18 part of the process. 18 A.  T'mstill learning.
19 Q. Okay. So she signed the 19 Q. Okay. It's your job as the
20 settlement. 20 executive director to approve conciliation
21 Is that right? 21 agreements.
22 A.  She signed off on a settlement, 22 Correct?
23 correct. 23 A.  Isign off on them, yes.
24 Q. Okay. And so if she signed off on 24 Q. Allright. And so you approve
25 the settlement, then why does the last sentence 25 those conciliation agreements?
82 84
1 in that paragraph say there were no settlements 1 A. When I sign off, yes, it's approval
2 or conciliations? 2 from me.
3 A. Twould have to ask that. 3 Q. Allright. Are you involved in the
4 Q. If-—if she signed the 4 conciliation process at all other than approving
5 complaint -- excuse me. If she signed the 5 the conciliation?
6 settlement, then that would be inaccurate. 6 A. No.
7 Right? 7 Q. Okay. Have you ever rejected a
8 A. It seems like the minutes are 8 conciliation agreement that was sent to you?
9 inaccurate, correct. 9 A.  Personally, no.
10 Q. Okay. How often, in your 10 Q. Okay. How many conciliation
11 experience, are the minutes inaccurate? 11 agreements have you approved since becoming the
12 A. Tcan'tsay. Idon't know. 12 executive director?
13 Q. Did somebody review these minutes 13 A.  More than one.
14 before they get submitted? 14 Q. Okay. Less than 10?
15 A. Twould have to ask the person that 15 A. Tdon't know. I'd have to look
16 did that, because I don't review them. 16 back.
17 Q. Okay. And who is the person that 17 Q.  And you've been saying that you'd
18 reviews these? 18 have to look back at several of these questions.
19 A. Tdon't know who reviewed them. I 19 Is there a particular document that you would
20 can give you -- Ms. Calhoun is the person that 20 review that would have that information?
21 transcribed them. 21 A.  Td have to go back and look to see
22 Q. Okay. And so the meeting minutes 22 what has been closed in the time frame you're
23 are an official publication of the Commission? 23 asking.
24 A.  Yes. 24 Q. Does the Commission keep track of
25 Q. And - and you're not sure who 25 cases that are closed?
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1 gets investigated, the investigator writes a 1 Q. And when you say I'd have to look,
2 final report. 2 what would you need to look at?
3 Correct? 3 A. I'd have to review what [ have
4 A. Yes. There is a final report that 4 signed off on in order to give you a more
5 has to be communicated. 5 conclusive answer.
6 Q. And then, that report goes to you 6 Q. And so those documents would
7 to find probable cause or no probable cause? 7 include the basis for the reasonable cause or no
8 A. That's done at the investigator 8 reasonable cause determinations?
9 level. 9 A.  1d have to look to see what it has
10 Q. But you approve probable cause or 10 on there to answer.
11 no probable cause determinations? 11 Q. Do you read the -- do you read the
12 A.  Tsign off with the investigator. 12 investigative reports before you sign them?
13 Q. Okay. So is, basically, whatever 13 A.  Yes, I do.
14 the investigator concludes is what you adopt? 14 Q.  What do those reports typically
15 A.  Yes. 15 contain?
16 Q. Has there ever been a situation 16 A. A summation of the information
17 where you didn't approve the conclusions of the 17 given by both the complainant and the respondent
18 investigator? 18 and the conclusion.
19 A.  No. 19 Q. Okay. Now, what types of things do
20 Q. Okay. So you -- you would say your 20 you look at when you're making these no cause
21 review is pretty minimal? 21 determinations?
22 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 22 A.  Tdon't make the determination, it
23 A. Can you repeat the question? 23 is made by the investigator. I just read what
24 BY MR. NEIHART: 24 they have, their conclusions. And if T have
25 Q. Would you say that your review of 25 questions, I question them -- I can question
90 92
1 the investigator's report is pretty minimal 1 them at that time.
2 before you sign off on it? 2 Q. Okay. So what types of things are
3 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 3 you reviewing for when you're speaking with the
4 A.  We basically have a meeting that we 4 investigator?
5 sit down and discuss cases before they are 5 A. The who, what, when, where, why,
6 closed out. 6 and how the conclusion was -- was come to.
7 Q. And when you say closed out, what 7 So -
8 do you mean by that? 8 Q. Okay. And in that why analysis,
9 A. Before they can complete the 9 what types of things do you think about?
10 conciliation or before the no probable cause. 10 A, Well, in getting all the
11 We -- that's why we have a team meeting to 11 information together, you -- I'm looking at how
12 discuss those cases. 12 it -- how it's applicable to the rulings of the
13 Q. Have you ever - have you ever 13 law with either HUD or EEOC.
14 overridden -- during those conversations ever 14 Q. Okay. And what about public
15 overridden an investigator's conclusion? 15 accommodations?
16 A. At this point, no. 16 A. It would be the same type of
17 Q. Okay. Do you recall making any 17 review.
18 probable cause determinations as to employers? 18 Q.  Well, the HUD or the EEOC law
19 A.  Without looking, I can't -- I can't 19 wouldn't apply to public accommodations.
20 answer that. 20 Right?
21 Q. What about housing providers? 21 A.  Tdon't understand what you're
22 A. Tdhave to look. 22 asking.
23 Q. And same with public 23 Q. I'masking you how do you determine
24 accommodations? 24 reasonable cause as to public accommodations?
25 A.  The same, I'd have to look. 25 What types of things are you looking for? What
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1 factors do you consider? 1 A. Ifaperson - if the - if the
2 A. Twould have to have the rule book 2 inquiry or the communication stated that they
3 in front of me in order to quote any of it. 3 were restricted from or denied or any of those
4 Q. s there a rule book for making 4 kind of things.
5 those determinations? 5 Q. So would you look at whether a
6 A. It's not really what -- I'm sorry 6 public accommodation has a policy that
7 to say a rule book, it's the different statutes. 7 differentiates between persons?
8 Because we -- 8 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
9 Q. Okay. 9 A. Canyou clarify what you're asking?
10 A. - quote those in our conclusions. 10 BY MR. NEIHART:
11 We have to quote which one of the rulings that 11 Q. Sure. Would one of the factors
12 it applies -- the decision applies to. 12 that go into your analysis of whether the public
13 Q. And when you say rulings, you mean 13 accommodation has engaged in discrimination
14 like the ordinance? 14 would be the types of policies that it
15 A.  No. I'm talking about the -- the 15 maintains?
16 statutes of HUD or EEOC, those kind of things. 16 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
17 Q. Okay. And - 17 A.  1guess -- when we are looking at
18 A. Orif you're referring to the local 18 an inquiry and someone is saying that they have
19 ordinance, then it would be the ordinance. 19 been discriminated upon -- against, then we have
20 Q. Okay. And so when you're 20 to see what actions were taken to cause -- that
21 consulting the local ordinance, how do you 21 has caused that discrimination. So we're
22 determine if a —- if an activity violates the 22 looking at whatever actions, physical -- whether
23 ordinance? 23 it was physical, was it verbal, was it a sign
24 A. Ifthe actions that is 24 posted or something like that.
25 communicated -- that's in the communication is 25 Q. Okay. So for example, if a
94 96
1 against what the ordinance says, then that's how 1 restaurant had a policy that said we don't serve
2 the determination is made. 2 Jewish people, would that violate the ordinance?
3 Q. Okay. Sohow do you determine 3 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form,
4 if -- if the statement or an action is actually 4 incomplete hypothetical.
5 against the ordinance? 5 MR. NEIHART: Let me rephrase the
6 A. Tdon't understand what you're 6 question.
7 asking me. 7 BY MR. NETHART:
8 Q. Yeah. Maybe it would be helpful to 8 Q. Ifarestaurant had a policy that
9 look at the ordinance itself. Would you go to 9 said we don't serve Jewish people, would that
10 92.02, please? And let me know when you're 10 rise to the level of a probable cause
11 there. 11 determination?
12 MS. HINKLE: She's turned to the 12 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
13 section, Bryan. Is there a specific definition 13 A.  The restaurant has the right to put
14 you'd like her to review? 14 up whatever they want, but is it right, no.
15 MR. NEIHART: Oh, I'm sorry. Yeah. 15 BY MR. NEIHART:
16 BY MR. NEIHART: 16 Q. Right. Ifthe -- if the restaurant
17 Q.  Under the discrimination 17 had a policy of not serving Jewish people, would
18 definition. 18 that rise to the level of probable cause?
19 A.  Okay. 19 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
20 Q. Okay. So for example, how would 20 A. That's a form of discrimination.
21 you go about making the determination that a 21 BY MR. NEIHART:
22 public accommodation practice differentiation or 22 Q. Okay. And by that's a form of
23 preference in the treatment of the persons? 23 discrimination, you mean the policy would be a
24 What types of things would you be looking at to 24 form of discrimination?
25 make that determination? 25 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
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1 A.  Tdon't understand what you're 1 Correct?

2 asking me to say. 2 MS. HINKLE: Asked and answered.

3 BY MR. NEIHART: 3 A. Twould have to look at the statute

4 Q. [Ifthe restaurant had a policy of 4 that brought the testers in in order to make

5 not serving Jewish people, that policy would be 5 that determination.

6 a form of discrimination. 6 Q. What statute are you referring to?

7 Right? 7 A. No, I would have to look at the --

8 A, Yes. 8 the instructions about the testers before I

9 Q. Okay. I'm going to pull up another 9 could make that determination.
10 document. 10 Q. What instructions are you referring
11 How are you doing, Ms. Goatley, for 11 to?
12 lunch? 1 probably have a little while longer, 12 A. T'm referring to the documents that
13 though it would make sense if -- if you wanted 13 they have about the testing program.
14 to take -- if you wanted to be at a stopping 14 Q. And who has those documents?
15 point now. I know it's a little bit late -- 15 A. Twould see what the office has, as
16 late for you. 16 far as documents of the testing program.
17 MS. HINKLE: It's up to you, Verna. 17 Q. Does the office have documents as
18 THE WITNESS: Let's take a lunch. 18 to the testing program?
19 MR. NEIHART: Okay. 19 A. Twould have to research that. I'm
20 THE COURT REPORTER: We're off the 20 still trying to get my feet on a foundation with
21 record. 21 the different processes of the office.
22 22 Q.  And so you don't know if those
23 *oE ok 23 documents exist?
24 (Off the record.) 24 A. No, I haven't -- I haven't been
25 *ok o 25 privy to those documents as of yet.

98 100

1 THE COURT REPORTER: We're back on 1 Q.  And part of your responsibility as

2 the record. 2 the executive director is to be aware of the

3 3 Commission's policies?

4 ok 4 A.  Yes. ButasIsaid, Imstill ina

5 CONTINUED EXAMINATION 5 training program -- training mode of the

6 BY MR. NEIHART: 6 position.

7 Q.  Welcome back from your break, 7 Q. You joined the Commission as

8 Ms. Goatley. Ihope you had a nice lunch. 8 assistant director in 2019?

9 A.  Thank you. 9 A.  Yes.
10 Q. Let's see. Earlier, before the 10 Q. Has anyone ever told you that you
11 break, you mentioned that the Commission's 11 can't use testers for public accommodations?
12 charge for testing was with respect to housing, 12 MS. HINKLE: Objection, asked and
13 with respect to familiar status, and some 13 answered.
14 other -- and some other status. 14 A. Thaven' -- I haven't been told
15 Do you remember that? 15 that.
16 A.  Uh-huh. (Witness answers in the 16 BY MR. NEITHART:
17 affirmative.) 17 Q. Okay.
18 Q. And by charge, do you mean that was 18 (Off-the-record comments.)
19 the practice that was in existence when you came 19 BY MR. NEIHART:
20 to the Commission? 20 Q. Is there anyone -- who in the
21 A, Yes. 21 office would know if such a policy -- if such a
22 Q. Allright. And to your knowledge, 22 document exists as to testers?
23 there's nothing that prohibits the Commission 23 A. If any documentation exists, it
24 from using testers for public accommodations in 24 would be Diniah Calhoun.
25 the future. 25 Q. Does -- would Mr. Boyd know about
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1 that? 1 BY MR. NEIHART:
2 A. Tcan' tell you what Mr. Boyd 2 Q. Okay. Now, I'm going to scroll
3 knows. 3 down here. Do you see where it says
4 Q.  And during your discussions with 4 Scooter's -- well, let me back up. Sorry.
5 Ms. Calhoun, you've never asked about the 5 This is from the June -- looks like
6 testing policy, the testing procedures, you've 6 it's from the June 9th, 2020 Advocacy Board
7 never asked her to see the specific policy? 7 meeting?
8 A.  No, I have not. 8 A, Yes.
9 Q. Now, are you familiar with the case 9 Q. And you were the assistant director
10 involving Scooter's Triple B's? 10 at this time?
11 A. No, Iam not. 11 A.  No.
12 Q. Have you ever heard of Scooter's 12 Q. You -- you began as the assistant
13 Triple B's? 13 director in July 2019?
14 A. T've heard, but I don't know 14 A. Yes. Oh, yes, I was the
15 anything about a case -- about the case. 15 assistant -- [ was the assistant director,
16 Q. What have you heard about Scooter's 16 wasn't I?
17 Triple B's? 17 Q. Yeah.
18 A. Tjust heard that it's a case. 18 A. Tmsorry.
19 Q. Okay. Who did you hear that from? 19 Q. That's okay. I'm sorry.
20 A. It was in a recent conversation 20 A. No, I'm sorry. I'm sorry, I made
21 that was going on that that came up. 21 a--
22 Q. Okay. Who were you having that 22 Q. That's all right. And then, you
23 conversation with? 23 became the executive director the following
24 A. Tdon't remember who all was in 24 month in July 2020?
25 that conversation. 25 A, Yes.
102 104
1 Q. Do you remember anyone that was 1 Q. Allright. So --and then as the
2 there for that conversation? 2 executive director, you are responsible for -
3 A. No, Idont. 3 we talked about this, investigating -- excuse
4 Q.  Where were you having the 4 me, supervising the complaint process and
5 conversation? 5 signing off on probable cause determinations or
6 A. Idon'teven remember. 6 no probable cause determinations?
7 Q. When did you have the conversation? 7 A. Right. But prior - let me just
8 A. Don't remember that either. 8 explain. During this time, I still was not
9 Q. What was -- what was said during 9 working in the role of signing documents at that
10 the conversation? 10 time, because Mr. Boyd was still transitioning.
11 A.  Tdon't remember. 11 And he had taken -- he was doing that
12 Q. Allright. Ms. Goatley, I'm going 12 responsibility.
13 to share a document with you. Can you see this 13 Q. Right. Yeah. He was still
14 document? 14 transitioning out of the executive director
15 A.  Yes. It's our Advocacy Board 15 role.
16 meeting agenda. 16 Right?
17 Q. Right. 17 A.  Right.
18 MR. NEIHART: You can mark this as 18 Q. Okay.
19 the next exhibit. 19 A. Thad not started reviewing cases
20 THE COURT REPORTER: Sure. That 20 at that time.
21 will be 6. 21 Q. Allright. Do you see here on this
22 (Whereupon, the referred to 22 document, it says - it talks about Scooter's
23 document was marked as Exhibit 6, 23 Triple B's Facebook posting of no transgender
24 and is attached hereto and made a 24 restroom?
25 part hereof.) 25 A.  Yes, Isee that.
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1 Q. Okay. So either he would have 1 A. If we had a person that came to us
2 signed the conciliation agreement or you would 2 with a complaint, we would have to address the
3 have signed the conciliation agreement if there 3 complaint.
4 was one? 4 BY MR. NEIHART:
5 A. Ifthere was one. Il have to 5 Q. Right. I'm asking you sitting here
6 research it and see. 6 today, is there anything about this sign that
7 Q. Okay. Inthe notes here, it says 7 rises to the level of a probable cause
8 that Kendall communicated the posting was on the 8 determination?
9 bar's Facebook page. 9 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
10 Do you remember that? 10 A. Canyou clarify what you're asking
11 A. No. 11 me?
12 Q. Okay. It said that Kendall talked 12 Q. We talked about probable cause
13 with the Enforcement chair. Were you involved 13 determinations before. Do you remember that?
14 in that conversation? 14 As the executive director, you approve probable
15 A.  No. 15 cause determinations?
16 Q. Okay. Ifa probable cause or no 16 A.  Yes.
17 probable cause determination had been signed, 17 Q. Is there anything from this sign
18 would that have been either your responsibility 18 that would have you as a commissioner believe --
19 or Mr. Boyd's responsibility? 19 or as the executive director believe that a
20 A. Mr. Boyd's responsibility. 20 probable cause -- that this sign rises to a
21 Q. So it would have been Mr. Boyd's 21 probable cause determination?
22 responsibility to sign the probable cause 22 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
23 determination? 23 A. Iwould need more information in
24 A. Tosignit, yes. Or depending on 24 order to make that determination.
25 the timetable of when it was signed, but I don't 25 Kok X
110 112
1 remember that case. 1 BY MR. NEIHART:
2 Q. Okay. I'm going to pullup a 2 Q. Okay. What about just seeing this
3 document here, Ms. Goatley. Thanks for being 3 sign, would it be worthy of additional
4 patient. All right. Here we go. Can you see 4 investigation, in your opinion?
5 this sign? 5 A. If a complainant brought it to our
6 A.  Yes. 6 attention, I would say I would want a response
7 Q. Does this sign refresh your 7 from a respondent about it.
8 recollection at all about Scooter's Triple B's? 8 Q. Right. But just you looking at
9 A. Never seen it. 9 this sign itself, do you think that it's worthy
10 Q. Allright. Just looking at this 10 of being investigated?
11 sign, if you saw this sign at a restaurant, 11 A. It depends on where the sign was
12 would you report it to the Commission? 12 posted.
13 A.  Probably wouldn't have paid it no 13 Q. Right. Just looking at the sign
14 attention. 14 itself, though, there's nothing from the sign
15 Q. Okay. Why is that? 15 itself, regardless of where it was posted, that
16 A. Personally speaking, it doesn't 16 would lead you to investigate the accommodation
17 appeal. 17 posting this sign?
18 Q. Okay. And what do you mean by 18 A.  Twould need --
19 that? 19 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
20 A. It wouldn't be anything that 20 A.  Twould need more information about
21 grabbed my attention. 21 it before I could make that determination.
22 Q. Okay. Well, just looking at this 22 BY MR. NEIHART:
23 sign, it doesn't rise to the level of a probable 23 Q. So you cant tell just by looking
24 cause determination in your mind? 24 at this sign whether it warrants additional
25 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 25 investigation?
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1 A. Iwould need more -- I would need 1 Q. Right. Butin your -- in your
2 to have more information about it. 2 capacity as the executive director, would this,
3 Q. Okay. What type of information 3 seeing a sign at the front of a restaurant,
4 would you need? 4 cause you to begin an investigation?
5 A. 1'd be looking at where it was 5 A.  Personally, no. Someone would have
6 posted, who was around, was there any witnesses. 6 to make the complaint.
7 Q. Allright. And why would you look 7 Q. Okay. I'll take this down. Thank
8 at that information? 8 you.
9 A.  Because if this sign was in 9 THE COURT REPORTER: Did you want
10 someone's private home, I can't -- I can't -- 1 10 to make that an exhibit or no?
11 can't get on somebody for something that they 11 MR. NEIHART: I'm sorry?
12 have in the privacy of their home, in the 12 THE COURT REPORTER: Did you want
13 privacy of their space. 13 to make that an exhibit?
14 Q. Okay. Would the location of the 14 MR. NEIHART: Oh, I'm sorry. Yes,
15 sign at a public accommodation matter? 15 please.
16 A.  I'would need more information in 16 THE COURT REPORTER: Okay. So that
17 order to make that determination. 17 will be Number 7.
18 Q. I'mjust asking -- you mentioned -- 18 (Whereupon, the referred to
19 you mentioned part of the factor you would need 19 document was marked as Exhibit 7,
20 is where the sign was hung. I'm asking why the 20 and is attached hereto and made a
21 location of the sign matters if it was hung ina 21 part hereof.)
22 public accommodation? 22 BY MR. NEIHART:
23 A. I'would still need more information 23 Q. Okay. We previously talked about
24 about the public accommodation to make that 24 the -- some of the factors that you use to make
25 determination. 25 probable cause determinations, some of the
114 116
1 Q. Yeah. Well, I'm just asking -- you 1 things that you discuss with the investigators.
2 mentioned -- I'm asking you for more 2 Right?
3 information. You just mentioned where was one 3 A. Right.
4 of the factors that you would consider. And I'm 4 Q. And we talked about part of your
5 just asking why does where suppose to matter? 5 job responsibilities as the executive director
6 If it's posted in the entrance as opposed to 6 is to approve probable cause determinations?
7 somewhere else, does that make a difference? 7 A. Correct.
8 A.  No. 8 Q. And you've sat in on and
9 Q. Okay. So the location of the sign 9 participated in many probable cause
10 doesn't matter? 10 determinations since you've been with the
11 A. It depends on -- it's a lot of 11 Commission?
12 determinants in order whether it would matter or 12 A.  Yes, I have.
13 not. 13 Q. Okay. And we also had talked about
14 Q. Okay. Like what else? 14 how a restaurant declining to serve people --
15 A. Tdon't know. 15 declining to serve Jewish people rose to the
16 Q.  And have you -- 16 level of a probable cause determination.
17 A.  Twould just have to gather as much 17 Do you remember that?
18 information as I can in order to make a more 18 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
19 direct opinion about it. 19 A.  Okay.
20 Q. Okay. And what if the sign was 20 BY MR. NETHART:
21 posted at the front door of the restaurant, 21 Q. Do you remember that conversation
22 would that lead you to conclude that it should 22 that we had about that?
23 be investigated? 23 A.  Tremember you asking me some
24 A. Ifaperson - if an individual 24 questions about that.
25 wanted to make a complaint. 25 Q. Okay. That's what I mean.
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1 So how would you handle a situation 1 could be how it was communicated to the

2 where a T-shirt printer declined to print a 2 complainant.

3 T-shirt that says God bless gay marriage? 3 Q. What I'm asking is what if the

4 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 4 T-shirt printer declined to print the shirt just

5 A.  Are you asking if we had a case of 5 because the content of the shirt was God bless

6 something like that? 6 gay marriage. How would that factor into the

7 BY MR. NETHART: 7 analysis?

8 Q. No. I'm asking how would you 8 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.

9 handle a situation -- a complaint that was filed 9 A. In my thinking, they wouldn't print
10 alleging that a T-shirt printer declined to 10 a T-shirt if they didn't have a -- would you say
11 print a T-shirt that says God bless gay 11 a template or whatever. They are - so if they
12 marriage? 12 had that template in their store, then that
13 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 13 means that they are going to print a T-shirt
14 A.  Mr. Neihart, in any of those cases 14 that says that.

15 that you are quoting about, I would have to see 15 BY MR. NEIHART:
16 all sides of - of the case, being the 16 Q. What if the T-shirt printer was
17 complainant's complaint and the respondent's 17 asked to design the T-shirt, would the fact that
18 communication from it in order to make a 18 the T-shirt printer declined to design the
19 determination. 19 T-shirt because it said God bless America --
20 BY MR. NETHART: 20 excuse me, God bless gay marriage, would you
21 Q. Okay. So what types of things 21 consider that?
22 would you be looking for as far as information 22 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
23 from the complainant and information from the 23 A.  That's their right to refuse
24 respondent? 24 business. You have a right to refuse business.
25 A.  We ask the complainant to supply us 25 *oko*
118 120

1 with whatever evidence that they have, if they 1 BY MR. NETHART:

2 have witnesses of the occurrence. 2 Q. Do you agree that Ms. Nelson had

3 Q. Uh-huh. 3 the right to refuse business?

4 A. Ifthey have any pictures, if they 4 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.

5 have any voicemail, emails, text messaging, 5 A.  Ms. Nelson has the right to do

6 any -- any kind of communication about it. 6 whatever.

7 And then, the respondent is able to 7 Q. Okay. Do you agree that Ms. Nelson

8 give their side of the story as to what may have 8 has the right to refuse to photograph same-sex

9 transpired and whatever documentation that they 9 weddings?

10 have or whatever communication that they give 10 A. It's -- Ms. Nelson has the right to
11 us. 11 do whatever she wants with her business.
12 Q. So would you -- you would consider 12 Q. So Ms. Nelson has the right to

13 all the information that is provided to you? 13 refuse to photograph same-sex weddings?
14 A. Yes. That's our job to consider 14 A.  She has the right to decline any
15 all information provided. 15 business that she chooses to decline.

16 Q. Okay. And so if that information 16 Q. Andif Ms. Nelson chooses to

17 included that the denial was because of the 17 decline a business because -- if Ms. Nelson
18 content of the shirt, that would be something 18 declines to take a photograph because she
19 that you would consider? 19 objects to the content of the message, that's
20 A. Ifthat's part of the information 20 her constitutional right?

21 provided, it will be considered. 21 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
22 Q. Okay. And how would the content of 22 A. Can you clarify how you are asking
23 the shirt play a factor in your analysis? 23 me about her right?

24 A. If a complainant has complained 24 BY MR. NEIHART:

25 about the content of a shirt or something, it 25 Q. Let me rephrase -- let me rephrase
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1 the question. 1 Q. Okay. Well, let me think about -
2 Do you think -- do you think it 2 I'll rephrase it.
3 causes any problems in the community if 3 Do you think Ms. Nelson should have
4 Ms. Nelson declines to photograph same-sex 4 the freedom to decline to photograph same-sex
5 weddings? 5 weddings?
6 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 6 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
7 A. Idon't have enough knowledge to 7 A. Ican't make the determination how
8 say that -- to make that determination. 8 Ms. Nelson should run her business.
9 BY MR. NEIHART: 9 BY MR. NEIHART:
10 Q. But you think that she has the 10 Q. Do you think she should have the
11 right to decline to photograph same-sex 11 freedom to decline to photograph same-sex
12 weddings? 12 weddings if she so chooses?
13 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 13 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form and
14 A.  Ms. Nelson has the right to run her 14 asked and answered.
15 business the way she wants to run her business. 15 A. Ican't make the determination how
16 That's her constitutional right to run her 16 Ms. Nelson should run her business.
17 business. 17 Q. Okay. Ms. Goatley, during your
18 BY MR. NEIHART: 18 time as the executive director, have any cases
19 Q. Okay. And do you think that 19 gone to a hearing?
20 Ms. Nelson exercising those constitutional 20 A.  Pardon me?
21 rights causes any problems in Louisville? 21 Q. During your time as the assistant
22 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form and 22 director or the executive director, have any
23 calls for speculation. 23 cases gone to a hearing?
24 MR. NEIHART: T'l rephrase the 24 A. No.
25 question. 25 Q. Okay. Are you -- are you familiar
122 124
1 BY MR. NEIHART: 1 with the Commission's process for organizing its
2 Q. To your knowledge, does Ms. Nelson 2 files?
3 exercising her constitutional rights cause any 3 A. Not thoroughly.
4 problems in Louisville? 4 Q. You're not thoroughly aware of how
5 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form and 5 the Commission organizes its complaints?
6 calls for speculation. 6 A.  You asked me how they organize
7 A. Ireally don't have enough 7 their files. No, I -
8 knowledge about Ms. Nelson and her business to 8 Q. And by files, I mean the -- like
9 make that determination at this time. 9 investigative or the case files. Are you
10 BY MR. NEIHART: 10 familiar with the Commission's process for
11 Q. Sorry. Thanks for being patient. 11 organizing those documents?
12 Do you think that Ms. Nelson should 12 A. Tam not aware of the desk duty of
13 have the constitutional right to run her 13 the file organization.
14 business as she sees fit? 14 Q. Soyou're -- do you know if the
15 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form and 15 files are in hard copy or electronic copy?
16 calls for speculation and lacks foundation. 16 A.  Our files are in hard copy.
17 MR. NEIHART: Il rephrase the 17 Q. Do you know how they're organized?
18 question. 18 A. No.
19 BY MR. NEIHART: 19 Q. How do you know that they're
20 Q. I'msorry. I'mnot going to 20 organized only in hard copy, then?
21 rephrase the question. Can you answer the 21 A.  We have hard copy files and we
22 question that I asked you? 22 upload certain information in a software system.
23 A. I'mtrying to understand what it is 23 All information that's in the hard copy file is
24 that you're asking me. Can you clarify what 24 not uploaded to the systems.
25 question you want me to answer? 25 Q. Okay. What information is loaded
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1 up into the digital file? 1 A. Thaven' followed up on archives,
2 A. The requirements of either the EEOC 2 so I don't know what their procedures are on
3 or the -- or the HUD office. 3 them.
4 Q. Okay. And what do those 4 Q.  Are you familiar, generally, with
5 requirements include? 5 archive's procedures?
6 A. TIcan't--1--Tdon't know. 6 A. No.
7 Q. Youdon't - you don't know the HUD 7 Q. Do you have any idea about any of
8 or the EEOC's filing requirements? 8 the archive's procedures?
9 A. No, Idont. 9 A. No.
10 Q. You're not aware of those in any 10 Q. Do you know how long it takes to
11 way? 11 retrieve documents from archives?
12 A. No. 12 A. It could take a couple of days to a
13 Q. Does the Commission organize its 13 couple of weeks.
14 public accommodation case files electronically? 14 Q. Ms. Goatley, earlier you said that
15 A.  Twould have to ask my staff. 15 Ms. Nelson should be able to run her business as
16 Q. So sitting here today, the public 16 she -- as she sees fit. Do you think the
17 accommodations case files may be organized 17 Government should tell her how to run her
18 electronically, they may not be, you don't know? 18 business?
19 A.  Tdon't know. 19 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
20 Q. You mentioned the Commission 20 A.  We can't tell Ms. Nelson how to run
21 receives documents via email and by online 21 her business.
22 submissions. Are those kept electronically? 22 BY MR. NEIHART:
23 A.  Tdon't know. 23 Q.  And do you think the Government
24 Q. Do the investigators keep hard 24 should be able to force Ms. Nelson to photograph
25 copies of files that they're investigating on 25 same-sex weddings?
126 128
1 their desk? 1 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
2 A.  Yes. 2 A.  We're not in a position to tell
3 Q. Do you know how many case files 3 Ms. Nelson how to run her business.
4 that they maintain on their desk at any time? 4 BY MR. NEIHART:
5 A. No. 5 Q.  And if the Government is forcing
6 Q. Do you know what these case files 6 Ms. Nelson to photograph same-sex weddings, the
7 include? 7 Government is not in that business, because that
8 A.  No. 8 would be unjust, wouldn't it?
9 Q. How long after an investigation -- 9 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
10 what happens after -- strike that. 10 A. Tcan't answer that question.
11 After an investigation is 11 BY MR. NEIHART:
12 concluded, how long do the case files remain in 12 Q.  Are you familiar with the
13 the office? 13 contract -- the work share contracts that HUD
14 A. I don't know what the time limit is 14 and the EEOC have with the Commission?
15 that we keep them on site before we take them to 15 A. I'm familiar.
16 archives. 16 Q. Have you read those contracts
17 Q. Isita couple of years? 17 before?
18 A. I'mnot certain. 18 A.  Yes, I have.
19 Q. So it could be five years? 19 Q. Now, earlier you mentioned that the
20 A. I'mnot certain the exact time of 20 case files have case numbers. How are those
21 keeping them on site before we archive them. T 21 case numbers assigned?
22 do know they stay in archive for 10 years. 22 A. Twould have to ask my staff person
23 Q. Okay. What happens after 10 years? 23 how those are assigned.
24 A. They are destroyed. 24 Q.  Soyou don't know how the case
25 Q.  So -- and that happens every year? 25 numbers are assigned?
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1 Oh, that must have been an echo. I'm sorry. 1 their marketing material.
2 Okay. Ms. Goatley, since the 2 Q. Okay. And are you aware if
3 injunction went into place in this case in 3 businesses frequently use that in their
4 August 2020, are you aware of any increase in 4 marketing materials?
5 complaints filed with the Commission? 5 A.  Some do.
6 A. T'm not aware of the number of 6 Q. Okay. Do you think this -- the
7 complaints before or after the filing of this -- 7 certification program is effective?
8 of the numbers. I'd have to look at our records 8 A.  What do you mean by is it
9 to see. 9 effective?
10 Q. On - well, at the very beginning 10 Q. Isiteffective in promoting those
11 of the deposition today, you -- you mentioned 11 vendors that you described that are allowed to
12 how when you were the assistant director, you 12 be certified?
13 were involved initially with the certification 13 A.  Well, when a company is looking to
14 program of the city. 14 do business with a diverse business that is a
15 A.  Correct. 15 database that they can retrieve information to
16 Q. And then, that's still part of your 16 locate those type of businesses.
17 responsibilities as the executive director. 17 Q. Okay. And do you think this
18 Right? 18 program helps those businesses?
19 A. Correct. 19 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form and
20 Q. So would you kind of explain what 20 foundation.
21 that process is, again, please? 21 A. Tt's atool that they can use for
22 A. Ifabusiness owner is -- if a 22 their business in doing business.
23 business is owned and operated 51 percent or 23 Q.  Are you aware of specific
24 more by a woman, an ethnic minority, a disabled 24 businesses that have used -- used this program?
25 person or persons, or an LGBT person, then we 25 A.  What do you mean am I aware?
138 140
1 can certify them as a diverse business 1 Q. Let me rephrase the question.
2 establishment. 2 Do -- do you know how many
3 Q. Okay. And then -- and then, what 3 businesses have been certified through this
4 does the -- what does the -- what do you do with 4 process?
5 that information? Do you publish that 5 A.  We carry a database of about 230
6 somewhere? 6 and so businesses.
7 A. Ifan applicant is certified by our 7 Q. And any business that is certified
8 office, we do have a database that it is 8 can be added to that database?
9 populated into. 9 A.  Any business that goes through our
10 Q. Okay. And is that database 10 process can be added to that database.
11 available to the public? 11 Q. Okay. Ms. Goatley, have you heard
12 A, Yes,itis. 12 the phrase that a picture is worth 1,000 words?
13 Q. And then, how is that database made 13 A, Yes.
14 available to the public? 14 Q. Allright. What does that phrase
15 A. Via Louisville Metro's website. 15 mean to you?
16 Q.  And does the -- other than putting 16 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
17 the list on the website, does the Government do 17 A. Tguess it means it's a vision of
18 anything else to promote these businesses? 18 what is -- of what you see.
19 A. Individually -- we don't do 19 BY MR. NEIHART:
20 business promotion. 20 Q. Soin essence, it communicates
21 Q. Okay. Can the businesses put some 21 something about what the photographer sees?
22 sort of certification on their website that it's 22 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form.
23 been certified by the Government? 23 A. That's an individual's opinion.
24 A. Yes. A vendor that has our 24 BY MR. NETHART:
25 certification is able to use - utilize that in 25 Q. Are you -- you mentioned that it
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1 communicates something about what the person 1 A.  Correct.
2 sees. I'm just -- what do you mean by that? 2 Q. Is the information received by
3 A. Asan individual, what I see. 3 telephone or through the online complaint form
4 Q. Ms. Goatley, can you see this 4 put into a written complaint by the Commission?
5 photograph I've posted here? 5 A. If the initial communication is
6 A.  Yes. 6 taken in as an actual complaint, then we do put
7 Q. Okay. What does this -- what does 7 it ona form.
8 this photograph -- does this photograph convey 8 Q. A complaint form?
9 any message to you? 9 A. A complaint form that is signed off
10 A. 1It'sawedding of a -- of a male 10 by -- by the complainant.
11 and a female. 11 Q. Okay. And in instances where the
12 Q. Okay. What else can you tell 12 first call or report of the discrimination comes
13 about - what else can you tell about the 13 by the telephone or through an online system,
14 wedding by looking at this photograph? 14 how do you get the complainant's signature on
15 A.  That they -- it's part of the 15 the complaint?
16 ceremony and exchange of a gesture. 16 A.  We ask that they come into the
17 Q. Do you think the photograph 17 office and bring a picture identification to
18 communicates a message of celebration? 18 sign off onit. And it's notarized by office
19 A.  Yes. Isaid aman and a woman, but 19 staff.
20 I'meant a couple. It's a picture of a couple at 20 Since we've had COVID, we have been
21 a celebration. 21 asking if the people -- we would send out the
22 Q. Okay. And do you think it 22 form to the complainant via registered or
23 communicates the message that this marriage 23 certified mail, and then they would have to get
24 between this man and this woman should be 24 it signed and notarized. If they don't have a
25 celebrated, as well? 25 way to notarize the form, then we -- when they
142 144
1 MS. HINKLE: Objection to form. 1 mail it back, they'd have to mail us a copy of
2 A. That's -- I mean, personally, it's 2 their picture ID and we will notarize it in the
3 a -- it's a picture of celebration of two 3 office.
4 individuals that are celebrating a moment -- an 4 Q. Okay. And was that a temporary
5 occasion. 5 procedure, it was just during the COVID
6 MR. NEIHART: Ihave no further 6 pandemic?
7 questions. Thank you. 7 A. That part, yes.
8 (Whereupon, the referred to 8 Q.  And is the purpose of the
9 document was marked as Exhibit 9, 9 complainant signing the complaint to verify that
10 and is attached hereto and made a 10 the allegations of discrimination are true?
11 part hereof.) 11 A. They are acknowledging that they —-
12 12 everything that they submit to us is true on
13 *kox o 13 their side.
14 EXAMINATION 14 Q.  Ms. Goatley, do you recall ever
15 BY MS. HINKLE: 15 being involved in any discrimination complaint
16 Q. Ms. Goatley, I have just a few 16 or investigation involving public accommodation?
17 questions for you to follow up on some of the 17 A.  1--Idon't remember myself
18 things you discussed with Mr. Neihart. 18 personally being involved. I know we have had a
19 A.  Okay. 19 situation come into the office about public
20 Q. Earlier today in your testimony, 20 accommodation that I have referred to the County
21 you mentioned that some complaints of 21 Attorney's Office on how to handle that
22 discrimination are first communicated to the 22 situation.
23 Commission by telephone or through the 23 Q.  Are you an attorney, Ms. Goatley?
24 Commission's online complaint form. 24 A. No.
25 Right? 25 Q. Do you have any legal training?
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1 anything.
2 Q. So there was no formal complaint in
3 that situation?
4 A. It was not a formal complaint.
5 MR. NEIHART: Okay. Ihave no
6 further questions.
7 THE COURT REPORTER: Ms. Hinkle, do
8 you have anything else?
9 MS. HINKLE: No, thank you. I
10 think we can go off the record.
11
12
13 * k%
14 (Witness Excused.)
15 EE
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

150

1 STATE OF KENTUCKY )
) SS.

2 COUNTY OF JEFFERSON )

3 I, JESSICA TAYLOR ROSS, a Notary

4 Public within and for the State at Large, do

5 hereby certify that the foregoing deposition was

6 taken before me, via Zoom, at the time and for

7 the purpose in the caption stated; that the

8 witness was first duly sworn to tell the truth,

9 the whole truth and nothing but the truth; that
10 the deposition was reduced to digital shorthand
11 and recorded by me in the presence of the
12 witness; that the foregoing is a full, true and
13 correct transcript of my digital notes and
14 recording; that there was no request that the
15 witness read and sign this deposition; that the
16 appearances were as stated in the caption.

17
18 WITNESS MY SIGNATURE this 28th day of
19 May, 2021.
20 My commission expires July 21, 2022.
21
/s/ Jessica T. Ross
22 JESSICA TAYLOR ROSS
Court Reporter
23 Notary Public, State At Large
Notary ID 602031
24
25 PG/t
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your professional experience. Metro has approximately 100 boards in many areas of interest including business and economic
development, land planning, parks and recreation, and public health and safety. Learn more about boards & commissions, and

Human Relations Advocacy Board Vacancy

The Human Relations Commission Advocacy Board has one vacancy it would like to fill with a youth interested in making a
difference in our community.

The Advocacy Board shall endeavor to promote and secure mutual understanding and respect among all economic,
social, religious, ethnic, and social groups in the metropolitan area, and shall act as conciliator in controversies involving
intergroup and interracial relations. The Human Relations Commission-Advocacy shall cooperate with federal, state, and
other local agencies in efforts to develop harmonious intergroup and interracial relations, and shall endeavor to enlist the
support of civic, religious, labor, industrial, and commercial groups, and civic leaders dedicated to the improvement of
human relations and elimination of discriminatory practices.

This board is comprised of 10 members appointed by Mayor Greg Fischer with the approval of Metro Council, and appointees serve a term of 3 years. If you're interested

Commission.
Never Miss a Metro Council Meeting
Virtual Metro Council meetings have given the public more opportunity to see our local government at work, and to get involved. Keep an eye on the meeting schedule

and never miss the discussion topics that are important to you. Members of the public can also request to speak at a meeting. Meetings are broadcast live on the Louisville
Metro Council Facebook page.

Did you Know?

Did you know you can file two kinds of public accommodation complaints with the Human Relations
Commission?

If you find any government building, public walkway, parking accommodations, etc., owned by the city that needs a
disability/accommodation review, we can take that complaint for you here, and we will refer your complaint to the
appropriate Metro agency.

We also take public accommodation discrimination complaints. Some examples: a restaurant that refuses to serve a
guest who is wearing a religious headscarf; a grocery store denies a person entry because the customer requires a
service animal to navigate the aisles; or, a retail business that does not provide handicapped parking for its patrons.

Denying someone services isn't always illegal, but it is illegal if the denial of services is based on your race, color,
sex, national origin, religion, and disability. In Louisville, sexual orientation and gender identity are protected in public accommodations under the Fairness Ordinance.

Finally, if you make a complaint of discrimination, retaliation against you for making the complaint and/or participating in an investigation is also illegal.

How to file a Discrimination Complaint

If you would like to file a complaint of illegal discrimination with the Human Relations Commission, please call us at
502-574-3631 and speak with one of our Intake Officers. Simply tell us your story, and be ready with details and
dates about the incident. Or, use our new, easy-to-use, online complaint form, and we will contact you.

In order to eliminate illegal discrimination, it is necessary to enforce the laws in place that protect our civil rights. If
you're unsure if something you've experienced was discrimination, give us a call. We are happy to answer your
questions, and if we cannot help, we will refer to you the appropriate agencies that can.

Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission
745 W. Main Street, Ste. 251
Louisville, KY 40202
502-574-3631

Follow us online:

Facebook: @LMHRC  Twitter: @HumanMetro
Instagram: (@LouKyHRC
Visit our website: https:/louisvilleky.gov/government/human-relations-commission
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LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION
ADVOCAC MEETING MINUTES
March , 202

he dvocacy oard meeting of the Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission as held Monday, March

, , at a.m. at the Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission’s eb ele video.
CALL TO ORDER
Commissioner Chair Reginald lass called the meeting to order at a.m.
ROLL CALL
PRESENT: — Commissioners avid llgood, eth Clingaman, ristian udgeon, ictor ddie (phone),

Reginald lass, ngelica Matos, endolyn earce, and Heather illiams.

ABSENT: — Commissioner ad iyiragira.

ENFORCEMENT: — Commissioners udge evin elahanty, Marie ever, Leslie aust, Charles
Lanier (phone), and Leonard homas.

MINUTES

Commissioners ristian udgeon moved to accept the ebruary minutes as presented, Commissioner eth
Clingaman seconded. Motion passed ith none opposed or abstained.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT - Vernd Goatley

» Staffing— het o  vacant investigator positions have been posted. e are currently aiting for ne t
steps from Human Resources for selection of candidates.

» Courier Journal Article: Messer Construction and Beecher Terrace Project — here seem to be some
discrepancies ith some of our minority businesses that are or ing on the pro ect. e have follo ed
up and have gotten some hatofanans er. ern communicated that there is an upcoming meeting this

ee thatshe ill beinvolvedin hichshe ill be able toas additional questions to learn hat is going
on.

» April Fair Housing Month — or air Housing month, the Commission ill

o Co sponsor a orum— he Commission ill Co sponsor ith the Metropolitan Housing Coalition
in oint partnership ith the League of omen oters fora air Housing forum.

o illboard dvertising — Maloney utdoor dvertising ill began posting the Commission’s air
Housing billboards beginning March *.  he air Housing billboard advertising is being funded by
the . . Department of Housing and Urban Development (“HUD”) grant.

» Procurement Task Force— ern communicated thatthe as  orce has start calculating data on different
organi ations of possible procurement opportunities and trying to put summary to the dataastoho e
ill move for ard as ell as hat are our ne t steps in engaging more vendors in the process.

» Chelsey Nelson Photography v. LMG Litigation Update — ¢ have had some follo up meetings about
the litigation. The County Attorney’s office is in the discovery phase and ill be doing updates on the
litigation. ern communicated that she ill eep the oard updated as she learns more about hat is
going to happen in the discovery phase of the litigation.
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age ive —March |,
dvocacy oard Minutes

ENFORCEMENT BOARD continuation

Chair Marie ever communicated ith the nforcement oard, things have been going ell. lot of the
complaints have been housing complaints that have been generated by the housing testers ho are calling
people. hey are having to do ith people charging e tra for service animals and the familial status complaints
relating to capacity ith children.

“ he Commission staff continues to do a lot of or on housing cases and it seems to be going ell. e are
pleased to hear that the Commission is hiring ne  investigators, it sounds li e the process is on trac because
no they are greatly needed.”

Chair lass than ed the oard for attending and communicated that he ill let them no  hen a meeting is
scheduled.

ADJOURNMENT
Commissioners Heather illiams and avid llgood moved to ad ourn Commissioners endolyn earce
and ngelica Matos seconded. Meeting ad ourned at a.m.

Respectfully ubmitted,

iniah Calhoun
dministrative ssistant
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Dear Mr. English,

Please see the attached letter from Bryan D. Neihart. The original was mailed to you via
certified mail today. Thank you for your assistance.

Julie Peterson
Legal Assistant to Bryan D. Neihart

Julie Peterson
Legal Assistant Il

This e-mail message from Alliance Defending Freedom and any accompanying documents or embedded messages is intended for the named recipients
only. Because Alliance Defending Freedom is a legal entity engaged in the practice of law, this communication contains information, which may include
metadata, that is confidential, privileged, attorney work product, or otherwise protected from disclosure under applicable law. If you have received this
message in error, are not a named recipient, or are not the employee or agent responsible for delivering this message to a named recipient, be advised
that any review, disclosure, use, dissemination, distr bution, or reproduction of this message or its contents is strictly proh bited. If you have received this
message in error, please immediately notify the sender and permanently delete the message. PRIVILEGED AND CONFIDENTIAL - ATTORNEY-
CLIENT COMMUNICATION/ATTORNEY WORK PRODUCT.
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June 14, 2021 Via Certified Mail and Email

Chaz English

Assistant Attorney General
Attn: Records Custodian

700 Capitol Avenue, Suite 118
Frankfort, Kentucky 40601

Re:  Open records requests for complaints introduced at hearings and final
decisions involving the Louisville/Jefferson County Metro Human
Relations Commission

Dear Mr. English,

Pursuant to Kentucky law governing open records requests (Kentucky Revised
Statute § 61.870, et seq.), I write to request copies of all records or portions thereof
pertaining to or including the following for complaints and final decisions for hearings
that have occurred from January 1, 2011 to December 31, 2019:

e all complaints of discrimination in employment, housing, and public
accommodations originally filed with the Louisville/Jefferson County Metro
Human Relations Commaission that were introduced at a hearing presided
over by a hearing officer with the Administrative Hearings Branch of the
Office of the Attorney General; and

e all final decisions reached by a hearing officer with the Administrative
Hearings Branch of the Office of the Attorney General for complaints of
discrimination in employment, housing, and public accommodations
originally filed with the Louisville/Jefferson County Metro Human
Relations Commission.

This request is also being made pursuant to OAG 85-5, 98-ORD-186, 98-ORD-
192, and 99-ORD-20 which confirm that if a complaint has progressed to a hearing,
“the complaint which would normally be introduced at the hearing, and the
subsequent decision of the Commission would all be subject to public inspection under
the Open Records Law.”

CNP MSJ 00865



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 539 of 565 PagelD #:
3771

Chaz English

Assistant Attorney General
June 14, 2021

Page 2

If any of the requested documents are not within your custody or control, please
notify me of that fact before forwarding my request to any other agency and notify
me of the name and location of the custodian to whom I should direct my request.

Please note that I agree to pay any reasonable fees not exceeding $100.00 that
are permitted by law for the processing of this request. If you anticipate the fees will
exceed $100.00, please notify me by email before processing this request. After
completing the processing of this request, please provide a receipt itemizing the
charges associated with this request.

The law states that you must, within three working days, produce the
requested materials or provide an explanation for why you cannot fulfill the request.
If you believe that my request fails to reasonably describe the records requested, or if
you cannot fulfill my request for some other reason, please contact me as soon as
possible at my email address, bneihart@adflegal.org, so that I can address your
concerns.

Finally, if possible, please provide the requested documents in an electronic
format (e.g. pdf) to me by email (bneihart@adflegal.org). If that is not possible, you
can mail the requested documents to this address:

15100 N. 90th Street
Scottsdale, Arizona 85260

Thank you for your attention in this matter. Should you have any questions or
concerns, please do not hesitate to contact me via email.

Respectfully Submitted,

s/ Bryan D. Neihart

CNP MSJ 00866



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 540 of 565 PagelD #:
3772

CNP MSJ 00867



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 541 of 565 PagelD #:
3773

CNP MSJ 00868



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 542 of 565 PagelD #:
3774



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 543 of 565 PagelD #:
3775

CNP MSJ 00870



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 544 of 565 PagelD #:
3776

CNP MSJ 00871



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 545 of 565 PagelD #:
3777



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 546 of 565 PagelD #:
3778



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 547 of 565 PagelD #:
3779

CNP MSJ 00874



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 548 of 565 PagelD #:
3780



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 549 of 565 PagelD #:
3781



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 550 of 565 PagelD #:
3782



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 551 of 565 PagelD #:
3783



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 552 of 565 PagelD #:
3784



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 553 of 565 PagelD #:
3785

CONCILIATIONS

Housing

Louisville Metro Human Relations Commission-Enforcement Board v. PJC
Development, LLC
Basis: Disability
Action: Discriminatory Terms, Conditions, Privileges
Agreement: Respondent agrees not to charge a pet deposit or any fees for service animals
or emotional support animals and Respondent also agrees to familiarize the Fair Housing
Act

Ida Adato v. The Park at Hursthourne
Basis: Disability
Action: Denying Reasonable Accommodation
Agreement: Respondent agrees to make a handicap parking space near Complainant’s
apartment

Susan Dake v. Donard Park Condominium Association, Inc.
Basis: Race
Action: Discriminatory terms, conditions, privileges, or services and facilities
Withdrawal: Parties have reached a private settlement

Michael Mattingly v. Highlands Court Apartments
Basis: Disability
Action: Denial of Reasonable Accommodation
Withdrawal: Parties reached a private settlement

Andrea Moore v. The Housing Partnership, Inc.
Basis: Disability
Action: Denial of Reasonable Accommodation
Agreement: Respondent agrees to add another handicap-designated parking spot near
Complainant’s residence at Respondent's property
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CONCILIATIONS

Employment

Zipporah Smith v. Conifer Health Solutions
Basis: Disability
Action: Termination
Withdrawal: Parties have reached a private settlement

Robert Johnson v. Sports and Social Club

Basis: Sexual Orientation

Action: Harassment

Administrative Closure: Parties have reached a private settlement
Jerry Hibbard v. Certicell

Basis: Disability

Action: Failure to hire

Administrative Closure: Parties reached a settlement

Latonya Bobo v. Popeye's Lovisiana Kitchen
Basis: Sex
Action: Termination/Harassment (Employment)
Withdrawal: Parties reached a private settlement

Public Accommodation

Emma Wallace v. Natural Nails
Basis: Disability
Action: Reasonable Accommodation
Administrative Closure: Parties reached a private settlement
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PAGE 04 COMPLAINT DATA
EMPLOYMENT PUBLIC HOUSING HATE CRIME | TOTAL

ACCOMMODATION

RACE 31

SEX 12

DISABILITY 23

NATIONAL
ORIGIN

SEXUAL
ORIENTATION

GENDER
IDENTITY
COLOR
RELIGION
AGE
FAMILIAL

STATUS

RETALIATION

TOTAL 53 8 28 0 89
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COMPLAINT DATA

PAGE 05

COMPLAINTS
CLOSED

PUBLIC
EMPLOYMENT ACCOMMODATION HOUSING HATE CRIMES TOTAL
RACE 50
SEX 30
DISABILITY 34
NATIONAL 5
ORIGIN
SEXUAL
ORIENTATION 7
GENDER
IDENTITY 0
COLOR 0
RELIGION 1
AGE n
FAMILIAL
STATUS 6
RETALIATION 8
TOTAL 10 9 35 0 154
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PAGE 06 COMPLAINT DATA
EMPLOYMENT PUBLIC HOUSING HATE CRIMES f| TOTAL
ACCOMMODATION
NO PROBABLE 69
CAUSE
PROBABLE 4
CAUSE
SETTLEMENTS 7
ADMINISTRATIVE 12
JUDICIAL
DISMISSAL 0
WITHDRAWLS 8
HEARINGS
0
LITIGATION 0
TOTAL % 0 0 0 9

* % SOME COMPLAINTS ALLEGE MORE THAN ONE BASSIS OF DISCRIMINATION. THEREFORE,
THE TOTAL NUMBER OF COMPLAINTS FILED DOES NOT EQUAL THE TOTAL NUMBER OF
BASSES FOR COMPLAINTS FILED
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CONCILIATIONS

PAGE 09

SARAH CISSELL VS. SOUTHSIDE CHRISTIAN CHILDCARE $1,000.00
BASIS: SEX
ACTION: FAILURE TO HIRE

STACY MERRITT VS. HUMANA $19, 500.00
BASIS: SEX
ACTION: TERMINATION

JENNIFER LUVISI VS. LOWE'S RESPONDENT AGREES TO HIRE COMPLAINANT PART-TIME
AND NOT DISCRIMINATE AGAINST DISABLED INDIVIDUALS

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: TERMINATION

TREY RUNYON ON BEHALF OF GABRIELLE RUNYON VS. KENTUCKY KINGDOM, LLLP
RESPONDENT AGREES TO HIRE COMPLAINANT IN A RETAIL POSITION AND RESPONDENT
WILL ALSO CONDUCT TRAINING ON AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT (ADA)

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: FAILURE TO HIRE

CAROLYN KEITH VS. MCKESSON CORPORATION $5,400.00
BASIS: DISABILITY
ACTION: SUSPENSION /TERMINATION

FREIDA WARD VS. COURIER JOURNAL

RESPONDENT AGREES TO PLACE COMPLAINANT'S PAPER ON THE PORCH AND ALSO
AGREES NOT TO DISCRIMINATE AGAINST DISABLED PERSONS IN THE FUTURE

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION

JOSHUA BURKHART VS. WELLSPRING Il DBA AMITY APARTMENTS

RESPONDENT AGREES TO REIMBURSE COMPLAINANT $300.00 ONCE COMPANION ANIMAL
VERIFICATION FORM IS SIGNED AND RETURNED. RESPONDENT ALSO AGREES NOT TO
CHARGE A FEE TO ANY TENANT ONCE COMPANION ANIMAL FORM IS SIGNED

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION

CNP MSJ 00888



Case 3:19-cv-00851-BJB-CHL Document 92-7 Filed 09/01/21 Page 562 of 565 PagelD #:
3794

CONCILIATIONS
LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION-ENFORCEMENT BOARD V. SCHICKLI
PROPERTIES, LLP

RESPONDENT AGREES NOT TO CHARGE A PET DEPOSIT OR ANY PET FEES FOR SERVICE
ANIMALS AND OR EMOTIONAL SUPPORT ANIMALS. RESPONDENT ALSO AGREES TO
FAMILIARIZE ALL STAFF WITH THE FAIR HOUSING ACT

BASIS: DISABILITY
ACTION: REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION

MARY FOSTER V. WAYSIDE CHRISTIAN MISSION

RESPONDENT AGREES TO AMEND PERMANENT SUPPORTIVE HOUSING LEASE TO PERMIT
"MYRTLE" TO REMAIN ON THE RESIDENTIAL PREMISES

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: DISCRIMINATORY TERMS, CONDITIONS, PRIVILEGES, OR SERVICES AND
FACILITIES

LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION-ENFORCEMENT BOARD V. EDWIN B.
KORESSEL AND ANGELA M. KORESSEL

RESPONDENT AGREES TO NOT CHARGE A PET DEPOSIT OR ANY PET FEES FOR SERVICE
ANIMALS OR EMOTIONAL SUPPORT ANIMALS. RESPONDENT ALSO AGREES TO FAMILIARIZE
STAFF WITH THE FAIR HOUSING ACT

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: DISCRIMINATORY TERMS, CONDITIONS, PRIVILEGES, OR SERVICES AND
FACILITIES & FAILURE TO MAKE REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION

LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION-ENFORCEMENT BOARD V. 2 EE'S,
LLC

RESPONDENT AGREES NOT TO CHARGE A PET DEPOSIT OR ANY PET FEES FOR SERVICE
ANIMALS OR EMOTIONAL SUPPORT ANIMALS. RESPONDENT ALSO AGREES TO FAMILIARIZE
STAFF WITH THE FAIR HOUSING ACT

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: FAILURE TO MAKE REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION

LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION-ENFORCEMENT BOARD V.
MAGNOLIA PARK PARTNERS

RESPONDENT AGREES TO REVIEW INFORMATION REGARDING OCCUPANCY STANDARDS,
FAMILIAL STATUS, AND SERVICE ANIMALS AND ALSO AGREES NOT TO REQUIRE A PET FEE
FOR SERVICE ANIMALS

BASIS: DISABILITY /FAMILIAL STATUS

ACTION: FAILURE TO MAKE REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION

LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION-ENFORCEMENT BOARD V.
SCHEMMP REALTY AND MANAGEMENT, INC.

RESPONDENT AGREES TO OBTAIN INSURANCE THAT WOULD COVER SERVICE ANIMALS
WITHOUT EXCEPTION OR DENY AVERAGE BASED ON BREED, NOT TO REFUSE RENTAL
BECAUSE OF BREED OF THE SERVICE ANIMAL AND TO FAMILIARIZE THEMSELVES WITH THE
FAIR HOUSING ACT

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: DISCRIMINATORY TERMS, CONDITIONS. PRIVILEGES OR SERVICES AND
FACILITIES
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PAGE 12 CONCILIATIONS

LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION-ENFORCEMENT BOARD V. YAZDAN
INVESTMENTS, LLC

RESPONDENT AGREES TO ALLOW SERVICE ANIMALS OR EMOTIONAL SUPPORT ANIMALS
AND NOT CHARGE A PET DEPOSIT OR ANY PET FEES AND FAMILIARIZE STAFF WITH THE
FAIR HOUSING ACT

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: DISCRIMINATORY TERMS, CONDITIONS, PRIVILEGES, OR SERVICES AND
FACILITIES

WILLIAMS-OVERSTREET, ANGELA RAINTREE V. MEADOWS SECTIONS 6 AND 7
MAINTENANCE ASSOCIATION, INC.

RESPONDENT AGREES TO ALLOW THE COMPLAINANT’S DISABLED MOTHER TO PARK IN
FRONT OF HER HOUSE 3 DAYS A MONTH FOR A YEAR.

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: DISCRIMINATORY TERMS, CONDITIONS, PRIVILEGES, OR SERVICES AND
FACILITIES

LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION-ENFORCEMENT BOARD V. TPE, LLC
RESPONDENT AGREES TO FAMILIARIZE STAFF ON THE FAIR HOUSING ACT AS WELL AS THE
POLICIES OF USAGE OF EMOTIONAL SUPPORT ANIMALS AND SERVICE ANIMALS.
RESPONDENT AGREES IN THE FUTURE NOT CHARGE A PERSON OR PERSONS FOR THE
USAGE OF AN EMOTIONAL SUPPORT ANIMAL OR SERVICE ANIMAL

BASIS: DISABILITY

ACTION: DISCRIMINATION IN TERMS AND CONDITIONS/PRIVILEGES RELATING TO RENTAL

LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION-ENFORCEMENT BOARD V. VESTA
DERBY OAKS, LLC

RESPONDENT AGREES TO TAKE TRAINING ANNUALLY AND REPORT TRAINING ATTENDEES
FOR THE NEXT THREE YEARS AS NEEDED.

BASIS: FAMILIAL STATUS

ACTION: DISCRIMINATORY REFUSAL TO RENT AND NEGOTIATE FOR RENTAL

LOUISVILLE METRO HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION-ENFORCEMENT BOARD V. NEW PLAN
117 CHARLESTOWN OF DOUGLASS HILL APARTMENTS

RESPONDENT AGREES TO TAKE HUD CERTIFIED TRAINING AND REPORT PERSONNEL
ATTENDANCE

BASIS: FAMILIAL STATUS

ACTION: DISCRIMINATION IN TERMS AND CONDITIONS/PRIVILEGES RELATING TO RENTAL
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